PREVALENCE OF SEVERE MENTAL ILLNESS DUAL DIAGNOSIS AMONG INPATIENTS IN A PSYCHIATRIC HOSPITAL

SUGHASHINI SUBRAMANIAM

DISSERTATION SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTERS IN PSYCHOLOGICAL MEDICINE

FACULTY OF MEDICINE
UNIVERSITY MALAYA
KUALA LUMPUR
2019

ORIGINAL LITERARY WORK DECLARATION

Name of candidate: SUGHASHINI SUBRAMANIAM

(I.C/Passport No: 860410-33-5330) Registration/Matric No.: MGC 150004 Name of degree: MASTER OF PSYCHOLOGICAL MEDICINE Title of Project Paper/Research Report/Dissertation/Thesis ("this Work"): PREVALENCE OF SEVERE MENTAL ILLNESS DUAL DIAGNOSIS AMONG INPATIENTS IN A PSYCHIATRIC HOSPITAL Field of Study: **PSYCHOLOGICAL MEDICINE** I do solemnly and sincerely declare that: 1) I am the sole author/writer of this Work; 2) This Work is original; 3) Any use of work in which copyright exists was done by way of fair dealing and for permitted purposes and any excerpt or extract from, or reference to or reproduction of any copyright work has been disclosed expressly and sufficiently and the title of the Work and its authorship have been acknowledged in this Work; 4) I do not have any actual knowledge nor do I ought reasonably to know that the making of this work constitutes an infringement of any copyright work; 5) I hereby assign all and every rights in the copyright to this Work to the University of Malaya (UM), who henceforth shall be owner of the copyright in this Work and that any reproduction or use in any form or by any means whatsoever is prohibited without the written consent of UM having been first had and obtained; 6) I am fully aware that if in the course of making this Work I have infringed any copyright whether intentionally or otherwise, I may be subject to legal action or any other action as may be determined by UM. Candidate's Signature Date Subscribed and solemnly declared before, Witness's Signature Date Name: Designation:

ABSTRACT

PREVALENCE OF PSYCHIATRIC DUAL DIAGNOSIS AMONG INPATIENTS IN A PSYCHIATRIC HOSPITAL

The high prevalence of co-morbidity or dual diagnosis in severe mental illness is an area of growing concern. The negative implications of either alcohol or non-alcohol substance use among patients with severe mental illness is an important area of focus. The aim of this study is to determine the prevalence of alcohol or non-alcohol substance use dual among patients with severe mental illness that is admitted to Hospital Mesra Bukit Padang. This study will also be looking at their demographic characteristics. In addition, this research attempts to study the possible association of clinical factors and outcomes from alcohol or non-alcohol substance use disorder dual diagnosis. This is a crosssectional study conducted in the inpatient ward of Hospital Mesra Bukit Padang. Patients who meet the inclusion and exclusion criteria are invited to participate in this study. Sociodemographic and clinical data were obtained from patients who consented based on questionnaire designed by the research team. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5th edition (DSM 5) was used to establish diagnosis of severe mental illness. Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I) was used to exclude other psychiatric disorders and to screen for alcohol or non-alcohol substance use disorder comorbidity. Outcomes and severity of different domains among severe mental illness patients was assessed with Addiction Severity Index (ASI). The association of demographic, clinical factors and outcomes of patients with dual diagnosis was examined. A total of 152 patients participated in this study. More than half, 51.3% (n=78) of patients with severe mental illness had comorbid alcohol use disorder and, 29.6% (n= 45) with non-alcohol substance use disorder, predominantly amphetamine type stimulants. Majority of patients were male (61.2%), Kadazan (42.1%), single (52.6%), below tertiary

level of education (52.6%) and unemployed (75%). Both univariate and multivariate analysis showed that gender, race and alcohol use disorder were associated factors between severe mental illness with co-morbid non-alcohol substance use disorder. Among patients with severe mental illness and alcohol use disorder, univariate analysis similarly showed that gender, race and non-alcohol substance use disorder were associated factors and when analyzed with multivariate analysis were still significantly associated. Associated clinical factors and outcomes via multivariate analysis also showed more number of hospitalizations among patients with severe mental illness and substance use disorder with severe addiction severity index scores based on legal, family and psychiatric status. Among patients with severe mental illness and alcohol use disorder, similarly had more number of hospitalizations and severe addiction severity index scores in domains of family and psychiatric status. Suicidality was higher among patients with severe mental illness with alcohol use disorder with equal odds among races. The prevalence of severe mental illness dual diagnosis was high in this study with poorer outcomes, higher rates of admissions and risk of suicidality. This highlights the importance of provisions for a more holistic treatment approach among patients with dual diagnosis.

Keywords: severe mental illness, dual diagnosis, non-alcohol substance use disorder, alcohol use disorder

ABSTRAK

KELAZIMAN PENGUNAAN DADAH ATAU ALKOHOL DI KALANGAN PESAKIT PSIKIATRI YANG MENERIMA RAWATAN PESAKIT DALAM DI HOSPITAL PSIKIATRI

Kelaziman dwi-diagnosa yang tinggi di kalangan pesakit mental teruk dengan masalah penyalahgunaan alkohol atau dadah merupakan suatu aspek yang semakin membimbangkan. Kesan akibat negatif penyalahgunaan alkohol ataupun dadah di kalangan pesakit mental teruk menjadi satu fokus penting. Tujuan kajian ini adalah untuk mengenal pasti kelaziman dwi-diagnosa di kalangan pesakit dalam yang menerima rawatan di Hospital Mesra Bukit Padang. Kajian ini juga akan mengenal pasti maklumat demographik.Turut dikaji hubungan antara faktor-faktor klinikal dan kesan akibat daripada penyalahgunaan dadah atau alkohol di kalangan pesakit mental teruk. Kajian ini merupakan kajian keratan rentas yang dijalankan dengan pesakit dalam di Hospital Mesra Bukit Padang. Pesakit yang memenuhi kriteria kemasukan dan tidak mempunyai kriteria sebaliknya dijemput untuk kajian ini. Data demographik dan data klinikal yang disediakan oleh kumpulan penyelidik diperoleh dari pesakit yang telah memberi kebenaran untuk mengambil bahagian dalam kajian ini. 'Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders', edisi ke-lima (DSM 5) digunakan untuk mengukuhkan diagnosis pesakit mental teruk. 'Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview' (M.I.N.I) juga digunakan untuk mengecualikan diagnosis pesakit mental yang lain dan juga untuk mengenalpasti masalah penyalahgunaan alkohol atau dadah. 'Addiction Severity Index'(ASI) pula digunakan untuk mengenalpasti tahap keterukan kesan akibat dwidiagnosa dengan penyalahgunaan alkohol atau dadah berdasarkan bahagian seperti di ASI. Hubungan antara data demographic, faktor-faktor klinikal dan kesan akibat antara pesakit dwi-diagnosa turut dikenalpasti. Seramai 152 pesakit telah berjaya diikutsertakan

dalam kajian ini. Lebih dari separuh (51.3%) daripada pesakit mental teruk mengalami dwi-diagnosa penyalahgunaan alkohol dan 29.6% dengan penyalahgunaan dadah, dengan majori dadah jenis 'amphetamine type stimulant'. Majoriti subjek adalah lelaki (61.2%), berbangsa Kadazan (42.1%), belum berkahwin (52.6%), mempunyai tahap pendidikan menengah(52.6%) dan tidak bekerja (75%). Kedua analisis "univariate" dan "multivariate" menunjukkan ada hubungan antara faktor jantina, bangsa dan penyalahgunaan alkohol antara pesakit dwi-diagnosa dengan penyalahgunaan dadah. Pesakit dwi-diagnosis penyalahguaan alkohol pula menunjukkan faktor-faktor seperti jantina,bangsa dan penyalahgunaan dadah adalah berkait dan serupanya juga melalui analisa "multivariate". Faktor kekerapan kemasukan hospital pula lebih tinggi dikalangan pesakit dwi-diagnosis dengan penyalahgunaan dadah dan alkohol. Pemarkahan "Addiction Severity Index" dalam bahagian status undang-undang shubungan keluarga dan psikiatri adalah lebih tinggi di kalangan pesakit dwi-diagnosis penyalahgunaan dadah manakala pesakit dengan penyalahgunaan alcohol melalui analisa "multivariate" turut menunjukkan tahap lebih serius dalam bahagian status hubungan keluarga dan psikiatri. Kecenderungan membunuh diri juga lebih tinggi di kalangan pesakit dwi-diagnosa penyalahgunaan alkohol berbanding penyalahgunaan dadah, manakala faktor bangsa, kecenderungannya adalah sama.Dwi-diagnosis samada dengan alkohol ataupun dadah di kalangan pesakit mental teruk mengalami kesan akibat teruk dengan kekerapan kemasukkan hospital lebih tinggi dan kecenderungan untuk membunuh diri yang lebih tinggi.

Kata kunci: pesakit mental teruk, dwi-diagnosa, penyalahgunaan alkohol, penyalahgunaan dadah

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost, I would like to thank God for giving me the strength and determination in the preparation of this dissertation.

I would like to express my heartfelt appreciation to my supervisors, Associate Professor Dr Amer Siddiq and Dr. Ahmad Qabil for their supervision and guidance throughout the completion of my thesis.

I would also like to thank Associate Professor Yee Hway Ann @ Anne Ye for her help and support, especially on the statistical analysis of this dissertation.

My heartfelt appreciation to the staffs and colleagues from Hospital Mesra Bukit Padang for their cooperation and help throughout this thesis.

A special thanks to my friends for their endless support, understanding and constant motivation to complete this journey with success.

Last but not least, this entire journey would not have been possible without the blessings and support from my family. Their constant support and encouragement are beyond words. I thank them for their patience and love which was the fuel for my drive in the completion of this journey.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ORIGINAL LITERARY WORK DECLARATION	ii
ABSTRACT	iii
ABSTRAK	v
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	vii
LIST OF DIAGRAM	xii
LIST OF TABLES	xiii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	
LIST OF APPENDICES	xvi
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
1.0 Introduction	1
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW	4
2.1 Overview of substance use disorder	4
2.2 Substance Use in Malaysia	5
2.3 Alcohol and Substance use in Sabah	6
2.4 Severe Mental illness and Substance Use Disorder Dual Diagnosis	7
3.0.Sequalae of Severe mental illness dual diagnosis	13
3.1Employment status	13
3.2 Medical conditions	14
3.3. Severe mental illness and Suicidality	16
3.3.1 Schizophrenia and Suicidality	17
3.3.2 Mood disorders and suicidality	18
4.0 Family relationships and psychiatric dual diagnosis	19

5.0 Association of severe mental illness, dual diagnosis and number of	
hospitalizations	22
6.0 Relationships of severe mental illness dual diagnosis with legal syste	m23
CHAPTER 3: OBJECTIVES	28
3.1 General Objective	28
3.2 Specific Objectives	28
3.3 Rationale of the Study	29
CHAPTER 4: METHODOLOGY	30
4.1 Study Setting	30
4.2 Study Design and Sampling Method	30
4.2.1 Inclusion Criteria	30
4.2.2 Exclusion Criteria	31
4.2.3 Data Collection	31
4. 3 Diagram: Flow Chart of data collection	33
4.4 Sample Size	34
4.5 Instruments	35
4.5.1 Demographic and Clinical Data	35
4.5.2 Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI)	35
4.5.3 Addiction Severity Index (ASI)	37
4.6 Statistical Analysis	39
4.7 Ethical consideration	40
CHAPTER 5: RESULTS	41

CHAPTER 6: DISCUSSION	69
6.1 Sampling and methodology	69
6.2 Severe mental illness (SMI) and dual diagnosis	69
6.2.1 Prevalence of severe mental illness (SMI)	70
6.2.2 Prevalence of severe mental illness (SMI) dual diagnosis	71
6.2.3 Severe mental illness (SMI) dual diagnosis in clinical practice	72
6.3 Demographic characteristics	75
6.3.1 Association of age with severe mental illness dual diagnosis	75
6.3.2. Association of gender with severe mental illness dual diagnosis	76
6.3.3. Association of race with severe mental illness and alcohol or non-alcohol	ol
substance use disorder	77
6.3.4. Marital Status, education levels and employment status	78
6.4 Severe mental illness dual diagnosis (alcohol /non-alcohol substance use disorc	der
and significant outcome factors: Number of hospitalizations and suicidality	80
6.4.1. Number of hospitalizations	80
6.4.2. Suicidality	82
6.5. Severe mental illness dual diagnosis and significant outcomes based on	
Addiction Severity Index (ASI)	85
6.5.1 Legal status	85
6.5.2 Family and social relationship	87
6.5.3 Psychiatric status	89
6.5.4 Medical status	90

CHAPTER 7: LIMITATIONS AND STRENGTHS	91
7.1 LIMITATIONS	91
7.2 STRENGTH	91
CHAPTER 8: CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS	94
8.1 Clinical implications	94
CHAPTER 9: CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS	94
9.1 Conclusion	94
9.2 Recommendations	94
REFERENCES	96

LIST OF DIAGRAM

4. 3 Flow Chart of data collection.	.33	3
-------------------------------------	-----	---

LIST OF TABLES

Table 5.1 :Demographic data among patients with SMI (n=152)
Table 5.2: Clinical variables of patients with SMI (n=152)
Table 5.3 Psychiatric disorders (severe mental illness) based on DSM 5
Table 5.4 Psychiatric co-morbidities using M.I.N.I
Table 5.5: Severe mental illness and dual diagnosis (n=152)
Table 5.6 Factors associated for severe mental illness patients with substance use
disorder (SUD)(non-alcohol) (univariate) (n=152)
Table 5.6.1: Factors associated (continuous variables) for severe mental illness patients
with substance use disorder (SUD)(non-alcohol) (univariate) (n=152)53
Table 5.7: Factors associated for severe mental illness patients with SUD (Multivariate)
(n=152)54
5.8 Factors associated for severe mental illness patients with alcohol use disorder
(AUD)55
Table 5.8.1: Factors associated (continuous variables) for severe mental illness patients
with alcohol use disorder (AUD) (Univariate) (n=152)
Table 5.9: Factors associated for severe mental illness patients with AUD (Multivariate)
(n=152)59
Table 5.10 Comparison between severe mental illness patients with/without substance
use disorder: Onset of severe mental illness, hospitalization (numbers), ASI scores
(Medical, Employment, Legal, Family, and Psychiatric status)
5.11 Comparison between severe mental illness patients with/without alcohol use
disorder: Onset of severe mental illness, hospitalization (numbers), ASI scores
(Medical, Employment, Legal, Family, and Psychiatric status)

	l for suicidality among severe mental illness patien
(univariate-categorical) (n=15	2)
Table 5.12.1: Factors associate	ed for suicidality among severe mental illness patie
(univariate-continuous) (n=15	2)
Table 5.13: Factors associated	I for suicidality among severe mental illness patien
(multi-variables) (n=152)	

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

SMI Severe mental illness

ASI Addiction Severity Index

MINI Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview

SUD Substance use disorder

AUD Alcohol use disorder

DSM Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders

ECA Epidemiological Catchment Area

DALYs Disability adjusted life years

WHO World Health Organization

LSD Lysergic acid diethylamide

GHQ General Health Questionnaire

HIV Human Immunodeficiency Virus

LIST OF APPENDICES

APPENDIX A: Permission letter	122
APPENDIX B: Patient information sheet	. 124
APPENDIX C: Consent form.	.129
APPENDIX D: Questionnaire on patient demographic data	. 133
APPENDIX E: Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI)	. 135
APPENDIX F: Addiction Severity Index (ASI)	. 140

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1. Introduction

The high prevalent rates of co-morbidity or dual diagnosis among severe mental illness (SMI) patients has been widely documented and is an area of growing concern among clinicians and researchers (Saddichha et al.,2015;Schulte et al.,2008). The term dual diagnosis and "co-morbidity" are commonly and inter-changeably used when an individual with one or more psychiatric disorder also fulfills the diagnostic criteria for substance use disorder (Wittchen et al., 1996). It first came to use and was coined in the 1980's in America (Drake et al., 1998). Lehman et al., (1998), laid out two distinct subtypes of dual diagnosis. Persons with a primary diagnosis of mental illness with a substance misuse as the first type and persons primarily diagnosed with a substance use disorder with a mental illness as the second. In this study, the former definition was used. However, there are no definitive diagnostic criteria for dual diagnosis either in Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM)-IV or DSM 5 (American Psychiatric Association, 2013).

Gafoor et al., (1998), emphasized and highlighted that the term dual diagnosis is not a diagnosis on its own, rather it simply describes that an individual has both a mental illness and substance use disorder. Dual diagnosis presentation in a patient also meant that it is a more complex collection of both behavioral problems and ever changing needs among dual diagnosis patients (Steel et al., 1997; Gournay et al., 1997). Severe mental illness (SMI) has been described in various terms and definitions across different practices. Schinnar et al., (1990), defined SMI as a term fulfilling three main criteria's which are; the presence of mental, behavioral or emotional disorder, duration of illness by current or recent diagnosis lasting at least a year that resulted in significant impairment in major areas of functioning. Schizophrenia spectrum disorders such as schizophrenia,

schizoaffective disorder, bipolar disorder and major depressive disorder together represents as having a SMI diagnosis (Stanley et al., 2001).

Several epidemiological studies reveal a prevalence between 25% to 50% of both alcohol and non-alcohol substance use disorders (SUD) among several mental disorders such as schizophrenia, depression or bipolar disorder (Regier et.,1990; Kessler et a., 1996; Teeson et al., 2000). It is not surprising as the lifetime prevalence of substance use disorder alone, which included alcohol and illicit drugs (excluding nicotine), was 15%, which was 5 times more than those without a psychiatric disorder. This rate has been reported to be higher compared to the general population (Robert et al., 2007). Similarly, persons with alcohol use disorder (AUD) or other substance use disorders were also 5 times more frequently affected by a mental disorder (Kessler et al., 2005).

Among each psychiatric disorders, patients with bipolar disorder had the highest prevalence of SUD of 57% based on reports by Epidemiologic Catchment Area (ECA) study, followed by 47% of patients with schizophrenia and 27% of major depressive disorder (Regier et al.,1990). Substance use disorders specific to inpatients with psychiatric illness reported a much higher prevalence rate of 75%. Among admitted psychiatric inpatients, nearly 50% received a diagnosis of either drug or alcohol use disorder, with alcohol being the most common (Weich et al., 2009).

Substance use has been identified as a predisposing factor for psychiatric illness apart from being an implication of psychiatric illness itself. Substances are often used to either alleviate symptoms of mental illness or side effects by self- medicating (Muesser K.T et al., 1998). In another study, environmental factors such as living in an environment with high drug availability or its use for recreational purposes are all contributing factors for the continued use of drugs (Buckley et al., 2006).

Alcohol and illicit drug use has been a global public health concern. 4% of disability adjusted life years (DALYs) was mainly attributed to alcohol and 0.8% to illicit

drugs use (Rehm.J et al., 2009). In year 2000 alone, there were an estimate of 2 billion alcohol users followed by 185 million drug users which contributed to major health issues (WHO,2010). The World Health Organization (WHO) reports that yearly, nearly 2.5 million people die from the detrimental effects of alcohol use and related disorders (WHO, 2014).

Understanding the needs and implications of patients with dual diagnosis is a major health concern. Studies of more localized settings may need to be conducted to understand dual diagnosis in detail. The researcher conducted this study to determine firstly the prevalence of dual diagnosis among inpatients with SMI, associated sociodemographic factors and clinical outcomes between dual diagnosis versus single diagnosis patients. The study was conducted in Hospital Mesra Bukit Padang, which is the sole mental institution in the state of Sabah.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Overview of substance use disorder

Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) by American Psychiatric Association has been used as the diagnostic gold-standard for mental illness including substance use disorders (SUD) (Robinson et al.,2016). In their latest 5th edition of DSM (DSM 5) (American Psychiatric Association, 2013), both categories of substance dependence and substance abuse as in previous publication of DSM 4th edition (DSM-IV) (American Psychiatric Association ,1994) were combined. An umbrella term of SUD replaced categories of substance dependence and abuse. It was then divided on a severity continuum from mild to severe.

DSM 5 identifies substance-related disorders on the use of 10 separate classes of drugs. They are alcohol, caffeine, cannabis, hallucinogens (phencyclidine, LSD), inhalants, opioids, sedatives, hypnotics or anxiolytics, stimulants (including amphetamine-type stimulants, cocaine and others) and tobacco. Despite the large terminology of substance use disorder, there are subcategories that are required to be addressed specifically, for example, alcohol use disorder or stimulant use disorders.

Apart from the general term of SUD, terms such as licit (example alcohol and nicotine) and illicit drugs, such as heroin, cocaine or stimulants are also interchangeably used in clinical practice. Illicit drugs refers to illegal drugs that are used, possessed or distributed against the law, including misused drugs prescribed for medical purposes (UNODC, 2011). Therefore, throughout this literature review, terms such as alcohol use disorder (AUD) non-alcohol SUD (focusing on illicit drugs) will be used. DSM-IV required the fulfillments of three or more symptoms for substance dependence in a 12-month period, whereas in DSM5, fulfillment of only 2 out of 11 criteria are needed.

Additionally, DSM 5 eliminated the criterion of legal problems with that of cravings

and compulsion to use. Essentially, despite these categories being combined, the general principle remains the same. Both editions of DSM explain substance use disorder as having a problematic pattern of substance use leading to various impairments, consequences and distress.

A person is classified as having alcohol or substance use disorder when he or she fulfills two or more of the following total eleven criteria's; tolerance, withdrawal symptoms, cravings, persistent desire or unsuccessful efforts to cut down on alcohol or drugs, excessive time spent to obtain substance or recovering from its effects, intake of larger amount of alcohol or drug use over time, neglect of responsibilities or socio-occupational dysfunction, use of drug or being intoxicated in situations that puts oneself or others in danger and persistent use of substance despite knowing its harmful effects on physical or psychological health (American Psychiatric Association, 2013).

2.2 Substance Use in Malaysia

Substance use in Malaysia began during the British colonial government at the 19th century (Arokiasamy et al., 1992). Malaysia is situated close to the golden triangle which was one of the earliest opium producing regions in Asia. The Ministry of Home Affairs is largely responsible for all the drug related offences in Malaysia. Despite having severe punishments and penalties for drug users in Malaysia as well as various drug detection programs, illicit drug use has reached epidemic states in Malaysia (Singh et al., 2013).

Based on statistical reports by National Anti-Drug Agency (NADA), there were nearly 10,152 opioid users alone with a total of 25,922 illicit drug users overall by the end of year 2017 (NADA, 2017). Despite heroin being the most common and main drug of abuse, amphetamine-type stimulants (ATS) has been the rising epidemic since 2000. The commonly available methamphetamine are mostly available in the form of tablet,

also called "pil kuda" or "wy". In its crystallized form, it is available as "syabu" or "ice" (Mazlan et al., 2006). Between the years 2008 to 2011, statistics have revealed the highest rates of admissions to drug rehabilitation centres in Malaysia.

2.3 Alcohol and Substance use in Sabah

In a multi-racial and multi-cultural country like Malaysia, alcohol and alcohol-related problems do not affect the majority of the population, as the Muslims are forbidden from drinking. In Peninsular Malaysia, there are three main ethnic groups with over 80 ethnic groups in East Malaysia, on the island of Borneo. Although the largest Malay ethnic group in Malaysia, summing up to 50% of the population in Malaysia do not drink, many other ethnic groups consume alcohol on much higher rates. This is a concern looking at the considerable harm it may cause. WHO in 2009, placed alcohol as the third leading cause of death and disease in the world, which contributed to 4.6% of disability adjusted life years.

Three states in Malaysia with the highest rates of alcohol consumption are Kuala Lumpur, Sabah and Sarawak. Sabah is one of the two states on the island of Borneo. It is also the state with the highest poverty rate in Malaysia. When compared to Peninsular Malaysia, there are ten times more people below the official poverty line (Hatta & Ali, 2013). Like Peninsular Malaysia, Sabah also has the largest proportion of alcohol consumption from unrecorded sources like homemade beverages, such as rice wine (tapai) and distilled rice wine (montoku). This is largely associated with cultural practices whereby homemade alcohol beverages are easily obtained during festivals. These beverages have varying alcohol content and are most commonly consumed by the Bumiputras of Sabah and Sarawak. Odds of risky alcohol intake were 2.7 among the Bumiputras in Sabah and Sarawak (Mutalip et al., 2014).

Sabah and Wilayah Persekutuan Labuan are among the two states with the highest prevalence of mental health problems such as emotional distress, anxiety, insomnia and depression when screened with general health questionnaire (GHQ), which sums up to 43% followed by Wilayah Persekutuan Kuala Lumpur, 39.8% (National Health and Morbidity Survey 2015). To date, there is no data in Sabah on the association between the vast prevalence of both substance use disorder among patients with psychiatric disorders and vice versa.

2.4 Severe Mental illness and Substance Use Disorder Dual Diagnosis

The importance of understanding the complexity of SMI dual diagnosis among patients with mental illness is undeniable. Dual diagnosis often represents as two or more independent conditions that run its own distinct clinical cause. These conditions are often interrelated, for example, the primary disorder may influence the progress of the second disorder and vise verse (Schuckit. M et al., 2006).

Patients suffering from any mental illness have a 50% risk of developing any substance use disorder at some point in their lives, with half having a current substance use disorder (Robert et al., 2007). Ringen et al., (2007), specified that patients with SMI such as schizophrenia and bipolar disorder have higher rates of substance use disorder dual diagnosis.

Lifetime data on national comorbidity study found 57% of patients with schizophrenia spectrum disorders had a comorbid AUD with a slightly higher rate among patients with bipolar disorder, 59% as compared to other psychiatric disorders (Camtois et al., 2005). Rates of non-alcohol SUD was still higher among schizophrenia spectrum disorder patients, 45% with 38% among those with bipolar disorder and only 10% in other psychiatric disorders (Camtois et al., 2005). These increased risk of SUD is a worrisome issue. 36% of patients with SMI, particularly schizophrenia had reportedly stopped

medications due to active consumption of alcohol (Velligan et al., 2017). Non-compliance may contribute to further increase rates of hospital admissions among patients with dual diagnosis compared with single diagnosis patients (Ayano et al., 2017).

In a meta-analysis study, 46% of patients with schizophrenia alone had four times greater risk of being diagnosed with any substance use disorder. Alcohol is among the most common substance identified, contributing 21% of the comorbidity (Mieutten et al., 2009). This study is similar with the previous study done by Regier et al., (1990), that also reported patients with schizophrenia having nearly five times more rates of SUD as compared to the general population. Alcohol use was three times greater while other illicit drugs use were six times more in rates of co-occurrence. As evident by Epidemiological Catchment Area (ECA) studies, yet again alcohol was identified as the most common substance used with rates of 34% and other drug use, 28% among patients with schizophrenia spectrum disorder.

A meta-analysis study by Muesser K.T et al., (1990), revealed a varying proportion of alcohol and illicit drug use (with exclusion of tobacco and caffeine) comorbidity among patients with schizophrenia. These studies reported a range of alcohol and illicit drug use comorbidities between 10% to as high as 70%. In another study, among patients with schizophrenia alone, over 45% had a current alcohol and non-alcohol SUD (excluding nicotine) while up to 68% have a lifetime disorder (Margolese et al., 2004). Definitively, this vast range has several attributable factors, firstly is the method and approach used for diagnosing schizophrenia, the target population of inpatient or outpatients, as well as the means of defining substance use disorder itself (Dixon et al., 1999). The high prevalence of comorbidities with alcohol or non-alcohol substance use among patients with SMI is particularly high among patients with schizophrenia. The bulk of existing literature research focused on this disorder predominantly.

Dual diagnosis patients face more challenges in terms of diagnosing and clinical management as compared with single diagnosis patients. Substance use have reportedly increased the severity of symptoms, especially positive symptoms among patients with schizophrenia (Gregg et al., 2007). In addition, the prolonged and heavy alcohol consumption are more often associated with paranoia, disorganized and incoherent speech, depression as well as suicidal behavior (Margolese et al., 2004).

Apart from psychiatric symptoms, there have been observed association between increased medication side effects with substance use (Potvin et al., 2006). Several studies observed greater rates of akathisia, more episodes of extrapyramidal symptoms among alcohol users and also dysphoria related to medication as a result of concurrent alcohol use (Dixon et al., 1992; Duke et al., 1994, Awad et al., 2005).

Prior to the first psychiatric contact, nearly 80% of patients with schizophrenia have a history of substance use and up to 70% with a history of alcohol use. Among these groups, they had a significantly lower age of onset of schizophrenia by 2 years than those without a substance use (Buhler.B et al., 2002). Majority of patients with an affective disorder, either major depressive disorder or bipolar disorder with alcohol or non-alcohol substance use disorders, have a younger age of onset of illness with earlier hospitalizations (Minnai et al., 2005). Patients with bipolar disorder are ten times more likely to be diagnosed with AUD compared to general population and eight times the risk for other non-alcohol substance use disorders. These comorbidities not only have implications on recovery period but also adds on to the persistence of symptoms such as anxiety, depression, irritability and above all, disruption of circadian sleep rhythm pattern as a consequence of the directs effect of alcohol or other substances (Salloum et al., 2000).

Why does comorbidities exist among SMI patients? Several factors such as environmental, genetic factors, family and social relationships with early life trauma have been identified as among the vulnerable factors for substance or alcohol use disorder

(Singh et al., 2016). A hypothesis exists that the irregularities in development of hippocampus and frontal cortex further reduces the inhibitory control of drug seeking behavior in patients with SMI as schizophrenia. This in return increases addictive behavior and vulnerability to rewarding effects of drug use (Winklbaur et al., 2006). These vulnerabilities potentially increases the likelihood of negative implications from alcohol or substance use compared to general population. Labelled as "supersensitive" to effects of certain substances, dual diagnosis patients with schizophrenia are more likely to experience greater negative consequences from even low levels of use compared to those without schizophrenia (Muesser K.T et al., 1998). The psycho-biological vulnerability of the disorder itself increases the sensitivity of the effects of drugs and alcohol which potentially leads to the negative consequences despite only low amounts of substance used (Muesser K.T et al., 1998). Although it is still not clear which genes are involved in contributing to dual diagnosis in schizophrenia, the role of genetics can be determined via the presence of family history between relatives or family members with substance use disorder (Noordsy et al., 1994).

Understanding the temporal relationship between alcohol and non-alcohol SUD with SMI is particularly difficult to establish. Different substance posit different effects among patients with SMI. For example, among patients with schizophrenia, there is some evidence that patients with psychotic symptoms are more likely to use alcohol as compared to those without psychotic symptoms (Olfson et al., 2002). Alcohol, being the most commonly reported substance among patients with schizophrenia, further lead to the understanding of its role in the existence with comorbidity. It has been reported that alcohol use may worsen symptoms of psychosis and eventually trigger relapse, however, studies show it does not actually cause schizophrenia (Hambrech et al., 1996). Among those with methamphetamine use disorder, it was reported that nearly 20% have had a psychiatric admissions with 40% of it prior to the onset of amphetamine use (Baker et al.,

2005). This means a pre-existing psychotic symptom among patients with SMI could produce a brief increase in psychosis when using stimulants and was reported most common between 50% to 70% of patients with schizophrenia (Curran et al., 2004). The type of substance use varies, depending on its availability rather than the subjective effect experienced from the use of substance (Muesser K.T et al., 1992). In contrast with study by Nesvag et al., (2015), it was found that the preferred choice of drugs among SMI like schizophrenia are stimulants whereas among bipolar disorder patients, sedatives and alcohol are preferred.

Bidirectional models have been proposed as a link between symptoms of psychosis in SMI with alcohol or SUD. Both may trigger and also maintain each disorder at the same time. Among vulnerable individuals with SMI, substance use can trigger or precipitate the onset of schizophrenia and causes symptoms to persist with the continued use of substance. Factors such as motivation, desire and belief contributes to the continued use of substance (Muesser K.T et al., 1998). The common hypothesis of self-medication has been numerously documented and studied. Most patients use drugs after the first onset of psychosis to self-medicate themselves, with the aim to either improve negative symptoms, depression, anxiety or simply the side effects of medications itself (DeQuardo.J et al., 1994; Dixon. L et al., 1990).

Premorbid functioning or adjustment is an aspect that is frequently assessed among all patients with a psychiatric disorder, more so among dual diagnosis patients. Interesting, one study by Ringen et al., (2008), among dual diagnosis patients revealed that better premorbid function meant higher possibilities of exposed opportunities for patients to gain excess for any substances. Often, patients tend to use substances to cope with their symptoms of mental illness. Therefore, there has been higher rates of substance use among first episode of psychosis especially among patients with schizophrenia (Sevy et al., 2001).

Despite the known hypothesis of self-medication, some studies have focused on the onset of schizophrenia caused by the use of substance (Kerner et al., 2015;Linszen et al., 1994; Kovasznay et al., 1993). Drugs such as hallucinogens (LSD), stimulants (amphetamine) or cannabis are proposed as the substances that could precipitate schizophrenia due to its psychotomimetic properties (Blanchard et al., 2000). Kovasznay et al., (1993), found that nearly 90% of patients had reported substance abuse that preceded the onset of first psychotic episode. An explanation for this could be due to the fact that the average age onset of alcohol and drug use in the general population generally occurred at a younger age than the average onset for schizophrenia. Alcohol use was most prevalent in early adolescent with 60% between the ages of fourteen and nineteen and 40% between ages twenty to twenty four (Grant et al., 1997). It is undoubted of the negative impact that psychiatric dual diagnosis, in particular schizophrenia and substance use disorders impose. Hence, there is a need to be able to identify these patients who are at risk of using alcohol or other drugs as well as the likelihood of associated problems that comes with it.

Substance use disorders among patients with mood disorders, such as bipolar disorder and depression are also highly prevalent (Minnai et al., 2005; Salloum et al., 2000). Nearly half of participants involving bipolar disorder had either an alcohol or other substance diagnosis (Salloum et al., 2000). To be exact, the highest rates were among bipolar 1 patients, 61% followed by 48% among bipolar II patients (Salloum et al., 2000). Major depressive disorder has a lifetime prevalence rate higher among women, 21% followed by 13% among men (Kessler et al., 1994). A common challenge faced in dually diagnosed depressed patients is the rampant incidents of the usage of drugs or alcohol to self-medicate. In the United States, 20% of male and 10% of female with depression were concurrently diagnosed with alcohol use disorder (Worthinton .J et al., 1996). The causes to this has been widely and extensively studied. One study proposed

that alcohol use was the result of or consequences from primary disorder like depression which was used to self-medicate (Kessler& Price, 1993). The indirect effects from the primary disorder of substance use disorder itself could precipitate the onset of depressive disorder as a result of socio-occupational dysfunction leading to yet again the use of drugs or alcohol (Swendsen J et al., 2000).

It is undeniable the implications and impact of any substance use disorders among patients with mental illness. Dual diagnosis is still a great concern and impose various challenges in the approach and treatment as it affects the course and prognosis of the illness. Patients with comorbidities often have more suffering which lead to disabilities and hence requiring higher cost of care. This in turn eventually leads to the cause of poor medication and treatment compliance (Van et al., 1998; Keck et al., 1998).

3.0. Sequalae of Severe mental illness dual diagnosis

3.1Employment status

It is undeniable that SMI dual diagnosis is often associated with numerous implications (Potvin et al., 2005). The impact of psychiatric dual diagnosis has been linked with a range of negative outcomes such as the increment of hospital admissions, homelessness, criminality, unemployment, violence and suicidal behavior (Schmidt et al., 2011;Blanchard et al., 2000).

Employment is commonly used a sign of individual growth and stability in the process of recovery. It is also used a valuable outcome predictor. Among unemployed psychiatric patients, these individuals report that most fear the possibility of social rejection and fear of the possibility of failure. Some lacked in interest for employment and found that the need for constant and regular follow-ups for treatment to be the reasons of perceived employment difficulties (Laudet. A et al., 2002).

Employment rates among patients with a mental illness varies across countries. In London, United Kingdom, only 13 % of patients with schizophrenia were employed, with 12% in France. The rates of employment were higher in Germany by 30%. Comparisons were also made with the general population which showed an even wider gap of difference in employment rates with 70% in UK and 62% both in France and Germany (Marwaha .S et al., 2007). Less than 15% of patients with mental illness were recruited for competitive employment (Drake et al., 1999).

The evidence are strong for employment difficulties among patients with dual diagnosis (Robert et al., 2007). Several studies demonstrate that having a substance use disorder increases the likelihood of quitting or being fired and hence, reducing the chances for being employed (Becker, Drake et al., 1998; Robert et al., 2007). Study by Swarz et al., (2000), which followed up patients who were terminated from a job, showed that patients with a dual diagnosis were least likely to be employed again. We will need to understand that employment is not only the direct consequences of severe mental illness but also, unemployment may predispose a patient to having a psychiatric illness including substance use disorder (Lee J et al, 2015).

3.2 Medical conditions

The commonly prevalent co-occurring medical conditions among psychiatric inpatients was found to be infectious disease, endocrine and metabolic disorders (Frasch et al., 2012). In comparison with the general population, patients with SMI had higher rates of poor physical health condition (Jones et al., 2004). It is without a doubt that the concurrent substance use disorder and mental illness impacted the overall general health and well-being.

The concurrent use of alcohol or illicit drugs predisposes patients with SMI to develop multiple types of medical illness which includes cancer (lungs, liver,

oesophagus), cardiovascular disease, liver cirrhosis and human immunodeficiency virus (HIV). Also included are the intentional and unintentional injuries such as homicide and suicide (Jane et al., 2006). Jones et al., (2004), in his study encountered among 147 patients with SMI and medical comorbidities, rates of mortality were higher among SMI patients who also had a concurrent alcohol or illicit drug use disorder.

Bipolar disorder with alcohol or non-alcohol SUD are pertinent associations with medical illness. The high rates of dually diagnosed bipolar disorder patients also meant high rates of co-occurring medical illness (Beyer et al., 2004; Krishnan et al., 2005). Infectious diseases such as human immunodeficiency virus (HIV), hepatitis B virus and hepatitis C virus impose serious threat to the health and well-being of patients with mental illness. Dually diagnosed person are at high risk to develop HIV and hepatitis C virus (HCV), estimated between 3% to 8% (McKinnon et al., 2000). As we are not aware yet, patients with dual diagnosis have a complex presentation and when there is co-infections such as HIV, increases treatment challenge. This puts them at risk of increased morbidity and mortality due to diseases such as liver failure (Greub et al., 2000; Graham et al., 2001). There are several reasons for the risk of contacting HIV, hepatitis B or hepatitis C infections such as injecting or exchange of needles, multiple sexual partners, infrequent condom use as well as engaging in sex while using psychoactive substances (Goldberg et al., 2005; Essock et al., 2003). In a large study, it was reported that more than 20% of patients with severe mental illness reported a lifetime intravenous drug use, with 14% of shared needles used (Osher et al., 2003).

Dual diagnosis patients combined with low levels of education, income, poor psychosocial supports and insight leads to poor treatment compliance and eventually leads to difficulties to engage with services and are unable to be treated successfully (Rosenberg .S et al., 2005). Apart from infectious diseases mentioned above, patients with mental illness and substance use disorders have high risk for cardiovascular diseases,

diabetes mellitus, hypertension, obesity and dyslipidemia (Kilbourne Amy et al., 2007). Dual diagnosis especially one with AUD increases the likelihood of several other medical conditions such as liver and central nervous system disease which could then precipitate diabetes mellitus, gastrointestinal disorders and cardiac diseases (Dickey,B et al., 2000).

3.3. Severe mental illness and Suicidality

Suicide has been among the leading cause of death worldwide, with suicide attempts being five to twenty times more common than completed suicide (Harris et al., 1997). Suicide is also the most important psychiatric implication being linked commonly to the use of drugs or alcohol.

A patient with a previous or prior suicide attempt has a 7% to 13% risk of completed suicide in the future and is a single most important predictor for future suicide attempts (Dag et al., 2008). Suicide rates have increased tremendously to about 60% worldwide and is now among the third leading cause of death (WHO, 2000). Suicide alone contributed 1.8% of the total global burden of disease in 1998 (WHO, 2000). The latest reports by WHO in 2018 now show that suicide is the second leading cause of death among persons aged 15 to 29 years old. WHO aims to reduce this suicide rates by 10% by the year 2020 (WHO, 2018). The rates of suicide are higher among patients with substance use disorder, with rates of completed suicide two to three times higher compared to those without a substance use disorder. Psychiatric disorders mainly depression and substance use disorder have been reported to have a higher risk of suicide. Women who also use drugs are seven times more at risk for a completed suicide than women who do not abuse drugs (Maloney et al., 2007; Darke et al., 2004).

3.3.1 Schizophrenia and Suicidality

Nearly 40% of premature mortality among patients with schizophrenia are related to suicide (Bushe et al., 2000) with a lifetime risk of suicide of 5% (Palmer et al., 2005). Surprisingly, most of the important risk factors of suicide among patients with schizophrenia are similar with that of the general population. Having a co-morbid alcohol or SUD, mood disorder and history of suicide attempts are among the risks factors (Hawton et al., 2005).

The risk of suicide is particularly high among psychiatric patients after an inpatient care and discharge. Patients who were discharged has a 12 fold increase in relative risk of suicide and an alarming 30 fold increase in death due to suicide alone (Tiihonen et al., 2006). Knowing that patients with mental illness are at an heightened risk of suicide and an even higher risk when comorbidity exist, it is crucial not only to identity all risk factors but also to prevent them (Kamali et al., 2000).

Therefore, it is important to properly identify suicide risk for each patient being treated at any psychiatric facility. Hor et al., (2006), in a systemic review found several factors associated with risk of suicide among schizophrenia patients. It was identified that young males with a higher level of education, illness related factors such as having depression, substance use disorders, previous history of suicide attempts, active hallucinations and delusions with good insight into illness, family history of suicide, physical illness and unemployment being all strongly related to the risk of later suicide.

3.3.2 Mood disorders and suicidality

Substance use disorder among patients with mood or affective disorders, particularly major depressive disorder is a risk factor on its own for suicide (Conner et al., 2003; Kessler et al., 1999). Lifetime risk of suicide for mood disorders is estimated between 6% to 15% (Isometsa et al., 2014).

Depression was strongly associated with suicide and are at heightened risk for suicidal behavior. Coexisting comorbidities, such as substance use like alcohol and drugs, anxiety disorder and presence of a personality disorder places patients with depression at higher risk for suicide (Hawton et al., 2013). The presence of any SUD approximately six months prior to episodes of depression was a good predictor of suicide (Dumais, A et al., 2005). Nearly 25% of both inpatients and outpatients with major depressive disorders had at least one lifetime of suicide attempt prior to the use of alcohol or illicit drugs (Aharonovich et al., 2002). Risk of suicide was still high among patients with depression when assessed during the first few weeks following discharge from an inpatient psychiatric care (Olfson et al., 2016).

Alcohol was the most frequently used substance followed by marijuana and cocaine and nearly 70% of them experienced depressive symptoms prior to the onset of substance use disorder (Ortiz et al., 2014). This findings also strengthened previous study by Marmorstein et al., (2011), that suggested depression as a risk factor for substance use. In contrast, symptom of depression such as, loss of interest in pleasurable activities or anhedonia often leads a patient to have lack of energy or motivation which in return lacks the desire to obtain substances. However, the opposite is possible too, whereby patients with depression tend to use illicit drugs in order to feel something as they lack the capacity to derive pleasure from daily activities (Kaleschstein et al., 2002).

Looking at bipolar disorders alone, the lifetime of attempted suicide ranges from 25% to 50%. (Dalton et al., 2003; Lopez et al., 2001). Among this group, 56% of them

have a concurrent diagnosis of either alcohol or other drug use disorder (Regier et al., 1990), putting them at twice more risk of suicide attempts and suicide (Tondo et al., 1999). It is also crucial to determine the severity of symptoms itself as it is a contributing factor that could lead to a substance misuse or suicidal behavior (Dalton et al., 2003).

It is therefore particularly important to identify patients at risk of suicide in order to prevent suicide. Psychiatric inpatients, in particular have higher suicide risk especially if suicidal ideations or thoughts of self-harm preceded reasons for admission (Powell. J et al., 2000). Therefore, it is important to identify and treat comorbidities especially when the risk of suicide is high.

4.0 Family relationships and psychiatric dual diagnosis

Family relationship is an aspect that plays a vital role in the wellbeing of patients with mental illness, more so in those with dual diagnosis (Nov et al., 2007). Family relationships are based on personal ties between persons and are most commonly bonded via blood ties, marriage or adoption. Most often, a strong family relationship, are a group of people bonded by either biological, social or psychological relationship who live together during certain period of their lives. Therefore, evidence shows that a dysfunctional family relationship or ties could have an impact on mental health of each family members (Pradeep et al., 2008).

There have been numerous studies done on families and their involvement among patients with mental illness, however little is known on how substance use disorder directly influences this tie (Lander et al., 2013). The complexity of treatment of patients with dual diagnosis makes it particularly important for family involvement in order to aid a patient's recovery and wellness (Fals et al., 2003). Their support would help patients with SUD to seek and engage in treatment. Lisa et al., (1995), made comparisons between 101 psychiatric inpatients with a dual diagnosis and 78 patients with only a single mental

illness using social and family relationships as the outcome measures. Indeed, those with a dual diagnosis had a significant lower family satisfaction and they reported a greater desire for family intervention.

How does having either a comorbid of alcohol or SUD impact on family relationships? The negative implications of drugs or alcohol misuse among patients directly contributed to family conflicts leading to poor social support and in long term generating high expressed emotion (Barrowclough et al., 2005). Spouses who continue to consume alcohol reported more incidents of arguments and fights with their partners and children (Brookoff et al., 1997). In a more recent study among relatives of patients with alcohol or SUD, spouses reported more problems in relation to physical aggression (Benishek et al., 2011). Rates of domestic violence were significantly increased, 50% among those with partners with SUD, involving drugs or alcohol (Murphy et al., 2001). Hence, it is crucial for clinicians to regularly assess the presence of any interpersonal conflict given that the high prevalence of conflict of 70% (Benishek et al., 2011). Therefore, family involvement and participation in the care of patients are important. Less emphasis has been placed on the importance of family support (Blankertz et al., 1994; Jerrel et al., 1994).

Caregivers or family members of patients with psychiatric dual diagnosis report stress that included feelings of worry, anger, guilt, shame as well as marital dissatisfaction and poor quality of life (Cavaiola et al., 2000; Biegel et al., 1998). There has been several studies done on the impact of family relationships among patients with dual diagnosis but very few directed on the family burden among this group (Brown et al, 1999; Biegel et al., 2007). Stress among caregivers directly influences their involvement with patient's care and affects treatment outcomes of patients. Hence, as much as the well-being of patients with comorbidities are important, emphasis should be targeted among caregivers and family members of patients as well.

A study done by Silver et al., (1999), compared two equal groups of caregivers between persons with dual diagnosis and single diagnosis. Caregivers who cared for the dual diagnosis group experienced more anxiety, stigma, depression and received less social support from other family members. The two largely reported stressors for family members that stood out was mainly the attitude of patients with substance use disorder as well as their motivation for treatment. Patients behavior such as mood swings, impulsiveness, desire to stay in treatment contributed to the stressor in family members (Townsend et al., 2006; Simpson et al., 2000). Patients with low motivation for example, may place a family member at a higher risk of burden.

Apart from the implications of family relationships among SMI dual diagnosis, little is known about the impact of a family history of alcohol or SUD among SMI with dual diagnosis. Just as the relationship between family is important, so does the presence of substance use among members of family and studies suggest that patients with dual diagnosis have high rates of family history with a problematic substance use (Davis et al., 2008; Comptois et al., 2005; Morean et al, 2009). Cantor et al., (2001), found a positive family history of substance abuse apart from other factors such as male gender, which showed poorer outcomes among psychiatric patients in a Swedish sample of 87 patients. 26% of psychiatric inpatients had families with a history of alcohol or SUD whom, were particularly difficult to engage and partake in patients care (Kashner et al., 1991).

In conclusion, psychiatric dual diagnosis has numerous implications that are highly preventable. Firstly, is the increased number of hospitalizations (Kivlahan et al., 1991), poor compliance (Owen et al., 1996), higher rates of violence (Stedman et al., 1998), homelessness (Caton et al., 1994) and increased risk of HIV infections. Hence, if SUD could be successfully eradicated or even reduced, it could dramatically improve the treatment outcomes among this group of patients. It is vital that the treating psychiatrist assesses the level of stress among family members and patient as it is frequently

associated with high relapse rates (Masa et al., 2017; Kavanagh et al., 1992). Family assistance and involvement can drastically reduce the use of substance among people with dual diagnosis (Clark et al., 2001).

Hence, one important clinical implications is the role of clinicians to determine the presence of patient's family history of substance or alcohol use as evidence suggests having a mental illness not only increases risk for substance use but also a family history of substance use may further increase risk for comorbidity (Comtois et al., 2005).

5.0 Association of severe mental illness, dual diagnosis and number of hospitalizations

One of the glaring and recurrent issues among SMI patients is the hospital admission rates. Patients with dual diagnosis had three times more hospitalization rates compared with those of single diagnosis (Prince et al., 2009). A recent study showed, among the rates of hospitalization, nearly half of the admissions were associated with drug abuse. 49% among inpatients and majority of male patients (Wicomb et al., 2018)

The lifetime of hospital admissions increased as well among the groups of psychiatric dual diagnosis. Several potential factors were identified as predictors for the frequent psychiatric admissions. The most common being history of substance use apart from other factors such as non-compliance to treatment, violence, crime, aggression and other demographic and socioeconomic characteristics (Thomas et al., 1995).

Several studies found history of frequent alcohol and drug use among psychiatric patients as being the main attributable factor for admissions (Hauli et al, 2011; Tantirangsee et al., 2015). It is therefore important to understand the relationship between outcomes from hospital admissions and as well as the subsequent psychiatric admissions. Firstly, the readmission are taken as an indicator of the quality of care from the previous

admission. Secondly, the cost that accompanies with frequent readmission needs to beconsidered as well (Byrne, et al., 2010).

A study done on psychiatric readmission rates among dual diagnosis patients identified younger age and male gender from lower income groups as variables associated with readmissions in comparison with single diagnosis patients (Minnai, G. P et al., 2006). One-year study period that was conducted on rates of hospitalization showed an increment of 15% of admission rates among patients with dual diagnosis in the four-year span (George, T. P et al., 2000).

6.0 Relationships of severe mental illness dual diagnosis with legal system

The relationship between SMI and legal problems has long been an area of concern and emphasis. Several studies documented the increased risk of legal problems among patients with SMI to violence, violent offences and crime. Risks are further heightened when co-occurred with alcohol or substance use disorder (Swanson et al. 1990; Hodgins et al., 1999; Putkonen et al., 2004).

Patients with SMI dual diagnosis often have a poorer overall prognosis as compared to single diagnosis, often with multiple negative implications such as suicidality, rehospitalizations, violence, crime or legal problems (Muesser K.T et al., 1996). Among criminal offences, majority of those with SMI had a diagnosis of schizophrenia with a comorbid AUD compared with a single diagnosis, with males more likely to commit violent types of crimes (Rasanan et al., 1998; Rice and Harris et al., 1995). Seena et al., (2009), in a prospective study identified that the presence of alcohol or illicit drugs potentially worsened psychotic symptoms and impulsivity which increased the risk to commit crime and tendencies for violence. In the same study as well, it was identified that the risk of violent crimes are minimal among patients with only SMI such

as schizophrenia, however with alcohol or SUD comorbidity, the risk increases further (Seena et al., 2009).

Admissions to a general psychiatry hospital found that nearly 24% of patients with SMI had criminal records, with nearly 10% committing a crime prior to the first psychiatric admission (Hodgins et al., 2004). Patients with schizophrenia had particularly higher odds of violent behaviors compared to other disorders such as bipolar disorder or depression. They has been studies that documented the strong link between SMI and violence. However, the risk and rates of violence are increased among patients with SMI and substance use disorder (Van et al., 2011). As mentioned, when dual diagnosis is present, it increases the likehood of violent offences among patients with a psychiatric disorder when compared with general population (Soyka et al., 2000).

Aggression, aggressive behavior and violence are commonly associated as the primary reason for hospital admissions (Iozzino et al., 2015). Most often, the concurrent use of alcohol and drug contributed to the development and escalation of aggressive behavior, among other factors (Sharon et al., 2003). Severity and symptoms of the illness itself, overcrowding in the inpatient setting as well as provocations are among the other factors leading to aggression (Angland et al., 2014; Powell et al., 1994). Focusing on psychiatric inpatients alone, a study involving 60 aggressive inpatients revealed at least 70% of them with either a substance or AUD. They were two times more likely to have aggressive tendencies than patients without substance use disorder. Patients with schizophrenia with comorbid alcohol or non-alcohol SUD (not including nicotine) had rates of aggression four times more compared with those without (Serper et al., 2005).

A study by Barlow .K et al., (2000), was consistent with the former study by Swanson et al., (1990), in that, patients diagnosed with schizophrenia possessed two times more risk of aggression while three times more among patients with bipolar disorder. Other diagnostic groups such as major depressive disorder and anxiety disorders reported

only half of such aggressive behaviors. In an Asian based study in Taiwan, patients with schizophrenia and bipolar disorder has more incidents of aggression especially during the acute period of illness (Chou et al., 2002). Mario et al., (2008), delineated the 3 most commonly associated factors of aggression prior to admission was male sex, use of substance as well as the presence of positive symptoms of psychosis. Among aggressive patients, 43% had at least abused one type of substance in the past (Amore et al., 2008).

The mechanism between substance use and aggressive behavior is unclear. However, additional factors such as medication or treatment non-compliance and a comorbid antisocial personality disorder are strong links to aggressive behavior as well (Bartel et al., 1991; Muesser K.T et al., 1999). It is well known that patients who are intoxicated or under the influence of alcohol tend to act aggressively (Hoaken et al., 2003). Alcohol has a rewarding property, which is also relatively comparable with other stimulants such as amphetamine or cocaine (Boileau et al., 2003). Stimulants are known to have psychomotor stimulating effects that could lead to the likelihood of aggression and when impulsivity is present, further confrontational and provocative behaviors lead to aggression (Phil &Peterson, 1995).

Types of crimes often committed among SMI patients varies from non-violent crimes to violent crimes. Buying of drugs are further encouraged with income generating crimes such as theft, burglary and property offences. Male patients with mood disorders and comorbid alcohol or substance use were more likely to be involved in property offences and drug related offences (Swartz et al., 2007). Serious offences such as, arson, homicide and murder mostly involve male schizophrenia patients (Wallace et al., 1998). One of the most appealing factor related to homicide is the psychopathology of mental illness itself, namely schizophrenia. This is because the risk of homicide is four times higher during acute periods of psychosis (Monica & Rui, 2015; Jiri &Roland, 1996).

Some studies found that apart from SMI and comorbid alcohol or SUD, other factors such as antisocial personality disorder also increased the risk of criminal activities, incarcerations and arrest (Tengstrom et al., 2004). Also, patients with SMI with functional impairment were likely to get arrested due to a crime compared with less impaired individuals. Patients with mental illness could also be victims of violent crimes and are more likely to be victims than perpetrators of violent crime (Eisenberg et al., 2005).

Apart from alcohol, there has been a large number of case reports on the relationship between amphetamine and violence (Klee et al., 2001). Similar to the explanation of alcohol and aggression, stimulants have a multifactorial and indirect causal relationship with aggression (Klee et al., 2001; Hoeken et al., 2003). Antisocial personality disorder has been strongly associated with aggressive behavior compared with those without the disorder (Gerard et al., 2002). Frequently, a preexisting impulse control or aggressive tendency are commonly present among patients with stimulant use disorders (Dawe et al., 2009) and when added with the strong stimulant withdrawal effects, together may contribute to the aggressive behavior (Moeller & Steinberg, 1994).

Almost all types of drugs, whether alcohol or stimulants can lead to violent behavior. Allen et al., (1997), found nearly 60% of violent offenders were tested positive for at least one type of substance use .To strengthen this findings, Kuhns et al., (2013), found alcohol use in particular to being strongly associated with crimes such as assault, rape or even murder (Kuhns, J. B et al., 2013).

The role of gender is also often associated with aggression and violence. Physical aggression was more common among the male gender than females (Krakowski, M et al., 2004). Nevertheless, the male gender are often overrepresented among violent patients (Wallace et al., 2006; Swanson et al., 1990). In one study, men were reported to have increased episodes of aggression prior to admissions, however, once an inpatient, women had more episodes of aggression (Binder et al., 1990).

In summary, the vast literature reviews among dual diagnosis SMI patients demonstrates the importance of identifying, screening and treating patients with dual diagnosis. The studies also emphasize on the sequelae of alcohol or other substance use disorders comorbidities that has several negative implications that involved various aspects of patients life.

CHAPTER 3: OBJECTIVES

3.1 General Objective

The aim of this study is to determine the prevalence of dual diagnosis among patients with severe mental illness admitted to Hospital Mesra Bukit Padang. It also aims to investigate the association of severe mental illness dual diagnosis with sociodemographic factors and associated outcome factors among patients with dual diagnosis.

3.2 Specific Objectives

- to screen for comorbid substance use disorders among patients with severe mental illness
- to determine the demographic characteristics between those with and without dual diagnosis
- to examine the association of medical status between dual diagnosis patients and single diagnosis patients
- 4. to examine the association of employment status among dual diagnosis patients
- 5. to determine the level of severity of psychiatric status among patients with dual diagnosis
- to determine the prevalence of legal status among patients with and without dual diagnosis
- to examine family or social relationships and its relation between dual diagnosis and single diagnosis patients
- to identify clinical outcomes such as number of hospitalizations between dual diagnosis patients
- 9. to identify the prevalence of suicidality among patients with dual diagnosis

3.3 Rationale of the Study

Limited data are available in Malaysia particularly in Sabah regarding psychiatric dual diagnosis. If dual diagnosis and its associated factors are identified, treatment and outcome can be potentially improved. As discussed in previous chapters, Sabah is one of the states with the highest rates of people suffering from psychiatric disorders. This study highlights the prevalence of dual diagnosis among psychiatric inpatients, which could help expand and improve treatment in a holistic way in approaching the complex dual diagnosis among mental illness patients.

CHAPTER 4: METHODOLOGY

4.1 Study Setting

Bukit Padang Hospital or Hospital Mesra Bukit Padang is Sabah's sole mental institution in Kota Kinabalu. In 2001, Malaysia passed the Mental Health Act and Sabah then gazetted the act replacing the Lunatics Ordinance ten years later in 2011. Hospital Mesra Bukit Padang started its operation in 1971. At present, there are ten functioning wards which includes two acute wards and two subacute wards. The hospital has total of 302 beds and provides specialist services for both outpatients and inpatients. Admission rates are between 70 to 80 admissions per month with main diagnosis such as schizophrenia and mood disorders. Outpatient setting provides services between 50 to 100 new cases per month with total of nearly 2000 follow up patients in a year. Rehabilitation and occupational therapy are also provided for the inpatients as well as outpatients.

4.2 Study Design and Sampling Method

This is a cross-sectional study. Convenient sampling method was used to recruit patients.

4.2.1 Inclusion Criteria

- 1) all patients admitted voluntarily and involuntarily to HMBP within 4 months period of data collection fulfilling Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of mental health disorder, 5th Edition (DSM-5) criteria for severe mental illness (schizophrenia spectrum disorder, bipolar disorder and major depressive disorder)
- 2) age 18 years old and above
- 3) patients who are able to read and understand Malay or English language adequately

4) patients who are able to give informed consent

4.2.2 Exclusion Criteria

- 1) Patients who are not able to give informed consent
- 2) Having an organic mental disorder
- Diagnosis of substance induced mood or psychotic disorder or substance use disorder
- 4) Severe psychotic symptoms or behavioural disturbances
- 5) Severe cognitive impairment or Intellectual disability
- 6) Concurrent severe and unstable medical condition

4.2.3 Data Collection

Data collection was done from August 2018 to December 2018. All patients who are admitted to the inpatient psychiatric ward in Hospital Mesra fulfilling both inclusion and exclusion criteria's were identified and invited to participate in the study. The purpose and the nature of the study was explained verbally to the selected patients, including the benefits of the study. Patient information sheet regarding the research was also given to patients prior to data collection. Emphasis is on the voluntary basis of participation. If patients voluntarily agreed to participate, a written consent was obtained. Prior to obtaining written consent, assessment of fitness to consent is performed by an independent doctor not involved in the study but involved in patient's care and has seen patient on a regular basis. The assessment will be in accordance to the Mental Health Act 2005, section 77 whereby the examining independent doctor shall consider whether or not the person examined understands:

- a) the condition for which the treatment/study is proposed
- b) the nature and purpose of the treatment
- c) the risks involved in participating in the study
- d) whether or not his ability to consent is affected by his condition

Then, the fitness to consent form was filled. Once the consent was obtained, the socio-demographic data and clinical information of patients will be obtained using the demographic and clinical data questionnaire. Following this, two clinician-rated questionnaires, namely Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I) and ASI was administered. Mini International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I) was administered by the interviewer to exclude severe mental illness diagnosis of patients during admission. M.I.N.I was also used to assess and screen for alcohol use disorder and non-alcohol substance use disorder including stimulants, cocaine, opiates, hallucinogens, glue cannabis, sedatives, hypnotics and anxiolytics.

It was then followed by ASI questionnaire to determine the associated outcome factors. The process of interview was done in an interview room in the psychiatric ward in a private and confidential manner and the information kept confidential. In addition, the possible risks or implications to the participants in the study informed by the researcher as certain topics or issues of the past or present may trigger emotional response or discomfort. If the patients were found to have emotional issues, the appropriate measures such as further exploration, allowing time for patient to share and express their thoughts or emotions on the issues was done if the patient was comfortable to continue. The psychiatrist in-charge was also informed for further management in a confidential manner. Once patient had completed the interview, the questionnaires will be returned to the researcher and kept in a file.

Diagram 4. 3: Flow Chart of data collection

Psychiatric in-patients with severe mental illness admitted to Hospital Mesra Bukit Padang

Patients are selected based on convenient sampling



Patients are given explanation about the study and informed consent is obtained from patient.



The selected patients are asked about demographic data



Researcher administers 2 questionnaires, M.I.N.I to exclude diagnosis of severe mental illness and to assess for alcohol and non-alcohol substance use disorder comorbidity and followed by ASI questionnaire to identify domains most severely affected among patients

Alcohol and non-alcohol substance use intake was also double-checked from patients case files and treating clinicians to minimize underreporting from patients

4.4 Sample Size

Sample size was determined by the following formula:

$$n = \underline{t^2 \times p(1-p)}$$

$$m^2$$

$$= \underline{1.9622 \times 0.104 (1-0.104)}$$

$$0.052$$

$$= 3.85 \times 0.104 \times 0.896 / 0.0025$$

$$= 143.5$$

$$\sim 144$$

Description:

n = required sample size

t = confidence interval level at 95% (standard value of 1.96)

p= estimated prevalence of dual diagnosis (the investigator used the expected prevalence of substance and alcohol use disorder among severe mental illness of 10.4% as was found in a study) (Rossi et al., 2004)

m= margin of error at 5% (standard value of 0.05)

4.5 Instruments

4.5.1 Demographic and Clinical Data

The research team developed a demographic questionnaire to collect relevant sociodemographic data and clinical information about the participating patients. The sociodemographic data included age, race, marital status, level of education, employment status, type of employment, family history of drug or psychiatric illness and duration of untreated psychosis.

4.5.2 Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (MINI)

MINI is a short structured diagnostic interview based on the DSM 5 criteria that has good psychometric properties and is reliable for the detection of psychiatric disorders (Sheehan et al., 1998). MINI consists of the following psychiatric diagnoses:

- 1. Major Depressive Episode
- 2. Suicidality
- 3. Suicidal behaviour disorder
- 4. Manic and Hypomanic episodes
- 5. Panic Disorder
- 6. Agoraphobia
- 7. Social Anxiety disorder
- 8. Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder
- 9. Posttraumatic Stress Disorder
- 10. Alcohol use disorder
- 11. Substance use disorder (non-alcohol)
- 12. Psychotic Disorders and mood disorder with psychotic features
- 13. Anorexia Nervosa
- 14. Bulimia Nervosa

- 15. Generalised Anxiety Disorder
- 16. Antisocial Personality Disorder

M.I.N.I has been validated against Structured Clinical Interview for DSM diagnoses and against Composite International Diagnostic Interview for ICD-10 (CIDI). (Sheehan et al., 1997). M.I.N.I has been compared with Structured Clinical Interview for DSM-5 (SCID-5) and shows acceptable test-retest reliability and interrater reliability with the previous SCID-IV .M.I.N.I for DSM-5 (Sheehan et al., 2015) is a much brief alternative to the SCID-5. It has similar reliability and validity properties with a shorter administration time (median time of 15minutes compared with 35 minutes for SCID) (Sheehan et al., 1997).

For this study, Mini-International Neuropsychiatric Interview (M.I.N.I) version 7.0.2 was used to exclude other psychiatric diagnosis and was used to confirm diagnosis of severe mental illness. MINI was also used assess for alcohol or non-alcohol substance use disorder comorbidity.

4.5.3 Addiction Severity Index (ASI)

Addiction severity index is a semi-structured interviewer rated instrument used in a face-to-face patient interview. ASI-version 5 was created in 1992(Mclellan et al.,1992). ASI assesses impairments in seven main domains or areas of a patients life:

- 1) Medical
- 2) Employment/support
- 3) alcohol/drugs
- 4) Family/social
- 5) Psychiatric
- 6) Legal status
- 7) Psychiatric status

It has been translated in various languages and is one of the most widely used instruments to assess the severity of problems among persons with substance use disorder in different settings. The ASI has been used extensively for treatment planning and outcome evaluation (Cecile et al., 2013). The ASI questionnaire was not developed for the purpose of diagnosis or diagnosing substance use disorder, rather to assess the levels or severity based on several domains in a patient while being able to identity problem areas for future interventions (Lehman et al., 1996).

The ASI provides overall scores on each domain based on severity rating by two methods, which are composite score(CS) and severity rating (SR). CS, which ranges from 0 (no problem) to 1(extreme severity) is a score calculated objectively through weighted formula in order to provide equal contribution from each of the scored item (McGaham et al.,1986). In addition, SR is relatively a subjective score and additional treatment in that specified area are indicated based on the interviewers assessments.

The subjective items comprises of five point scale of 0 "not at all" to 4 "extremely" in which patients rate their severity of problems. based on two item questions which are "how bothered they are and how important is it to receive treatment or counselling".

All seven domains of ASI show good internal consistency with Cronbach's alpha of 0.89 for medical domain, 0.65 for employment, 0.84 for alcohol, 0.69 for drugs, 0.65 for legal status, 0.74 for family or social relationships and 0.84 for psychiatric status (Leonard et al., 2000).

4.6 Statistical Analysis

Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) was used to analyze data. Descriptive statistics were used to summarize data. Demographic characteristics such as age, race, gender, education level, marital status and employment status were compared between SMI group with and without alcohol or non-alcohol substance use disorder. Median (IQR) was used to represent continuous variables whereby percentage was used to present categorical variables. Univariate logistic regression was done on each variable (demographic and clinical) with the dependent variables (SMI with or without SUD (non-alcohol): SMI with or without or AUD). All variables that were significantly associated with the dependent variables were later analyzed again through multivariate logistic regression. Multivariate analysis were done on the scaled dependent variables (number of hospitalizations, onset of illness, ASI scores) among patients with SMI. ASI scores of medical (MCOMP), employment status (ECOMP), family relationships (FCOMP), legal status (LCOMP) and psychiatric status (PCOMP) components were calculated via Composite score Calculation, Microsoft Office Excel 1997. The mean of continuous variables were compared using generalized linear model (scale) with gamma log link function for onset and number of hospitalization whereby identity link function was used for ASI scores. Univariate logistic regression was used to investigate factors associated with suicidality. Then, dual diagnosis of SMI with AUD was used as the main factor in the multivariate logistic regression after adjusted for confounders. Results were considered significant at p < 0.05.

4.7 Ethical consideration

The study was approved by medical research and ethics committee of Ministry of Health. (Ethics committee reference number NMRR-18-1212-42081(IIR)

Purpose of the study and confidentiality explained to all participants before obtaining consent Written consent was obtained from all participants after explaining the nature and purpose of this study. No recordings were used or taken during the interview process. Confidentiality of all participant are looked after with care during data collection and analysis of data.

CHAPTER 5: RESULTS

5.1 Demographic data

During the four months period, a total of 179 patients admitted to Hospital Mesra Bukit Padang fulfilling the inclusion and exclusion criteria were approached for this study.

Out of this, 9 were not fit to give informed consent and 18 did not fulfill the inclusion criteria and hence was excluded.

Patients that participated in the study were of the median age of 38. Majority of the patients in this study were male, 61.2 % and 38.8% female patients. They were predominantly from the Kadazan race (42.1%). The remaining of patients were Bajau (23.7%) followed by 19.1% of races such as Murut, Suluk, Bugis, Brunei, Sungai and Bisayah. The balance comprised of Other races such as Malay, Chinese and Indian (15.1%). 52.6% of the patients were single and 23% were married. 48% had completed primary and secondary education with 47.4% with tertiary level of education. The patients were predominantly unemployed (75%). Among the patients who were employed, 36 (23.7%), 9.9% were self-employed. Table 5.1 shows the demographic data of the patients.

Table 5.1 : Demographic data among patients with SMI (n=152)

Demographic data	n (%)	Median (IQR)
Gender		
Male	93 (61.2)	
Female	59 (38.8)	
Age		38.0 (18.0)
Race		
Kadazan	64 (42.1)	
Bajau	36 (23.7)	
Murut	6 (3.9)	
Suluk	1 (0.7)	
Bugis	4 (2.6)	
Brunei	7 (4.6)	10
Iranun	1 (0.7)	
Sungai	7 (4.6)	
Rungus	1 (0.7)	
Bisayah	2 (1.3)	
Others	23 (15.1)	
Marital status		
Single	80 (52.6)	
Married	35 (23.0)	
Divorced	31 (20.4)	
Window	6 (3.9)	
Number of children		0.0 (2.0)
Education level		
No	7 (4.6)	
Primary	31 (20.4)	
Secondary	42 (27.6)	
Tertiary	72 (47.4)	
Employment		
No	114 (75.0)	
Student	2 (1.3)	
Self-employed	15 (9.9)	
Government servant	11 (7.2)	
Private firm	10 (6.6)	

5.2 Clinical descriptive variables

Among the participated patients, the median duration of untreated psychosis was 11 months with a median number of hospitalization of 8. More than half of the participants had no prior family history of mental illness (59.2%). The remaining, 40.8% had a family history of mental illness, out of which majority had schizophrenia (64.5%), major depressive disorder (11.3%), bipolar disorder (6.5%) and substance use disorder (4.8%). The majority of the patients, 92.1% had a past psychiatric illness, with the most common disorder of schizophrenia spectrum disorders, 86.9%. 8.6% of patients had bipolar disorder and 2% with major depressive disorder. 7. 9% of patients had their first psychiatric admission.

Table 5.2: Clinical variables of patients with SMI (n=152)

Clinical	n (%)	Median (IQR)
Duration of untreated		11.0 (18.0)
psychosis (months)		
Number of		8.0 (10.0)
hospitalization		
Family history of mental		
illness		
No	90 (59.2)	10
Yes	62 (40.8)	
Detailed illnesses	(n = 62)	
Autism	1 (1.6)	
Bipolar	4 (6.5)	O
Dementia	2 (3.2)	
Major depression disorder	7 (11.3)	
Schizophrenia	40 (64.5)	
Substance use disorder	3 (4.8)	
Unsure	5 (8.1)	
Past psychiatry illness		
No	12 (7.9)	
Yes	140 (92.1)	
Detailed illnesses	(n=152)	
Bipolar	13 (8.6)	
Major depression disorder	3 (2.0)	
Nil	12 (7.9)	
Schizo-affective disorder	7(4.6)	
Schizophrenia	115(81)	
Schizophreniform disorder	2(1.3)	

5.3 Psychiatric disorders (severe mental illness) based on DSM 5

Among all the patients recruited, 83.5 % had a diagnosis of schizophrenia and 4.6% with schizoaffective disorder. 8.5% of patients were diagnosed with bipolar disorder. 3.28 % had major depressive disorder (Table 5.3)

Table 5.3 Psychiatric disorders (severe mental illness) based on DSM 5

Psychiatric diagnosis	Frequency (n)	Percentage (%)
Major depressive disorder		
No	147	96.7
Yes-Current	5	3.28
Yes-Past	0	0
Schizophrenia spectrum disorder	134	88.1
Schizophrenia	127	83.5
Schizoaffective disorder	7	4.6
Bipolar disorder		
No	139	91.4
Bipolar 1-Current	2	1.3
Bipolar 1-Past	2	1.3
Bipolar 1-with psychotic features	6	3.9
current		
Bipolar 1-with psychotic features	3	2.0
past		

5.4 Psychiatric comorbidities and suicidality using M.I.N.I

Antisocial personality disorder was a comorbid among 18.4% of patients. 51.3% of patients admitted had co-morbid alcohol use disorder. 44.9% of them had severe levels of alcohol use disorder. 29.6% of patients had a comorbid substance use disorder (non-alcohol, exclude tobacco) with majority, 29.6% with severe level of severity (Table 5.4).

Table 5.4 Psychiatric co-morbidities using M.I.N.I

Psychiatric comorbidities	Frequency (n)	Percentage (%)
Alcohol use disorder		
(past 12 months)		
No	74	48.7
Yes	78	51.3
Severity of alcohol use	(n=78)	
Mild (2-3 of I2 symptoms)	9	11.5
Moderate (4-5 of I2	34	43.6
symptoms)		
Severe (≥ 6 of I2 symptoms)	35	44.9
Substance use disorder	A ()	
(Non-alcohol) (Past 12		
months)		
No	107	70.4
Yes	45	29.6
Severity of substance use	(n=45)	
Mild (2-3 of J2 symptoms)	2	4.4
Moderate (4-5 of J2	17	37.8
symptoms)		
Severe (≥ 6 of J2 symptoms)	26	57.8
Antisocial personality		
disorder (Lifetime)		
No	124	81.6
Yes	28	18.4

5.5 Severe mental illness and dual diagnosis

Among patients with schizophrenia spectrum disorder such as schizophrenia and schizoaffective disorder, 21.6 % had both alcohol and non-alcohol substance use disorder with 28.3% with alcohol use disorder and 8.95 % with non-alcohol substance use disorder. 38.5% were diagnosed with comorbid alcohol use disorder among patients with bipolar disorder and 23% with both alcohol and non-alcohol substance use disorder. Among patients with major depressive disorder, 20% had both alcohol and non-alcohol substance use disorder. (Table 5.5).

Table 5.5: Severe mental illness and dual diagnosis (n=152)

Primary psychiatric	Comorbid disorder	n (%)
disorder	(alcohol/non-alcohol substance use	
	disorder)	
Major depression disorder	No	2 (40.0)
(n=5)	Alcohol use disorder	2 (40.0)
	Substance use disorder	0 (0.0)
	Both alcohol/non-alcohol substance use	1 (20.0)
	disorder)
Schizophrenia spectrum	No	55 (41.0)
disorder (schizophrenia,	Alcohol use disorder	38(28.3)
schizoaffective disorder)	Substance use disorder	12(8.95)
(n=134)	Both alcohol/non-alcohol substance use	29 (21.6)
	disorder	
	No	5 (38.5)
Bipolar 1	Alcohol use disorder	5 (38.5)
(n=13)	Substance use disorder	-
	Both alcohol/non-alcohol substance use	3 (23.0)
	disorder	

5.6 Comparison between severe mental illness patients with and without nonalcohol substance use disorder (SUD): demographic and clinical variables (Univariate)

Univariate analysis revealed demographic factors such as gender (male) and age were significantly associated between severe mental illness patients with co-morbid substance use disorder. (OR=5.132; 95% CI=2.106-12.509; p value <0.001) and (OR=0.958; 95% CI=0.923-0.993; p value=0.019). Among severe mental illness patients, males had five time more odds to have a co-morbid substance use disorder (non-alcohol) as compared to females. Older age patients had less odds to have a co-morbid non-alcohol substance use disorder (Table 5.6.1)

Alcohol use disorder was strongly associated with having severe mental illness and substance use disorder (OR=3.789; 95% CI=1.765-8.135; p value<0.001). Patients with severe mental illness and co-morbid alcohol use disorder had three times more odds to have a comorbid substance use disorder (Table 5.6.1). After adjusting significant factors in univariate analysis, gender (AOR=3.719; 95% CI=1.459-9.478; p value=0.006), alcohol use disorder (AOR=3.120; 95% CI=1.379-7.059; p value=0.006) and age

(AOR=0.957; 95% CI=0.918-0.996; p value=0.032) were all still significantly

associated for severe mental illness with comorbid substance use disorder (Table 5.7).

Table 5.6 Comparison between severe mental illness patients with and without non-alcohol substance use disorder (SUD): demographic and clinical variables (univariate) (n=152)

Factors	Without	With	Wald's	Odds ratio	p value
(Categorical)	SUD	SUD	chi	(95% CI)	
	(n=107)	(n=45)	square		
	n (%)	n (%)			
Gender			12.949	5.132	<0.001***
Female(R)	52 (88.1)	7 (11.9)		(2.106-	
Male	55 (59.1)	38 (40.9)		12.509)	
Race			0.544	1.302	0.461
Non-Kadazan (R)	64 (72.7)	24 (27.3)		(0.646-2.627)	
Kadazan	43 (67.2)	21 (32.8)			
Marital		Ç,	0.329	1.284	0.566
Married (R)	26 (74.3)	9 (25.7)		(0.547-3.015)	
Non-married	81 (69.2)	36 (30.8)			
Education			3.523	1.990	0.061
Tertiary (R)	56 (77.8)	16 (22.2)		(0.970-4.083)	
Non-tertiary	51 (63.7)	29 (36.3)			
Employment			2.945	2.214	0.086
Employed (R)	31 (81.6)	7 (18.4)		(0.893-5.490)	
Unemployed	76 (66.7)	38 (33.3)			
Family history of			0.240	0.837	0.624
mental illness				(0.409-1.709)	
No (R)	62 (68.9)	28 (31.1)			
Yes	45 (72.6)	17 (27.4)			

Table 5.6, continued

Past psychiatry			1.000	2.216	0.317
illness				(0.466-10.549)	
No (R)	10 (83.3)	2 (16.7)			
Yes	97 (69.3)	43 (30.7)			
Alcohol use disorder			11.675	3.789	**0.001
No (R)	62 (83.8)	12 (16.2)		(1.765-8.135)	
Yes	45 (57.7)	33 (42.3)			

^{*}p< 0.05, **p< 0.01, ***p< 0.001

Table 5.6.1: Demographic factors(continuous variables) associated with severe mental illness patients with non-alcohol substance use disorder (SUD) (univariate) (n=152)

Factors (Continuous)	В	Wald's	Odds ratio	p value
		chi	(95% CI)	
		square		
Age	-0.043	5.459	0.958	*0.019
			(0.923-0.993)	
Number of children	-0.168	2.300	0.845	0.129
			(0.680-1.050)	

p<0.05, **p<0.01(R) = Reference group; B = regression coefficient.

Table 5.7: Demographic and clinical factors associated with severe mental illness patients with non-alcohol SUD (Multivariate) (n=152)

Factors	OR (95% CI) AOR (95% CI)		p value	
Gender				
Female(R)	5.132 (2.106-12.509)	3.719 (1.459-9.478)	**0.006	
Male				
Alcohol use				
disorder				
No (R)	3.789 (1.765-8.135)	3.120 (1.379-7.059)	**0.006	
Yes			3	
Age	0.958 (0.923-0.993)	0.957 (0.918-0.996)	*0.032	

^{*}p<0.05, ** p<0.01

OR = Crude odds ratio; AOR = Adjusted odds ratio; (R) = Reference group.

5.8 Comparison between severe mental illness patients with and without alcohol use disorder (AUD): demographic and clinical variables (univariate)(n=152)

Gender and race was significantly associated among patients with severe mental illness and alcohol use disorder (OR=3.653; 95% CI= 1.832-7.285; p value <0.001) and (OR=2.193; 95% CI= 1.135-4.238; p value = 0.019) through univariate analysis. Kadazan race had two times the odds to have a co-morbid alcohol use disorder. Having comorbid substance use disorder was also significantly associated among patients with severe mental illness and alcohol use disorder through univariate analysis (OR= 3.789; 95% CI=1.765-8.135; p value=0.001) (Table 5.8).

Demographic factors such as age and number of children was not significantly associated among severe mental illness patients with alcohol use disorder (Table 5.8.1).

Table 5.8: Comparison between severe mental illness patients with and without alcohol use disorder (AUD): demographic and clinical variables (univariate)(n=152)

Factors (Categorical)	Without	With	Wald's	Odds ratio	p value
	AUD	AUD	chi	(95% CI)	
	(n=74)	(n=78)	square		
	n (%)	n (%)			
Gender			13.538	3.653	<0.001**
Female(R)	40 (67.8)	19 (32.2)		(1.832-7.285)	>
Male	34 (36.6)	59 (63.4)			
Race			5.458	2.193	*0.019
Non-Kadazan (R)	50 (56.8)	39 (43.2)	. 0	(1.135-4.238)	
Kadazan	24 (37.5)	40 (62.5)	11.0		
Marital			0.569	1.339	0.451
Married (R)	19 (54.3)	16 (45.7)		(0.627-2.856)	
Non-married	55 (47.0)	62 (53.0)			
Education			0.095	1.105	0.758
Tertiary (R)	36 (50.0)	36 (50.0)		(0.584-2.090)	
Non-tertiary	38 (47.5)	42 (52.5)			
Employment			0.315	0.810	0.574
Employed (R)	17 (44.7)	21 (55.3)		(0.387-1.692)	
Unemployed	57 (50.0)	57 (50.0)			
Family history of			0.004	1.020	0.951
mental illness				(0.534-1.949)	
No (R)	44 (48.9)	46 (51.1)			
Yes	30 (48.4)	32 (51.6)			

Table 5.8, continued

Past psychiatry			1.616	2.242	0.204
illness				(0.646-7.790)	
No (R)	8 (66.7)	4 (33.3)			
Yes	66 (47.1)	74 (52.9)			
Substance use			11.675	3.789	**0.001
disorder				(1.765-8.135)	
No (R)	52 (57.9)	45 (42.1)			
Yes	12 (26.7)	33 (73.3)			

^{*}p< 0.05, **p< 0.01

Table 5.8.1: Demographic factors(continuous variables) associated with severe mental illness patients with alcohol use disorder (AUD) (Univariate) (n=152)

Factors (Continuous)	В	Wald's chi	Odds ratio	p value
	. * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *	square	(95% CI)	
Age	-0.001	0.009	0.999	0.926
	9		(0.968-1.030)	
Number of children	0.053	0.342	1.054	0.559
			(0.883-1.258)	

 $[\]overline{(R)}$ = Reference group; B = regression coefficient.

5.9 Demographic and clinic factors associated with severe mental illness patients with AUD

After adjusting for multiple factors in univariate analysis through multivariate analysis, gender (OR=3.653;95% CI;1.832-7.285; p value 0.002), race (OR=2.193;95% CI=1.135-4.238; p value=0.009) and substance use disorder (OR=3.789;95% CI=1.765-8.135; p value=0.017) were still significantly associated for severe mental illness with alcohol use disorder (Table 5.9).

Table 5.9: Demographic and clinical factors associated with severe mental illness patients with AUD (Multivariate) (n=152)

Factors	OR (95% CI)	AOR (95% CI)	p value
Gender	3.653 (1.832-7.285)	3.406 ^a (1.593-7.281)	*0.002
Female(R)			
Male			
Race	2.193 (1.135-4.238)	2.683 ^b (1.285-5.604)	*0.009
Non-Kadazan (R)			
Kadazan			.0.
Substance use	3.789 (1.765-8.135)	2.707° (1.191-6.151)	*0.017
disorder(non-		7.0	
alcohol)			
No (R)			
Yes			

OR = Crude odds ratio; AOR = Adjusted odds ratio; (R) = Reference group.

^{*}p< 0.05, **p< 0.001

^a= Adjusted of race and substance use disorder (non-alcohol)

b = Adjusted of gender and substance use disorder (non-alcohol)

^c= Adjusted of gender and race

5.10 Comparison between severe mental illness patients with/without substance use disorder: Onset of severe mental illness, hospitalization (numbers), ASI scores (Medical, Employment, Legal, Family, and Psychiatric status)

After adjusting all significant factors identified in univariate analysis through multivariate analysis, patients with severe mental illness and substance use disorder had more numbers of hospitalizations compared to those without substance use disorder (Adjusted mean difference= -2.18; 95% CI=-3.37,-1.00); p value=0.001). Patients with severe mental illness and substance use disorder had more severe ASI scores in legal (Adjusted mean difference= -0.094;95% CI= -0.137,-0.051); p value < 0.001), family (Adjusted mean difference= -0.121; 95% CI= -0.189,-0.054); p value <0.001) and psychiatric (Adjusted mean difference= -0.067; 95% CI=-0.105,-0.030); p-value<0.001) status domains after adjusted for all significant factors. (Table 5.10).

Table 5.10: Comparison between severe mental illness patients with/without non-alcohol substance use disorder (SUD): Onset of severe mental illness, hospitalization (numbers), ASI scores (Medical, Employment, Legal, Family, and Psychiatric status) (Multi-variate) (n=152)

Outcomes	Severe mental illness (SMI) patients		Difference of mean	Adjusted difference of mean	95% CI	p value
	Without SUD	With SUD				
	(n=107)	(n=45)				
	Mean (95% CI)	Mean (95% CI)				
Onset (months)	15.46 (12.91-18.51)	13.71 (10.39-18.10)	1.75	-	-2.97-6.46	0.467
Hospitalization	6.00 (5.18-6.95)	12.69 (10.11-15.93)	-6.69	-2.18 ^a	-3.37,-1.00	**0.001
(number)						
ASI scores						
MCOMP	0.06 (0.04-0.09)	0.06 (0.02-0.10)	-0.0002	-	-0.05-0.05	0.992
ECOMP	0.77 (0.72-0.82)	0.79 (0.71-0.87)	-0.021	0.045 ^b	-0.031,0.121	0.248
LCOMP	0.02 (0.00-0.04)	0.15 (0.12-0.19)	-0.131	-0.094 ^c	-0.137,-0.051	< 0.001***
FCOMP	0.31 (0.27-0.34)	0.45 (0.40-0.51)	-0.145	-0.121 ^d	-0.189,-0.054	< 0.001***
PCOMP	0.42 (0.40-0.44)	0.51 (0.48-0.54)	-0.087	-0.067 ^e	-0.105,-0.030	< 0.001***

^{*} p< 0.05, ** p< 0.01, *** p< 0.001

^a = Adjusted of gender, education level, past psychiatry illness and alcohol use disorder.

^b= Adjusted of marital status, education level and employment status.

^c = Adjusted of gender, education, number of hospitalization and alcohol use disorder.

^d = Adjusted of marital, number of children, number of hospitalization and alcohol use disorder.

^e = Adjusted of age, past psychiatry illness and alcohol use disorder.

5.11 Comparison between severe mental illness patients with/without alcohol use disorder: Onset of severe mental illness, hospitalization (numbers), ASI scores (Medical, Employment, Legal, Family, and Psychiatric status)

After adjusting all significant factors in univariate analysis through multivariate analysis, patients with severe mental illness and alcohol use disorder had more number of hospitalization compared with those without alcohol use disorder (Adjusted mean difference= -2.36; 95% CI= -3.44,-1.28); p value < 0.001). Patients with severe mental illness with alcohol use disorder had more severe ASI scores in family(FCOMP) (adjusted mean difference= -0.139; 95% CI= -0.200,-0.079); p value < 0.001) and psychiatric (PCOMP) (adjusted mean difference= -0.050; 95% CI= -0.083,-0.016); p value=0.004) (Table 5.11)

Table 5.11: Comparison between severe mental illness patients with/without alcohol use disorder: Onset of severe mental illness, hospitalization (numbers), ASI scores (Medical, Employment, Legal, Family, and Psychiatric status)(Multi-variate) (n=152)

Outcomes	Severe mental illness (SMI) patients		Difference of	Adjusted difference of mean	95% CI	p value
	Without AUD	With AUD	mean	unference of mean		
	(n=74) Mean (95% CI)	(n=78) Mean (95% CI)				
Onset (months)	14.12 (11.37-17.53)	15.72 (12.73-19.41)	-1.60	-	-6.10-2.91	0.487
Hospitalization	5.09 (4.27-6.08)	10.72 (9.03-12.73)	-5.62	-2.36 ^a	-3.44,-1.28	< 0.001***
(times)						
ASI scores						
MCOMP	0.06 (0.03-0.09)	0.07 (0.04-0.10)	-0.010	-	-0.05-0.03	0.648
ECOMP	0.79 (0.73-0.85)	0.77 (0.71-0.83)	0.023	0.019 ^b	-0.050-0.088	0.586
LCOMP	0.03 (0.01-0.06)	0.09 (0.06-0.12)	-0.056	-0.002°	-0.041-0.037	0.912
FCOMP	0.27 (0.22-0.31)	0.43 (0.39-0.47)	-0.163	-0.139 ^d	-0.200,-0.079	< 0.001***
PCOMP	0.41 (0.39-0.44)	0.48 (0.45-0.50)	-0.063	-0.050e	-0.083,-0.016	0.004*

^{*}p<0.05, ***p<0.001

^a = Adjusted of gender, education level, past psychiatry illness and substance use disorder.

^b= Adjusted of marital status, education level and employment status.

^c = Adjusted of gender, education, number of hospitalization and substance use disorder.

^d = Adjusted of marital, number of children, number of hospitalization and substance use disorder.

^e = Adjusted of age, past psychiatry illness and substance use disorder.

Table 5.12: Demographic and clinic factors associated with suicidality among severe mental illness patients (univariate-categorical) (n=152)

Race and comorbid alcohol use disorder was significantly associated with suicidality among patients with severe mental illness (OR=2.143; 95% CI=1.103-4.164; p value = 0.025) and (OR=4.119; 95% CI=2.042-8.310; p value < 0.001) through univariate analysis.

Kadazan race have two times the odd to be associated with suicidality among severe mental illness patients. Having comorbid alcohol use disorder was also significantly associated with suicidality among patients with severe mental illness (Table 5.12).

Table 5.12: Demographic and clinical factors associated with suicidality among severe mental illness patients (univariate-categorical) (n=152)

(Categorical) (n=92) (n=60) chi (95% CI) n (%) n (%) square Gender 0.339 0.821 0.560 Female(R) 34 (57.6) 25 (42.4) (0.422- Male 58 (62.4) 35 (37.6) 1.596) Race 5.056 2.143 *0.025 Non-Kadazan (R) 60 (68.2) 28 (31.8) (1.103- Kadazan 32 (50.0) 32 (50.0) 4.164) Marital 0.218 0.833 0.641 Married (R) 20 (57.1) 15 (42.9) (0.387- Non-married 72 (61.5) 45 (38.5) 1.793) Education 2.302 0.602 0.129 Tertiary (R) 39 (54.2) 33 (45.8) (0.313- Non-tertiary 53 (66.3) 27 (33.8) 1.160) Employment 8.644.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of mental illness 0.026 0.947	Factors	No	Yes	Wald's	Odds ratio	p value
Gender 0.339 0.821 0.560 Female(R) 34 (57.6) 25 (42.4) (0.422- Male 58 (62.4) 35 (37.6) 1.596) Race 5.056 2.143 *0.025 Non-Kadazan (R) 60 (68.2) 28 (31.8) (1.103- Kadazan 32 (50.0) 32 (50.0) 4.164) Marital 0.218 0.833 0.641 Married (R) 20 (57.1) 15 (42.9) (0.387- Non-married 72 (61.5) 45 (38.5) 1.793) Education 2.302 0.602 0.129 Tertiary (R) 39 (54.2) 33 (45.8) (0.313- Non-tertiary 53 (66.3) 27 (33.8) 1.160) Employment 3.604 2.056 0.058 Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of mental illness 0.026 0.947 0.873 Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) <th>(Categorical)</th> <th>(n=92)</th> <th>(n=60)</th> <th>chi</th> <th>(95% CI)</th> <th></th>	(Categorical)	(n=92)	(n=60)	chi	(95% CI)	
Female(R) 34 (57.6) 25 (42.4) (0.422- Male 58 (62.4) 35 (37.6) 1.596) Race 5.056 2.143 *0.025 Non-Kadazan (R) 60 (68.2) 28 (31.8) (1.103- Kadazan 32 (50.0) 32 (50.0) 4.164) Marital 0.218 0.833 0.641 Married (R) 20 (57.1) 15 (42.9) (0.387- Non-married 72 (61.5) 45 (38.5) 1.793) Education 2,302 0.602 0.129 Tertiary (R) 39 (54.2) 33 (45.8) (0.313- Non-tertiary 53 (66.3) 27 (33.8) 1.160) Employment 3.604 2.056 0.058 Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of mental illness 0.026 0.947 0.873 No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24		n (%)	n (%)	square		
Male 58 (62.4) 35 (37.6) 1.596) Race 5.056 2.143 *0.025 Non-Kadazan (R) 60 (68.2) 28 (31.8) (1.103- Kadazan 32 (50.0) 32 (50.0) 4.164) Marital 0.218 0.833 0.641 Married (R) 20 (57.1) 15 (42.9) (0.387- Non-married 72 (61.5) 45 (38.5) 1.793) Education 2.302 0.602 0.129 Tertiary (R) 39 (54.2) 33 (45.8) (0.313- Non-tertiary 53 (66.3) 27 (33.8) 1.160) Employment 3.604 2.056 0.058 Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of mental illness (0.488- No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) Past psychiatry illness (0.193- No (R) 6 (50.0)	Gender			0.339	0.821	0.560
Race 5.056 2.143 *0.025 Non-Kadazan (R) 60 (68.2) 28 (31.8) (1.103-4) Kadazan 32 (50.0) 32 (50.0) 4.164) Marital 0.218 0.833 0.641 Married (R) 20 (57.1) 15 (42.9) (0.387-7) Non-married 72 (61.5) 45 (38.5) 1.793) Education 2,302 0.602 0.129 Tertiary (R) 39 (54.2) 33 (45.8) (0.313-160) Non-tertiary 53 (66.3) 27 (33.8) 1.160) Employment 3.604 2.056 0.058 Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977-16) 0.077-17 Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) 0.873 Family history of mental illness (0.488-16) (0.488-16) 0.440 Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) 0.596 0.628 0.440 Past psychiatry illness (0.193-16) 0.001*** 0.001**** No (R) 6 (50.0)	Female(R)	34 (57.6)	25 (42.4)		(0.422-	
Non-Kadazan (R) 60 (68.2) 28 (31.8) (1.103- Kadazan 32 (50.0) 32 (50.0) 4.164) Marital 0.218 0.833 0.641 Married (R) 20 (57.1) 15 (42.9) (0.387- Non-married 72 (61.5) 45 (38.5) 1.793) Education 2,302 0.602 0.129 Tertiary (R) 39 (54.2) 33 (45.8) (0.313- Non-tertiary 53 (66.3) 27 (33.8) 1.160) Employment 3.604 2.056 0.058 Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of mental illness 0.026 0.947 0.873 No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) 0.440 Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) 0.596 0.628 0.440 Past psychiatry illness 0.0(R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4)	Male	58 (62.4)	35 (37.6)		1.596)	
Kadazan 32 (50.0) 32 (50.0) 4.164) Marital 0.218 0.833 0.641 Married (R) 20 (57.1) 15 (42.9) (0.387- Non-married 72 (61.5) 45 (38.5) 1.793) Education 2,302 0.602 0.129 Tertiary (R) 39 (54.2) 33 (45.8) (0.313- Non-tertiary 53 (66.3) 27 (33.8) 1.160) Employment 3.604 2.056 0.058 Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of mental illness 0.026 0.947 0.873 No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) 0.596 0.628 0.440 Past psychiatry illness 0.0(R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) 15.634 4.119 <0.001**** Alcohol use disorder No (R) 57 (77.0) 17 (23.0) (2.042-	Race			5.056	2.143	*0.025
Marital 20 (57.1) 15 (42.9) 0.218 0.833 0.641 Non-married 72 (61.5) 45 (38.5) 1.793) 1.793) Education 2.302 0.602 0.129 Tertiary (R) 39 (54.2) 33 (45.8) (0.313- Non-tertiary 53 (66.3) 27 (33.8) 1.160) Employment 3.604 2.056 0.058 Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of mental illness (0.488- No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) Past psychiatry illness (0.193- No (R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) Alcohol use disorder 15.634 4.119 <0.001***	Non-Kadazan (R)	60 (68.2)	28 (31.8)		(1.103-	
Married (R) 20 (57.1) 15 (42.9) (0.387- Non-married 72 (61.5) 45 (38.5) 1.793) Education 2.302 0.602 0.129 Tertiary (R) 39 (54.2) 33 (45.8) (0.313- Non-tertiary 53 (66.3) 27 (33.8) 1.160) Employment 3.604 2.056 0.058 Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of mental illness 0.026 0.947 0.873 No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) 0.596 0.628 0.440 Illness 0.0 (R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) 15.634 4.119 <0.001**** Alcohol use disorder No (R) 57 (77.0) 17 (23.0) 15.634 4.119 <0.001****	Kadazan	32 (50.0)	32 (50.0)		4.164)	
Non-married 72 (61.5) 45 (38.5) 1.793) Education 2.302 0.602 0.129 Tertiary (R) 39 (54.2) 33 (45.8) (0.313- Non-tertiary 53 (66.3) 27 (33.8) 1.160) Employment 3.604 2.056 0.058 Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of mental illness (0.488- (0.488- No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) Past psychiatry illness (0.193- No (R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) Alcohol use disorder 15.634 4.119 <0.001***	Marital			0.218	0.833	0.641
Education 2.302 0.602 0.129 Tertiary (R) 39 (54.2) 33 (45.8) (0.313- Non-tertiary 53 (66.3) 27 (33.8) 1.160) Employment 3.604 2.056 0.058 Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of mental illness (0.488- (0.488- No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) 0.596 0.628 0.440 illness (0.193- 0.440 0.193- 0.440 0.193-	Married (R)	20 (57.1)	15 (42.9)		(0.387-	
Tertiary (R) 39 (54.2) 33 (45.8) (0.313- Non-tertiary 53 (66.3) 27 (33.8) 1.160) Employment 3.604 2.056 0.058 Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of 0.026 0.947 0.873 mental illness (0.488- No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) Past psychiatry 0.596 0.628 0.440 illness (0.193- No (R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) Alcohol use disorder No (R) 57 (77.0) 17 (23.0) (2.042-	Non-married	72 (61.5)	45 (38.5)		1.793)	
Non-tertiary 53 (66.3) 27 (33.8) 1.160) Employment 3.604 2.056 0.058 Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of mental illness 0.026 0.947 0.873 No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) 38 Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) 0.596 0.628 0.440 Illness 0.193-	Education		Ç.	2.302	0.602	0.129
Employment 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) 3.604 2.056 0.058 Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- 0.026 0.947 0.873 Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) 0.873 Family history of mental illness (0.488- (0.488- No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) 0.596 0.628 0.440 illness (0.193- 0.0193- 0.0193- 0.0193- 0.0193- 0.001**** Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) 54 (38.6) 0.001**** 0.001**** Alcohol use disorder 15.634 4.119 <0.001****	Tertiary (R)	39 (54.2)	33 (45.8)		(0.313-	
Employed (R) 18 (47.4) 20 (52.6) (0.977- Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of 0.026 0.947 0.873 mental illness (0.488- No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) Past psychiatry 0.596 0.628 0.440 illness (0.193- No (R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) Alcohol use disorder No (R) 57 (77.0) 17 (23.0) (2.042-	Non-tertiary	53 (66.3)	27 (33.8)		1.160)	
Unemployed 74 (64.9) 40 (35.1) 4.325) Family history of mental illness 0.026 0.947 0.873 Mental illness (0.488- No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) Past psychiatry illness (0.193- No (R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) Alcohol use disorder 15.634 4.119 <0.001****	Employment			3.604	2.056	0.058
Family history of mental illness 0.026 0.947 0.873 No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) Past psychiatry illness 0.596 0.628 0.440 No (R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) 4.119 <0.001****	Employed (R)	18 (47.4)	20 (52.6)		(0.977-	
mental illness (0.488- No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) Past psychiatry 0.596 0.628 0.440 illness (0.193- No (R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) Alcohol use disorder 15.634 4.119 <0.001***	Unemployed	74 (64.9)	40 (35.1)		4.325)	
No (R) 54 (60.0) 36 (40.0) 1.838) Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) Past psychiatry 0.596 0.628 0.440 illness (0.193- No (R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) Alcohol use disorder 15.634 4.119 <0.001***	Family history of			0.026	0.947	0.873
Yes 38 (61.3) 24 (38.7) Past psychiatry 0.596 0.628 0.440 illness (0.193- No (R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) Alcohol use disorder 15.634 4.119 <0.001*** No (R) 57 (77.0) 17 (23.0) (2.042-	mental illness				(0.488-	
Past psychiatry 0.596 0.628 0.440 illness (0.193- (0	No (R)	54 (60.0)	36 (40.0)		1.838)	
illness No (R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) Alcohol use disorder No (R) 57 (77.0) 17 (23.0) (2.042-	Yes	38 (61.3)	24 (38.7)			
No (R) 6 (50.0) 6 (50.0) 2.047) Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) Alcohol use disorder 15.634 4.119 <0.001***	Past psychiatry			0.596	0.628	0.440
Yes 86 (61.4) 54 (38.6) Alcohol use disorder 15.634 4.119 <0.001*** No (R) 57 (77.0) 17 (23.0) (2.042-	illness				(0.193-	
Alcohol use disorder 15.634 4.119 <0.001*** No (R) 57 (77.0) 17 (23.0) (2.042-	No (R)	6 (50.0)	6 (50.0)		2.047)	
No (R) 57 (77.0) 17 (23.0) (2.042-	Yes	86 (61.4)	54 (38.6)			
	Alcohol use disorder			15.634	4.119	<0.001***
Yes 35 (44.9) 43 (55.1) 8.310)	No (R)	57 (77.0)	17 (23.0)		(2.042-	
	Yes	35 (44.9)	43 (55.1)		8.310)	

Table 5.12, continued

Substance use			0.659	1.340	0.417
disorder				(0.661-2.716)	
No (R)	67 (62.6)	40 (37.4)			
Yes	25 (55.6)	20 (44.4)			
Antisocial			0.691	1.420	0.406
personality disorder	77(62.1)	47 (37.9)		(0.621-3.245)	
No (R)	15 (53.6)	13 (46.4)			
Yes					

p < 0.05, ***p < 0.001

Table 5.12.1: Demographic and clinical factors (continuous variables) associated with suicidality among severe mental illness patients (univariate-) (n=152)

Factors (Continuous)	В	Wald's	Odds ratio	p value
, , ,		chi	(95% CI)	•
		square		
Age	-0.022	1.734	0.979	0.188
			(0.948-1.011)	
Number of children	0.032	0.121	1.032	0.728
			(0.863-1.234)	
Duration of	0.002	0.026	1.002	0.871
untreated psychosis			(0.982 - 1.022)	
Number of	0.036	1.909	1.036	0.167
hospitalization			(0.985-1.090)	

⁽R) = Reference group; B = regression coefficient.

5.13 Factors associated for suicidality among severe mental illness patients

After adjusted for multiple factors, only severe mental illness patients with alcohol use disorder had higher odds for suicide (AOR= 3.786; 95% CI=1.859-7.7131;p value < 0.001). Kadazan and non- Kadazan race had equal odds for suicidality, hence this factor was not significantly associated with suicidality

Table 5.13: Factors associated for suicidality among severe mental illness patients (multi-variables) (n=152)

Main factor	Suicidality		OR	AOR	p value
	No	Yes	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	
	n (%)	n (%)			
SMI			4.119	3.786#	<0.001***
Without AUD	57 (77.0)	17 (23.0)	(2.042-	(1.859-	
(R)	35 (44.9)	43 (55.1)	8.310)	7.713)	,
With AUD					
Race			2.143	1.768\$	0.111
Non-Kadazan	32 (50.0)	32 (50.0)	(1.103-	(0.877-	
(R)	60 (68.2)	28 (31.8)	4.164)	3.567)	
Kadazan		8			

^{*}p< 0.05, ***p< 0.001

⁽R) = Reference group. OR = Odds ratio; AOR = Adjusted odds ratio.

^{# =} Adjusted for race; \$ = Adjusted for SMI with/without alcohol use disorder.

CHAPTER 6: DISCUSSION

6.1 Sampling and methodology

The aim of this study was to determine the prevalence of psychiatric dual diagnosis among inpatients admitted to Hospital Mesra Bukit Padang, focusing on severe mental illness (SMI). Apart from the prevalence of dual diagnosis, the background demographic characteristics were studied. The researcher attempted to identify associated factors between groups of dual diagnosis and single diagnosis patients and the outcomes among those with dual diagnosis.

6.2 Severe mental illness (SMI) and dual diagnosis

In the state of Sabah, which is also the place of research for this study, the use of alcohol or illicit drugs are rampant. There has been a study done on the use of alcohol among the general population, however none that involved psychiatric patients (Shoesmith et al., 2016)

Dual diagnosis is a term that has not been officially recognized in either DSM or International Classification of Disease (ICD) nomenclature. The definition of dual diagnosis as explained earlier in the introduction is synonymous with terms like comorbidities, which meant, the concurrent presence of a psychiatric disorder and substance use disorder. Emphasis has been given to dual diagnosis due to its high prevalence rates, treatment complexity and prognostic significance (First M. B. et al., 1993). This study focuses on the prevalence of dual diagnosis among inpatients admitted to a psychiatric hospital. SMI patients are groups of patients aged between 18 years old or older who, currently or at any time in the past year have experienced mental, behavioral or emotional disorder with sufficient duration that meets diagnostic criteria of DSM-IV with serious functional impairment (SAMHSA, 2013).

Schizophrenia spectrum disorders (example: schizophrenia, schizoaffective disorder),

bipolar disorder and major depressive disorder together represent the preponderance of SMI diagnosis (Stanley et al., 2001). In an inpatient setting, the most frequently admitted groups of patients are mainly those with severe mental illness (SMI).

6.2.1 Prevalence of severe mental illness (SMI)

The most common clinical diagnosis in this study was schizophrenia spectrum disorders (88.1%). This includes disorders such as schizophrenia (83.5%) and schizoaffective disorder (4.6%). A local study done in a general hospital in Kuala Lumpur on admission rates, also found that majority of patients that were admitted were comparable with this study.62% of patients had a diagnosis of schizophrenia, while other disorders such as bipolar disorder were lower (14%), a situation similar in this study (Chin C.N. et al., 1993). Looking into other countries like Saudi Arabia, showed similar prevalence of SMI, in line with this study. Majority had a diagnosis of schizophrenia (55%), followed by bipolar disorder (23%) and 7.2% of major depressive disorder. Outpatients tend to have higher prevalence of major depressive disorders, generalized anxiety disorder and panic disorder (Alosaimi et al., 2017).

Rates of admission are higher for patients with schizophrenia as most often admission to psychiatric wards are by involuntary basis as compared to other mental illness such as depression. Patient are reportedly brought in by family members or enforcement officers as patients are seen to be at high risk of harming themselves or others, agitated or aggressive (Preti et al., 2009). Another study found association of patients with schizophrenia who required admissions had severe symptoms with poor insight which often warranted admission once assessed by psychiatrists (Priebe et al., 2010).

DSM 5 was used to establish the diagnosis of mood disorders such as bipolar 1 disorder and major depressive disorder among patients in this study. The prevalence of

bipolar disorder in this study was low (8.6%), as compared to a range from 25% to 50% in various other studies in Western countries (Cerullo et al., 2007; Lehman et al., 1994). Similarly, Lehman et al., (1994), found higher prevalence of major depressive disorder of 32% compared to this study of 5.2 %. The different cultural backgrounds in Asian populations could explain this difference. Mental illness are often perceived as being associated with supernatural possessions that hindered early treatment initiation (Choudhry et al., 2016). Another possible explanation is the strong stigma that is associated with mental illness whereby treatment is viewed as the last option (Ng et al., 1997).

6.2.2 Prevalence of severe mental illness (SMI) dual diagnosis

Consistent across most studies, dual diagnosis was common among patients with SMI (Dixon et al., 1999; Drake, R.E & Muesser K. T, 2000). In this study, 28.3% and 21.6% of patients with schizophrenia spectrum disorders had co-morbid AUD and both alcohol and non-alcohol SUD respectively. This finding was similar with an Indian study by Aich et al., (2004), that reported prevalence of 22.8% of AUD among patients with schizophrenia. In a Singaporean study by Verma et al., (2002), found rates of non-alcohol SUD of 25% which was similar to rates in our study. Data from Western countries reported higher prevalence of AUD and non-alcohol SUD which ranged between 33% to 70%, which was likely due to the higher prevalence of alcohol or non-alcohol substance use in Western countries (Muesser K. T et al., 1990; Talamo et al., 2006; Fowler et al., 1998).

The prevalence of alcohol and non-alcohol SUD among bipolar disorder patients in this study were 38.5% and 23% respectively, which was higher when compared to Taiwanese study (Lin et al., 1998). This may be explained by the predominance of female patients between the study of Lin et al., (1998), whereas male patients were

predominant in this study. This difference could also be contributed by the lower rates of both alcohol and non-alcohol substance in Taiwan. Higher prevalence of AUD was reported in Western countries between 40% to 50% and a range between 30% to 38% with non-alcohol SUD such as cannabis, cocaine, opioid, amphetamines and hallucinogen among patients with bipolar disorder (Cassidy et al., 2001; Chengappa et al., 2000; Steward et al., 2007).

This study showed that patients with major depressive disorder had a prevalence rate of 40% and 20% of AUD and both AUD and non-alcohol SUD respectively. This finding was supported by a study in the United States by Tate et al., (2008), that reported similar prevalence rates of AUD and non-alcohol SUD. This similarity highlights the possibilities of the usage of alcohol or other substances as means of coping among patients with major depressive disorder (Holahan et al., 2003).

To the best of researchers knowledge, there has not been any local studies examining the prevalence of dual diagnosis, of both alcohol and non-alcohol substance use involving patients with SMI. There is available data on non-psychotic disorders among patients with methamphetamine use disorder as well as psychotic disorders among this same group, however none that solely focused on psychiatric disorders with comorbid substance or alcohol use (A.H Sulaiman et al., 2014; A.H Sulaiman et al., 2013).

6.2.3 Severe mental illness (SMI) dual diagnosis in clinical practice

The most common comorbidity among patients with SMI in this study was AUD (51.3%) followed by 29.6% of non-alcohol SUD. This finding was in keeping with results from several Western studies that reported higher prevalence of comorbid AUD among patients with SMI (Sinclair et al., 2007; Moore et al., 2012; Bonsack et al., 2006). In comparison with another local study done in a mental institution in Perak, cannabis use was identified to be highly prevalent among patients with schizophrenia

followed by alcohol. This is to highlight that patterns of substance use differs between different demographic areas (Rashid et al., 2010).

The study setting of this research took place in Sabah, a state which is rich in various ethnic groups with diverse cultures. The consumption of alcohol is also a large part of culture in Sabah. The famous locally brewed alcohol beverages being largely consumed especially during festive seasons. Despite the strict enforcement laws in Malaysia pertaining to alcohol consumptions and non-alcohol substance use, it is a challenge to monitor the expansion of this locally brewed alcohol beverages (Shoesmith et al., 2016). There are about 10 established National Anti-Drug Agencies centers in different states in Sabah for the purpose of rehabilitation. Despite the availability of these centers, few enter the program on voluntary basis (Mazlan et al., 2006).

The government of Malaysia has realized that relying solely on single treatment modality such as rehabilitation programmes have been ineffective. Focus has shifted to evidence based pharmacological relapse prevention approaches (Rusdi et al., 2008). However, when it comes to enrolment into rehabilitation programs, presence of any mental illness is an exclusion criteria. This is unfortunate, as SMI patients then rely indefinitely to the treatment offered in hospitals. Another challenge faced by SMI patients in Sabah is the lack of availability of anti-craving treatments for AUD or non-alcohol SUD. Most often, the main focus of treatment is directed towards mental illness and less emphasize placed on substance related disorders. Treating co-morbidities is highly justifiable looking into its negative implications and contribution for treatment non-adherence. It is crucial to treat both mental illness and alcohol or non-alcohol SUD concurrently with an integrated treatment approach (Kikkert et al., 2018). Despite psychosocial approaches as motivational interviewing being offered to patients in Hospital Mesra, only few continue to seek treatment. This is likely due to lack of

knowledge regarding short and long term effects of substance use as well as failure to recognize alcohol or non-alcohol SUD as a problem.

Despite these challenges, it is important to identify and to provide a comprehensive aftercare treatment plan for SMI patients with either alcohol or nonalcohol SUD. Collaborative efforts from not only psychologists or psychiatrists but all mental health staffs such as occupational therapists, counsellors and nurses to work as a team to cohesively aid in the recovery of patients with substance related disorders. All mental health staffs should be trained to effectively provide psychosocial treatment to patients with dual diagnosis, be it in inpatient or outpatient settings. It is important to approach patients individually and have patients identify goals to reduce harm from use of substances. Steps to reinforce positive changes and addressing difficulties should be taken actively. At the same time, patients should be provided with psychoeducation regarding the harmful and detrimental effects of either alcohol or non-alcohol substances, focusing more on ATS as it is most prevalent in Sabah. Patients need to be equipped with the knowledge that there are no standard pharmacotherapy treatment for ATS withdrawal currently and only symptomatic treatment (Harada et al., 2018). Therefore, it is the responsibility of treating psychiatrist to prepare patients for potential withdrawal symptoms keeping in mind not to worsen symptoms of underlying SMI.

Findings from this study is useful at many levels, be it at hospital, state or national level. These findings should be brought to the attention of Ministry of Health or Sports and Youth Ministry to assist in policy and advocacy for the benefit of patients care. Healthcare providers should work as a team to organize more community outreach programmes such as mental health awareness campaigns and talks related to addiction, harm reduction and relapse prevention to the various ethnic groups in Sabah. To ensure that efficient knowledge is imparted and shared, these programmes should be conducted in their vernacular languages whenever possible. Routine screenings and regular

psychiatrist visits should be conducted at all rehabilitation centers to ensure no comorbidities goes undetected.

6.3 Demographic characteristics

6.3.1 Association of age with severe mental illness dual diagnosis

Majority of study participants in this study were from the age group of 20 years old to 56 years old. Median age was 38. Based on results of association between age and SMI, with and without non-alcohol SUD as shown in Table 5, younger age patients had more odds to use non-alcohol substances. This finding was consistent with few other studies done, whereby the younger age group correlated with higher vulnerability to use substances (Fahad et al., 2017; Mowbray et al., 1997). Young adults who gradually go through changes in life with more personal, family and other responsibilities begin to have increased awareness of the negative implications of substance use. Therefore, concerns of health related problems as age increases could contribute to the decreased prevalence of non-alcohol SUD among older age group patients (Teeson et al., 2000; Kavanagh et al., 2004)

However, when age was compared among patients with SMI and AUD in this study, it was not significantly associated. This was in keeping with one previous study that yielded similar comorbid AUD across all age groups of patients with SMI.

Comparable with reports from Global Burden of disease study in 2010, among patients with mental illness, there was a decline in the average age of initiation of alcohol use from 28years old to 17 years old (WHO, 2010). One factor that was pointed out was the widely accepted norms of alcohol consumption and the increased accessibility of alcohol which could contribute to this decline (Nair et al., 2016; David S. et al., 2015). Similarly, in this study setting which is Sabah, alcohol is widely available and used as

part of customs in many festivals and auspicious events, making the use of alcohol and its consumptions similar across all age groups.

6.3.2. Association of gender with severe mental illness dual diagnosis

Looking at the demographic data from this study, 61.2% of participants were male and from Kadazan ethnic group. This implies that male Kadazan patients with SMI was more likely to have a comorbid alcohol or non-alcohol SUD in a multi-ethnic society like in Sabah. This study replicates previous studies where male gender was significantly associated with AUD and non- alcohol SUD as compared to female gender (Cantwell et al., 1999; Nolen et al., 2004). The prevalence of co-morbid AUD among male patients can be related to the patterns of drinking among males, who are often linked with heavy patterns of drinking. Evidence for this has been reported in studies about gender roles among alcohol use disorder patients (Nolen et al., 2004; Moore et al., 2012). Women who have feminine traits such as nurturance and expressive nature have reported much less and frequent use of alcohol (Ricciardelli et al., 2001; Huselid et al., 1992). Male gender traits as aggressiveness and highly controlled emotions tend to be associated with heavy drinking tendencies (Huselid & Cooper, 1992). Different coping styles between the gender plays a significant role as men tend to use avoidance or deny emotions as means to cope with stressors with the use of alcohol or other substances (Cooper et al., 1992; Frone et al., 1993). As with local studies in Malaysia, it has been postulated that between male and female gender, males were at higher risk to abuse alcohol (Shoesmith et al., 2016; Mutalip et al., 2014; Cheah et al., 2017).

Looking at the results of severity of AUD and non-alcohol SUD as tabulated in table 5.4 above, both these disorders were classified as severe use disorders among SMI patients. 45% of those with AUD were classified as severe use disorder with more than half, 57.8% with severe non-alcohol SUD. These findings are comparable with few

other studies that identified more hazardous patterns of alcohol consumption or use of other substances among psychiatric inpatients (Rush et al., 2008; Hulse et al., 2000).

6.3.3. Association of race with severe mental illness and alcohol or non-alcohol substance use disorder

In this present study, Kadazan ethnic race was the largest (42%) and was significantly associated with both alcohol and non-alcohol SUD among SMI patients. Kadazan race is the largest indigenious group in Sabah and hence was the majority in this study population. Among the Kadazan ethnic group, 32.8% had a diagnosis of non-alcohol SUD and majority, 57.7% with AUD. Opposite to studies mainly conducted in Peninsular Malaysia, majority of the races consist of the three main races, Malay, Chinese and Indian, with Malays being the largest ethnic group. In this study, the three main races comprised of the lowest prevalence, 15%. Kadazans are categorized as Bumiputras of Sabah and Sarawak and are most prevalent in island of Borneo like Sabah. This shows that based on study populations, the prevalence of different races plays a contributing factor to the study or research conducted (Zam Zam et al., 2009).

Locally conducted studies on alcohol consumption has also shown racial differences and among them, Bumiputras of Sabah and Sarawak have been identified as high-risk groups (IPH, 2015). Among the Malay race, alcohol consumption was reported to be uncommon. This could be related to their religious restrictions where alcohol is strictly forbidden (IPH, 2015). As compared to ethnic groups in Sabah like Kadazans, alcohol consumption is socially accepted and commonly consumed for celebrations such as harvest festivals and auspicious events like birth (Mutalip et al., 2014). Therefore, the high levels of alcohol consumption among this group is not surprising (IPH, 2015; IPH, 2011). Similarly, in the United States, different races

contributed to varying rates of comorbidities with the White race more commonly associated with a substance or alcohol use comorbidity (Mericle et al., 2012).

6.3.4. Marital Status, education levels and employment status

52.6% of SMI patients in this study were single (n= 80) which constituted the majority, where as 23 % of them were married (n=35) and 20.4% divorced (n=31). As shown in table 5.6 and table 5.8 in the previous chapter, univariate analysis between marital status and SMI with and without AUD or non-alcohol SUD did not show a significant association. In other words, all marital status had equal odds for dual diagnosis, either with AUD or with non-alcohol SUD. Findings of this study was similar with one study done in Singapore between SMI and AUD patients (Subramaniam et al., 2017). However, previous studies have shown that being married was reported to be a protective factor for the likelihood of increased alcohol consumption (Kendler et al., 2016; Kretsch et al., 2013). This was because being married was often viewed as having a better social and psychological support as compared to being single or divorced. Better support meant making healthier choices instead of resorting to alcohol or other illicit substances as means of coping or dealing with emotional stress (Kavanagh et al., 2004; Power et al., 1999; Hui Liew et al., 2012). One likely explanation of the insignificant findings between this study and the above mentioned studies was the large majority of single SMI patients in this study as compared to married patients.

Education is another important aspect among patients with SMI. The present studies shows nearly 46.4% of patients as having a tertiary level of education with a nearly equal amount with levels below tertiary levels, 52.6%, which included those with no formal education, primary and secondary education levels. Interestingly, education levels were not significantly associated among those with dual diagnosis SMI after analyzed. This insignificant finding could be as a result of the almost equalized levels of

education among patients who participated in this study. This finding could be as a result of better mental health knowledge among patients or family members with higher education levels and subsequently facilitates them to seek treatment (Li et al., 2018). Families with higher education levels tend to have a higher social expectation and responsibility who are quick to bring patients for psychiatric treatment. These families showed better community level of awareness of mental health services (Reta et al., 2016). In another study, Amithabh et al., (2017), found that among psychiatric inpatients with comorbid AUD, regardless of their educational background, SMI patients were at risk of using alcohol.

In contrary to most studies, education level is taken as a strong and important predictor for substance use, more so among those with SMI. That is to say, those with lower education levels and males had higher rates of alcohol consumptions compared to women (Ringen et al., 2008; Bloomfield et al., 2006). Earlier study found lower levels of education among patients who had started to consume alcohol at an earlier age (Crum et al., 1993). This is backed up with a prospective study in 2003 that also found temporal relationship of age onset and education (Greenfield et al., 2003). Earlier age onset of alcohol use interrupted and interfered with the completion of one's education. Also, among the lower educated groups, understanding and knowledge to make healthy choices were impaired (Greenfield et al., 2003).

Having SMI is often related to higher rates of unemployment, often being attributed to the severity and disabling nature of the mental illness itself. The rates of unemployment in this study was high with a majority of 75% being unemployed. Those employed, were mostly self-employed. 50% among those with SMI and AUD were unemployed in this study whereas 33% among SMI patients with non-alcohol SUD were unemployed. Employment status when analyzed further did not show significant association among both alcohol and non-alcohol SUD groups. Often, the co-existence of

other factors such as severity of illness and substance use that could further impair function contributed to the rates of unemployment (Goldberg et al., 2001; Rach et al., 1999) could possibly explain the insignificant finding in this study.

6.4 Severe mental illness dual diagnosis (alcohol /non-alcohol substance use disorder) and significant outcome factors : Number of hospitalizations and suicidality

6.4.1. Number of hospitalizations

Number of hospitalization has been an important outcome for the dual diagnosis of alcohol or non-alcohol SUD among SMI patients in this study. Results found a median of 8 (IQR 10) number of hospitalizations among the admitted patients with higher number of admissions among SMI dual diagnosis. The rising number of psychiatric disorders has witnessed a general rise in admission rates into mental health hospitals across countries worldwide (Priebe et al., 2005). In Malaysia, states like Sabah and Sarawak have seen a higher rise in admission rates into specialized psychiatric hospitals (NMHR 2015). The utmost importance on the frequent admission rates among patients with SMI with alcohol or non- alcohol SUD has been an area of concern. Several studies revealed similar results along this study among admitted psychiatric patients, where medication non-compliance has been linked as a factor associated alongside rates of admission among patients with dual diagnosis (Goodpastor et al., 1991; Igor et al., 2009). This study did not explore on the compliance or number of medications used, however it is an important factor to be explored in future studies. In contrary to one study done in Taiwan, rates of AUD among patients with SMI was much lower and hence did not contribute to the readmission rates (Lin et al., 2010). This differs from findings of our study where the majority of Kadazan ethnic group was predominant and consumed alcohol at higher rates as part of their culture and custom.

Among the three main SMI, patients with schizophrenia have the highest rates of psychiatric hospitalizations, followed by bipolar disorder (Thomas et al., 1994). One possible explanation is the nature of the disorder itself, particularly schizophrenia which is severe and disabling, and when combined with a alcohol or substance use, further increases the potential for re-hospitalizations (Paula et al., 2006; Gooch et al 1996). Alcohol in particular was related to higher frequency of admissions among patients with schizophrenia as compared to patients with a single diagnosis (Drake et al., 1990). In conclusion, 3 main factors were identified as factors that predicted the rates of frequent hospital admissions which are the presence of SMI dual diagnosis, non-compliance to medications as well as lack of family and social support (Cuffel et al., 2002).

In an earlier study by Lin. C. H et al., (2007), major depressive disorder and AUD similarly shown to be associated with a wide range of implications, not only on the course of illness itself but also psychosocial functioning. This potentially resulted in poor compliance, hospitalization and poorer prognosis.

Several other studies support findings from this study of increased hospital admissions particularly in relation to the type of substances used. Amphetamine-type stimulants was the most prevalence type of non-alcohol substance in this study. Evidence shows that the negative symptoms experienced by patients diagnosed with schizophrenia such as psychomotor retardation, anxiety and dysphoria drives them to choose substances as amphetamine which could counteract these symptoms (Dixon et al., 1991; Fowler et al., 1998). A predisposition to substance could potentially alter psychopathology from a negative to a positive symptom leading to the hospital admissions (Dixon et al., 1991; Green et al., 1991) and increase rates of readmission within one year of discharge (Lin.C.H et al., 2010).

Therefore, patients who have SMI with comorbid alcohol or non-alcohol SUD are at increased risk for multiple hospitalization and hence require a much more

comprehensive assistance in order to cope with the demands of living. Early and adequate treatment could potentially reduce rates of hospitalizations. Clinicians need to have a holistic approach for the treatment and the needs of dual diagnosis patients as treatment should focus on both the mental illness and substance use disorders in order to reduce future rates of admissions.

6.4.2. Suicidality

Prevalence of suicidality in this study was high and was significantly associated among SMI dual diagnosis patients. Among patients with SMI and co-morbid non-alcohol SUD in this study, 44.4% had suicidal risk as compared to 37% without SUD. Among those with suicidal risk, 15% had a current suicidal risk.

In this study, alcohol was the most prevalent type of substance used among patients with SMI. Having a co-morbid AUD (55.1%) was particularly associated with higher suicidality as compared with comorbid of non-alcohol SUD. This findings is evident from one previous study that reported alcohol use as the strongest predictor for the increased risk of suicide among patients with schizophrenia compared to other illicit drugs (Mc Lean et al., 2012). A similar study by Uzun et al., (2009), in Turkey, found lower rates of non-alcohol substance use among patients which did not contribute to the risk of suicide.

Why does a comorbid AUD among patients with SMI at increased risk of suicide? Often, symptoms such as hopelessness are highly correlated with rates of suicide and when depressants such as alcohol is used, they are prone to feelings of further hopelessness. Feelings of low mood are heightened during periods of intoxication whereas stimulant –type of drugs produces sensation of hopelessness and low mood during periods of withdrawal (Darke et al., 2008). Not surprisingly, AUD was therefore highly correlated for the increased suicidality among patients with SMI.

In keeping with findings from other studies that the presence of a dual diagnosis increases suicidal risk, nearly 10% of schizophrenia patients throughout the course of illness will commit suicide as compared to other affective disorders (Altamura et al., 2003). Large meta-analysis conducted showed nearly 90% of those who commit suicide have at least one diagnosis of SMI such as schizophrenia (13%) or major depressive disorder (50-80%) (Harris et al., 1997; Gonda et al., 2007). Schizophrenia was shown to have 8.5 times greater the risk of suicidality when associated with comorbid alcohol or non-alcohol SUD and among comorbid AUD alone, risk was six times higher (Harris et al., 1997; Pompili et al., 2007). Apart from the risk of suicidality, dual diagnosis patients tend to have poorer outcomes as the drug or alcohol worsens symptoms and progress (Altamura et al., 2007; Winklbaur et al., 2006).

Apart from schizophrenia, mood disorders such as bipolar disorder with comorbid AUD have increased suicidal risk (Singh et al., 2016). This study showed a predominance of patients with schizophrenia spectrum disorders and therefore suicidality among persons with SMI could be largely contributed among the predominant diagnosis group of schizophrenia. Nevertheless, alcohol is a salient factor for the increased risk of suicide along other confounding factors such as aggression or impulsive traits among patients with bipolar disorder (Elizabeth et al., 2009).

Impulsivity, a prominent manic symptom is often linked to poor planning and hasty decisions, making suicide attempts among bipolar disorder dual diagnosis patients high (Dalton et al., 2003). Greater relapses of depressive symptoms have been reported when alcohol was used in excess, affecting long term course of the disorder (Simnandl et al., 2015). The nature of the disorder and when combined with a comorbid of AUD multiples risk of suicidality (Elizabeth et al., 2009). The important difference with the study by Elizabeth et al., (2009), is the inclusion of only bipolar disorder patients and a

larger sample size as opposed to the type in this study, which combined all SMI patients in a cross-sectional method.

Race was another important factor that the investigator looked into in this study. Based on results shown in table 5.9, in previous chapter, SMI with co-morbid AUD among the Kadazan race was significantly associated with higher risk of suicidality. Several local studies have focused on the association between race and suicidality (Maniam et al., 2014). However, based on a large meta-analysis conducted in Malaysia on rates of suicide, there has not been studies that focused on indigenous people in West Malaysia (Aishvarya et al., 2014). Kadazan, being the majority ethnic group in this study draws attention that more specific focus and screening should be performed in this group of patients.

However, when analyzed further with multivariate analysis, only SMI patients with comorbid AUD showed most significant association (p<0.001) with suicidality. All races had equal risks for suicide among SMI patient with AUD. This finding is in contrast to other studies that suggest risk of suicide differed among different races. However, these studies were mainly conducted in Peninsular Malaysia, with majority of races being Malay, Chinese and Indian. Hence, results varied from this study. In most local studies, Indian race was associated with higher risk of suicide as compared to other races (Maniam et al., 2014; Morris et al., 2001).

Therefore, it is important for a thorough risk assessment especially among patients with a dual diagnosis and of Kadazan ethnic group. Understanding the nature of SMI is important to identify specific patients that have higher risk for alcohol or non-alcohol SUD and risk of suicide. Adequate screening and mental health campaigning, focusing on high risk groups should be routinely performed.

6.5. Severe mental illness dual diagnosis and significant outcomes based on Addiction Severity Index (ASI)

In this study, in-patients with SMI with either alcohol or non-alcohol SUD showed poorer outcomes when assessed across domains involved in ASI questionnaire. The areas or domains included are medical status, employment status, family or social relationships, legal status and psychiatric status. Out of these domains, legal status (LCOMP)(p<0.001), family or social relationships(FCOMP)(p<0.001) and psychiatric status(PCOMP) (p<0.001) were the domains most severely affected among patients with SMI and non-alcohol SUD. Similar domains yielded poorer outcomes among SMI patients with comorbid AUD with the exception of legal status (LCOMP).

6.5.1 Legal status

The problematic area involving legal status was assessed using ASI and was found to be significant in this study among patients with SMI and non-alcohol SUD. The outcomes from previous studies of dual diagnosis patients reported overall poorer outcomes that involved various areas. These includes unemployment, financial problem, marital conflicts, social isolation, interpersonal conflicts, criminality and legal problems among those with a comorbidity of alcohol or non-alcohol substance use disorder (Drake et al., 1998; Laudet et al., 2000).

Results from this study confirm those from previous study that SMI patients with dual diagnosis of non-alcohol SUD faced more legal problems compared with those of single diagnosis (Laudet et al., 2000). Interestingly, when SMI patients with co-morbid AUD was analyzed, LCOMP was found to be not significant. This meant that instead, patients with non-alcohol SUD had higher likelihood for legal problems. This is in contrary to other studies where comorbid of either alcohol or non-alcohol substance use was equally related to legal problems. Alcohol when consumed in excess

increases risk of violence and hence lead to disruptive or violent behavior that could potentiate violent crimes (Lundholm et al., 2013). However, with the current inclusion of more deviant behavior such as aggression and violent behavior, more patients are being admitted to the psychiatric facility or referred to a psychiatrist, than being channeled to the criminal justice system (Link et al., 1992). This could explain the difference in findings in this study. Substance use, commonly illicit drugs are often linked to criminal behaviors via similar factors that could increase risk of violence (Piselli et al., 2009).

Tendency for legal problems among SMI patients with non-alcohol SUD are often associated with poor employment status, educational deficits or lack of adequate family or social support. Together, these factors contributed to the higher tendencies for arrest (Peters et al., 2015; Piselli et al., 2009). Substance use disorder, including alcohol and illicit drug use rather that the mental illness itself, has been a main contributing factor for the risk of offences or incarcerations (Elbogen et al., 2009; Hodgins et al., 2008). That is to say, compared with patients with single diagnosis of mental illness, the presence of any substances, either alcohol or non-alcohol substance increases the likelihood to be arrested (Abram et al., 1991; Tengstorm et al., 2004). Even when compared with different study settings like prisons, the findings were similar to this study. Among male jail detainees who had already committed crimes, 59% of them were found to have a current diagnosis of schizophrenia, 55% with major depressive disorder and remaining 33% with mania. Among them, majority of detainees with schizophrenia were arrested for drug related offences (Abram et al., 1991).

In our study, another important aspect that was looked into was the presence of antisocial personality disorder among SMI patients with dual diagnosis. As mentioned in literature reviews above, comorbid antisocial personality disorder were frequently linked to legal offences. This study however found a small percentage of SMI patients

with antisocial personality disorder, 18.4% (n=28). This finding was comparable to previous studies done that showed prevalence between 20% to 23% among inpatients (Evren et al., 2006; Ross et al., 2003; Muesser et al., 2013). However, when studies involved drug rehabilitation centres or community setting, prevalence of antisocial personality disorder was higher (Samuel et al., 2011; Muesser et al., 2006).

This is because, majority of patients admitted to psychiatric hospitals have either active mood or psychotic symptoms or experience withdrawal symptoms. Although in this study, patients were approached and interviewed once they have been clinically stable, the accurate assessment of personality could be affected by the residual states of recent psychiatric symptoms, leading to the small percentage of antisocial personality disorder in this study (Ross et al., 2003).

Looking at the rates of association between SMI dual diagnosis and legal status, it is important to adequately identify patients at risk to prevent them from involvement with the legal system. It is also important to properly educate the public about the misinformed and misperceived image that mentally ill patients are dangerous.

6.5.2 Family and social relationship

SMI dual diagnosis patients had severe social or family impairment compared to single diagnosis patients in this study. Both SMI with alcohol or non-alcohol SUD patients scored higher in FCOMP in the ASI questionnaire. Social or family relationships was also severely affected in this group of patients (p< 0.001). Questions that were included in ASI were levels of satisfaction of current marital status, problems experienced with family members for the past 30 days and the severity of being affected by family or social problems. A severe family or social impairment among patients with dual diagnosis tend to report a greater level of dissatisfaction with their families or relationships and express importance of treatment or counselling by family therapy

(Dixon et al.,1995). These aspects were assessed under FCOMP and collectively scored higher.

Family relationship is an important aspect of a patient's life, as family, friends and relatives can offer help by providing empathy and support in a non-judgmental manner. This is return could prevent patients with dual diagnosis from relapse into either alcohol or other substance use at some point in their lives (NAMI, 2013; Piselli et al., 2009).

Alcohol or non-alcohol SUD in patients have a powerful implication on family relationships and have been identified as a significant family stressor. Combined with early onset of most SMI with later occurrence of alcohol or other SUD, this could have affected the entire family structure (Chiernik et al., 2002; Hall et al., 1992). Families of patients with dual diagnosis of SUD reported feelings of anger, frustration, worry and even shame or guilt. With the prolonged duration of illness, family's financial burden increases (Daley et al., 2013) alongside common marital conflicts and even violence (Cambell.J et al., 2011; O'Farrel et al., 1991).

Looking at the increased number of hospital admissions among patients with dual diagnosis in this study and the presence of past psychiatric history and family history of mental illness, these could collectively affect family relationships (Salyers et al., 2001). Frequent admissions also increases family burden and cost. Added with stigma from public, unemployment and single status further reduces the opportunities to engage in social setting and community (Phelan et al., 2004). At the same time, family and social relationship has a causal relationship whereby a disrupted family environment may also account as a factor leading to hospitalization apart from a comorbidity itself. Among other factors that was studied such as comorbidities or severity of illness, the highest predictor for increased hospital admission was a family

problem and familial stigma towards patient (Loch A. et al., 2012; Alexandre et al., 2014).

It is a heavy challenge for patients with SMI and comorbidity to overcome both symptoms of mental illness, problems of addiction and its implications such as unemployment and the lack of support. The role of family support as part of treatment is of utmost importance. A psychiatric admission to ward is a controlled and artificial setting. Therefore, social skill readaptation should be in cooperated with particularly the involvement of family as well. Psychoeducation is an important element to improve social function among persons with SMI (Magliano et al., 2006).

6.5.3 Psychiatric status

The co-occurrence of SMI with alcohol or non-alcohol SUD has been associated with more severe symptoms and poorer outcomes. In this study, patients were assessed based on experience of psychiatric symptoms in the past 30 days, which includes experiences of hallucinations, anxiety, violent behavior, suicidality and prescribed medications in addition to ratings of troubled psychological or emotional problems. As with this study, patients with either alcohol or non-alcohol SUD had more severe psychiatric status which is comparable with other studies (Morojele et al., 2012; Kessler et al., 1995). A previous study reported higher incidents of tardive dyskinesia and more negative symptoms when assessed among SMI patients with comorbidities (Swafford et al., 2000).

The severity of psychiatric status in this study can be explained by the use of either alcohol or non-alcohol substances among patients with SMI. Alcohol or non-alcohol substances not only impaired adequate control of psychosis via reduced therapeutic efficacy, but also eventually led to relapses as indicated by increased number of hospitalizations (Negrete et al., 2003).

6.5.4 Medical status

As it was mentioned earlier in the literature reviews, SMI dual diagnosis patients are prone to physical or medical illness. Among the common disorders encountered are HIV, hepatitis B, epilepsy, diabetes mellitus, hypertension and chronic obstruction pulmonary disease (COPD) (Barbara et al., 2000). These medical conditions have been studied to be commonly associated with the use of psychotropic medications itself that contributed to weight gain leading to metabolic disorders (Barbara et al., 2000). Apart from that, poor personal hygiene has been seen with more skin infections, respiratory and cardiovascular diseases among smokers and those with sedentary lifestyles. Epilepsy was most common among patients with amphetamine use disorders (Barbara et al., 2000).

However, in this study, dual diagnosis patients did not have a more severe medical status and were similar among patients with and without dual diagnosis. The small number of participants with medical illness that was captured in this study could be related to the study setting that is a mental institution. Commonly, patients with more severe medical conditions were treated at the general psychiatric hospital. Batki et al., (2009), found patients with schizophrenia and comorbid AUD to have higher medical burden largely contributed by the effects of alcohol. Once a substance or alcohol use was reduced or potentially stopped, risk to develop medical illness can be reduced.

CHAPTER 7: LIMITATIONS AND STRENGTHS

7.1 Limitations

This study had a number of limitations that needs to be addressed. Among the limitations are:

- 1) This study was done in Hospital Mesra Bukit Padang, which is the sole mental institution in the state of Sabah. Thus, data collected may not be generalised to other general psychiatric hospitals in the country and therefore application to general population should be done with caution.
- 2) The investigators time to approach patients was delayed as time was needed for inpatients to be clinically stable prior to being approached for the study.
- 3) Majority of the patients admitted during the study time frame were of a particular psychiatric disorder, which was schizophrenia. This might have resulted in bias in this study.
- 4) The design of this study is that of a cross-sectional one, which limits the ability to determine the temporal relationship and causality between psychiatric disorder and substance or alcohol use disorder.

7.2 Strengths

Although there were limitations, there were also several strengths of the study

- 1) To the investigators best knowledge, this is the first study to look into the prevalence of dual diagnosis among inpatients in Sabah.
- 2) This study enabled us to study not only the prevalence of psychiatric dual diagnosis but also associated outcomes among patients with dual diagnosis.
- 3) MINI was used as the clinician-rated questionnaire as it is based on the gold standard DSM 5 criteria for psychiatric diagnosis. MINI was used to exclude

other SMI diagnosis and to establish alcohol and non-alcohol SUD. MINI, however is not a diagnostic tool but instead a screening tool.

ASI is another clinician rated questionnaire that was used to determine important areas affected among SMI dual diagnosis patient.

4) This study provided as an eye-opener on the various aspects of a patient's life with a comorbid alcohol or non-alcohol SUD . This provides clinicians with a broader perspective of areas to assess in order to provide holistic treatment to patients admitted to a psychiatric ward.

CHAPTER 8: CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS

8.1 Clinical implications

In this study, as a general conclusion, patients with SMI with dual diagnosis showed poorer outcomes in several important domains that were assessed. Therefore, comorbidities among SMI warrants adequate focus as it has several important clinical implications.

- 1. Prevalence of dual diagnosis of either alcohol or non-alcohol substance use disorder is high and hence requires interventive treatment approach for both the disorders.

 Inadequate treatment of either one of the disorders may interfere with the recovery process.
- 2. Thorough assessment and screening for the co-occurrence of alcohol or non-alcohol SUD needs to be routinely performed for patients admitted to psychiatric wards.
- 3. Looking at the impact and importance of identifying at risk patients for dual diagnosis, psychiatrists need to be trained well to identify dual diagnosis patients.

CHAPTER 9: CONCLUSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

9.1 Conclusion

This study is one of the first studies to study the prevalence of psychiatric dual diagnosis focusing among inpatients with severe mental illness in Sabah. It is interesting to note that:

- 1) The prevalence of dual diagnosis among patients with severe mental illness and AUD is 51.3% and with non-alcohol SUD is 29.6%
- The demographic factors that were associated between SMI and non-alcohol SUD is gender and age.
- 3) The demographic factors that were associated between SMI and AUD is gender and race.
- 4) Patients with SMI and comorbid non-alcohol SUD or AUD have more number of hospitalizations and more severe ASI scores in LCOMP,FCOMP and PCOMP
- 5) Patients with a comorbid AUD have higher odds for suicide

9.2 Recommendations

Given the findings of this study, several recommendations for future studies include:

- 1. The information obtained from this study shows the high prevalence of dual diagnosis among inpatients in psychiatric hospital. Thus, a more comprehensive treatment with adequate screening needs to be done to reduce the challenges faced by groups of patients with dual diagnosis.
- 2. A study which is conducted in other psychiatric hospitals in different geographical locations using randomised methods may be able to improve the generalizability of the study to the Malaysian population.
- 3. Having a comparison with general population without mental illness will enable better comparison rates of comorbidities and outcome severity.

- 4. Further interventional studies can be done to look into specific causes for the use of substance or alcohol among patients with severe mental illness.
- 5. Finally, a longitudinal prospective study would be ideal to ascertain the temporal causal or relationship between SMI and alcohol or substance use disorder dual diagnosis.

REFERENCES

- Abram, K. M., & Teplin, L. A. (1991). Co-occurring disorders among mentally ill jail detainees: Implications for public policy. *American Psychologist*, 46(10), 1036–1045. doi:10.1037/0003-066x.46.10.1036
- Aharonovich, E., Liu, X., Nunes, E., & Hasin, D. S. (2002). Suicide attempts in substance abusers: Effects of major depression in relation to substance use disorders. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 159(9), 1600–1602. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.159.9.1600
- Aich, T. K., Sinha, V. K., Khess, C. R., & Singh, S. (2004). Demographic and clinical correlates of substance abuse comorbidity in schizophrenia. *Indian journal of psychiatry*, 46(2), 135-9.
- Aishvarya, S., Maniam, T., Sidi, H., & Oei, T. P. S. (2014). Suicide ideation and intent in Malaysia: A review of the literature. *Comprehensive Psychiatry*, 55, S95–S100.doi:10.1016/j.comppsych.2013.01.005
- Allen, T. J., Gerard Moeller, F., M. Rhoades, H., & Cherek, D. R. (1997). Subjects with a history of drug dependence are more aggressive than subjects with no drug use history. Drug and Alcohol Dependence, 46(1-2), 95–103. doi:10.1016/s0376-8716(97)00061-6
- Altamura, A. C., Bassetti, R., Bignotti, S., Pioli, R., & Mundo, E. (2003). Clinical variables related to suicide attempts in schizophrenic patients: a retrospective study. *Schizophrenia Research*, 60(1), 47–55.doi:10.1016/s0920-9964(02)00164-0
- Altamura, A. C., Mundo, E., Bassetti, R., Green, A., Lindenmayer, J. P., Alphs, L., & Meltzer, H. Y. (2007). Transcultural differences in suicide attempters: Analysis on a high-risk population of patients with schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder. *Schizophrenia Research*, 89(1-3), 140–146.doi:10.1016/j.schres.2006.08.023
- Alosaimi, F. D., Alzain, N., Asiri, S., Fallata, E., Abalhassan, M., Qrmli, A., & Alhabbad, A. (2017). Patterns of psychiatric diagnoses in inpatient and outpatient psychiatric settings in Saudi Arabia. *Archives of Clinical Psychiatry*, 44(3), 77–83. doi:10.1590/0101-60830000000124
- Amitabh Saha, Suprakash Chaudhury, Daniel Saldanha et al.(2017). Stressful life events and severity of alcohol consumption in male psychiatric inpatients. *Industrial Psychiatry*, 26(1): 13–18.
- Amore, M., Menchetti, M., Tonti, C., Scarlatti, F., Lundgren, E., Esposito, W., & Berardi, D. (2008). Predictors of violent behavior among acute psychiatric patients: Clinical study. *Psychiatry and Clinical Neurosciences*, 62(3), 247–255. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1819.2008.01790.x

- Angland, S., Dowling, M., & Casey, D. (2014). Nurses' perceptions of the factors which cause violence and aggression in the emergency department: A qualitative study. *International Emergency Nursing*, 22(3), 134–139
- Arokiasamy, C. M. V., & Taricone, P. F. (1992). Drug rehabilitation in West Malaysia: An overview of its history and development. *International Journal of the Addictions*, 27(11), 1301–1311. doi:10.3109/10826089209047352
- Artenie, A. A., Bruneau, J., Zang, G., Lespérance, F., Renaud, J., Tremblay, J., & Jutras-Aswad, D. (2015). Associations of substance use patterns with attempted suicide among persons who inject drugs: Can distinct use patterns play a role? *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 147, 208–214. doi:10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2014.11.011
- Ayano, G., & Duko, B. (2017). Relapse and hospitalization in patients with schizophrenia and bipolar disorder at the St Amanuel Mental Specialized Hospital, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia: a comparative quantitative cross-sectional study. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment*, 13, 1527–1531. doi:10.2147/ndt.s139075
- Awad, A. G., & Voruganti, L. N. P. (2005). Neuroleptic dysphoria, comorbid drug abuse in schizophrenia and the emerging science of subjective tolerability—towards a new synthesis. *Journal of Dual Diagnosis*, 1(2), 83–93. doi:10.1300/j374v01n02_06
- Baker, A., & Dawe, S. (2005). Amphetamine use and co-occurring psychological problems: Review of the literature and implications for treatment. *Australian Psychologist*, 40(2), 88–95. doi:10.1080/00050060500094654
- Batki, S. L., Meszaros, Z. S., Strutynski, K., Dimmock, J. A., Leontieva, L., Ploutz-Snyder, R., Drayer, R. A. (2009). Medical comorbidity in patients with schizophrenia and alcohol dependence. *Schizophrenia Research*, 107(2-3), 139–146.doi:10.1016/j.schres.2008.10.016
- Barlow, K., Grenyer, B., & Ilkiw-Lavalle, O. (2000). Prevalence and precipitants of aggression in psychiatric inpatient units. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 34(6), 967–974. doi:10.1046/j.1440-1614.2000.00802.x
- Bartels, S. J., Drake, R. E., Wallach, M. A., & Freeman, D. H. (1991). Characteristic hostility in schizophrenic outpatients. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 17(1), 163–171. doi:10.1093/schbul/17.1.163
- Barrowclough, C., Ward, J., Wearden, A., & Gregg, L. (2005). Expressed emotion and attributions in relatives of schizophrenia patients with and without substance misuse. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 40(11), 884–891.doi:10.1007/s00127-005-0976-x
- Becker, D. R., Bebout, R. R., & Drake, R. E. (1998). Job preferences of people with severe mental illness: A replication. *Psychiatric Rehabilitation Journal*, 22(1), 46–50. doi:10.1037/h0095266

- Beyer, J., Kuchibhatla, M., Gersing, K., & Krishnan, K. R. R. (2004). Medical comorbidity in a bipolar outpatient clinical population. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 30(2), 401–404. doi:10.1038/sj.npp.1300608
- Benishek, L. A., Kirby, K. C., & Dugosh, K. L. (2011). Prevalence and frequency of problems of concerned family members with a substance-using loved one. *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse*, 37(2), 82–88. doi:10.3109/00952990.2010.540276
- Bernardo, G. L. D., Newcomb, M., Toth, A., Richey, G., & Mendoza, R. (2002). Comorbid Psychiatric and Alcohol Abuse/Dependence Disorders. *Journal of Addictive Diseases*, 21(3), 43–59. doi:10.1300/j069v21n03 04
- Biegel, D. (1998). Families and psychiatric rehabilitation: Past, present and future. Social Security: *Journal of Welfare and Social Security Studies*, *53*, 79-91.
- Biegel, D. E., Ishler, K. J., Katz, S., & Johnson, P. (2007). Predictors of burden of family caregivers of women with substance use disorders or co-occurring substance and mental disorders. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions*, 7(1-2), 25–49. doi:10.1300/j160v07n01_03
- Binder, R. L., & McNiel, D. E. (1990). The relationship of gender to violent behavior in acutely disturbed psychiatric patients. *The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 51(3), 110-114.
- Blanchard, J. (2000). Substance use disorders in schizophrenia review, integration, and a proposed model. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 20(2), 207–234. doi:10.1016/s0272-7358(99)00033-1
- Blankertz, L. E., & Cnaan, R. A. (1994). Assessing the Impact of two residential programs for dually diagnosed homeless individuals. *Social Service Review*, 68(4), 536–560. doi:10.1086/604083
- Boschloo L, Vogelzangs N, Smit JH et al. (2011). Comorbidity and risk indicators for alcohol use disorders among persons with anxiety and/or depressive disorders. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 131(1-3):233-42.
- Boileau, I., Assaad, J.-M., Pihl, R. O., Benkelfat, C., Leyton, M., Diksic, M., Dagher, A. (2003). Alcohol promotes dopamine release in the human nucleus accumbens. *Synapse*, 49(4), 226–231. doi:10.1002/syn.10226
- Bonsack, C., Camus, D., Kaufmann, N., Aubert, A. C., Besson, J.,& Baumann, P. (2006). Prevalence of substance use in a Swiss psychiatric hospital: Interview reports and urine screening. *Addictive Behaviors*, 31(7), 1252–1258.doi:10.1016/j.addbeh.2005.08.008
- Brown, V. B., Melchior, L. A., & Huba, G. J. (1999). Level of burden among women diagnosed with severe mental illness and substance abuse. *Journal of Psychoactive Drugs*, 31(1), 31–40. doi:10.1080/02791072.1999.10471723

- Brookoff D, O'Brien KK, Cook CS, Thompson TD, Williams C.(1997). Characteristics of participants in domestic violence: Assessment at the scene of domestic assault. *JAMA*, 277,1369–1373.
- Bloomfield, K., Grittner, U., Kramer, S., & Gmel, G. (2006). Social inequalities in alcohol consumption and alcohol-related problems in the study countries of the EU concerted action "Gender, culture and alcohol problems". *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, 41(1), i26–i36.doi:10.1093/alcalc/agl073
- Bushe, C. J., Taylor, M., & Haukka, J. (2010). Review: Mortality in schizophrenia: a measurable clinical endpoint. *Journal of Psychopharmacology*, 24(4), 17–25. doi:10.1177/1359786810382468
- Buckley.PF. (2006).Prevalence and consequences of the dual diagnosis of substance abuse and severe mental illness. *Clinical Psychiatry*, 67 (7),5-9
- Bühler, B. (2002). Precipitation and determination of the onset and course of schizophrenia by substance abuse a retrospective and prospective study of 232 population-based first illness episodes. *Schizophrenia Research*, 54(3), 243–251. doi:10.1016/s0920-9964(01)00249-3
- Byrne, S. L., Hooke, G. R., & Page, A. C. (2010). Readmission: A useful indicator of the quality of inpatient psychiatric care. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 126(1-2), 206–213. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2010.02.135
- Cantor-Graae, E., Nordström, L. G., & McNeil, T. F. (2001). Substance abuse in schizophrenia: a review of the literature and a study of correlates in Sweden. *Schizophrenia Research*, 48(1), 69–82. doi:10.1016/s0920-9964(00)00114-6
- Caton, C. L., Shrout, P. E., Eagle, P. F., Opler, L. A., Felix, A., & Dominguez, B. (1994). Risk factors for homelessness among schizophrenic men: a case-control study. *American Journal of Public Health*, 84(2), 265–270. doi:10.2105/ajph.84.2.265
- Casper, E. S., & Donaldson, B. (1990). Subgroups in the population of frequent users of inpatient services. *Psychiatric Services*, 41(2), 189–191. doi:10.1176/ps.41.2.189
- Caton L. M., Carol & P. Koh, Showlong & L. Fleiss, Joseph & Barrow, Susan & M. Goldstein, Jill. (1985). Rehospitalization in chronic schizophrenia. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 173,139-48. 10.1097/00005053-198503000-00002.
- Campbell, J.; Masters, M. and Johnson, M. (1998). Relationship of parental alcoholism to family-of-origin functioning and current marital satisfaction. *Journal of Addictions and Offender Counselling*, 19(1), 7-14
- Cantwell, R., Brewin, J., Glazebrook, C., Dalkin, T., Fox, R., Medley, I., & Harrison, G. (1999). Prevalence of substance misuse in first-episode psychosis. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 174(02), 150–153.doi:10.1192/bjp.174.2.150

- Cavaiola, A.A. (2000). In search of a new metaphor for the impact of drug abuse on families. *Family Therapy*, 27 (2), 81-87.
- Cerullo, M. A., & Strakowski, S. M. (2007). The prevalence and significance of substance use disorders in bipolar type I and II disorder. *Substance Abuse Treatment, Prevention, and Policy*, 2(1), 29. doi:10.1186/1747-597x-2-29
- Cheah, Y. K., & Rasiah, R. (2017). Analysis of the determinants of alcohol consumption among adult males in Malaysia. *Journal of Health Management*, 19(1), 28–38. doi:10.1177/0972063416682548
- Chou, K.-R., Lu, R.-B., & Mao, W.-C. (2002). Factors relevant to patient assaultive behavior and assault in acute inpatient psychiatric units in Taiwan. *Archives of Psychiatric Nursing*, 16(4), 187–195. doi:10.1053/apnu.2002.34394
- Choudhry, F. R., Mani, V., Ming, L., & Khan, T. M. (2016). Beliefs and perception about mental health issues: a meta-synthesis. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment*, 2807–2818. doi:10.2147/ndt.s111543
- Clark, R. E. (2001). Family support and substance use outcomes for persons with mental illness and substance use disorders. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 27(1), 93–101. doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.schbul.a00686
- Comtois, K. A., Tisdall, W. A., Holdcraft, L. C., & Simpson, T. (2005). Dual diagnosis: Impact of family history. *American Journal on Addictions*, 14(3), 291–299. doi:10.1080/10550490590949479
- Conner, K. R., Beautrais, A. L., & Conwell, Y. (2003). Risk factors for suicide and medically serious suicide attempts among alcoholics: analyses of Canterbury Suicide Project data. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, 64(4), 551–554. doi:10.15288/jsa.2003.64.551
- C.N. Chin, A.B.A. Kadir & S.Jeyarajah.(1993). Characteristics of psychiatric admissions and aspects of overcrowding at the general hospital, Kuala Lumpur. *Medical Journal of Malaysia*, 48(2), 135-144
- Cooper, M. L., Russell, M., Skinner, J. B., Frone, M. R., & Mudar, P. (1992). Stress and alcohol use: Moderating effects of gender, coping, and alcohol expectancies. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 101(1), 139–152. doi:10.1037/0021-843x.101.1.139
- Crum, R. M., Helzer, J. E., & Anthony, J. C. (1993). Level of education and alcohol abuse and dependence in adulthood: a further inquiry. *American Journal of Public Health*, 83(6), 830–837. doi:10.2105/ajph.83.6.830
- Csiernik, R. (2002). Counseling for the Family: The neglected aspect of addiction treatment in Canada. *Journal of Social Work Practice in the Addictions*, 2(1), 79–92.doi:10.1300/j160v02n01_05

- Cuffel, B. J., Held, M., & Goldman, W. (2002). Predictive models and the effectiveness of strategies for improving outpatient follow-up under managed care. *Psychiatric Services*, 53(11), 1438–1443.doi:10.1176/appi.ps.53.11.1438
- Curran, C., Byrappa, N., & McBride, A. (2004). Stimulant psychosis: systematic review. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 185(03), 196–204. doi:10.1192/bjp.185.3.196
- Dag Tidemalm, Niklas Långström, Paul Lichtenstein, Bo Runeson, Reulbach & Bleich. (2008). Risk of suicide after suicide attempt according to coexisting psychiatric disorder: Swedish Cohort study with long term follow-up. *British Medical Journal*, 337(7682), 1328-1331
- Daley, D. C. (2013). Family and social aspects of substance use disorders and treatment. *Journal of Food and Drug Analysis*, 21(4), S73–S76.doi:10.1016/j.jfda.2013.09.038
- Davis, L., Uezato, A., Newell, J. M., & Frazier, E. (2008). Major depression and comorbid substance use disorders. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, 21(1), 14–18. doi:10.1097/yco.0b013e3282f32408
- Dalton, E. J., Cate-Carter, T. D., Mundo, E., Parikh, S. V., & Kennedy, J. L. (2003). Suicide risk in bipolar patients: the role of co-morbid substance use disorders. *Bipolar Disorders*, 5(1), 58–61. doi:10.1034/j.1399-5618.2003.00017.x
- Darke, S., Ross, J., Lynskey, M., & Teesson, M. (2004). Attempted suicide among entrants to three treatment modalities for heroin dependence in the Australian Treatment Outcome Study (ATOS): prevalence and risk factors. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 73(1), 1–10. doi:10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2003.08.008
- Darke, S., Kaye, S., McKetin, R., & Duflou, J. (2008). Major physical and psychological harms of methamphetamine use. *Drug and Alcohol Review*, 27(3), 253–262.doi:10.1080/09595230801923702
- Dawe, S., Davis, P., Lapworth, K., & McKetin, R. (2009). Mechanisms underlying aggressive and hostile behavior in amphetamine users. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, 22(3), 269–273.doi:10.1097/yco.0b013e32832a1dd4
- DeQuardo, J. R., Carpenter, C. F., & Tandon, R. (1994). Patterns of substance abuse in Schizophrenia: Nature and significance. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 28(3), 267–275. doi:10.1016/0022-3956(94)90010-8
- Dixon, L., Weiden, P. J., Haas, G., Sweeney, J., & Frances, A. J. (1992). Increased tardive dyskinesia in alcohol-abusing schizophrenic patients. *Comprehensive Psychiatry*, 33(2), 121–122. doi:10.1016/0010-440x(92)90008-e
- Dixon L, McNary S, Lehman A (1995) Substance abuse and family relationships of persons with severe mental illness. *Am J Psychiatry*. 152, 456–458.

- Dixon, L. (1999). Dual diagnosis of substance abuse in schizophrenia: prevalence and impact on outcomes. *Schizophrenia Research*, 35, 93–S100. doi:10.1016/s0920-9964(98)00161-3
- Dixon, L., Haas, G., Weiden, P., Sweeney, J., & Frances, A. (1990). Acute effects of drug abuse in schizophrenic patients: Clinical observations and patients' self-reports. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 16(1), 69–79. doi:10.1093/schbul/16.1.69
- Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorder, 5th edition (DSM5); American Psychiatric Association.
- Dickey, B., Azeni, H., Weiss, R., & Sederer, L. (2000). Schizophrenia, substance use disorders and medical co-morbidity. *The Journal of Mental Health Policy and Economics*, 3(1), 27–33. doi:10.1002/1099-176x(200003)3:1<27::aid-mhp67>3.0.co;2-p
- Drake, R. E., Mercer-McFadden, C., Mueser, K. T., McHugo, G. J., & Bond, G. R. (1998). Review of integrated mental health and substance abuse treatment for patients with dual disorders. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 24(4), 589–608. doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.schbul.a03335
- Drake, R. E., Mueser, K. T., Clark, R. E., & Wallach, M. A. (1996). The course, treatment, and outcome of substance disorder in persons with severe mental illness. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 66(1), 42–51. doi:10.1037/h0080153
- Drake, R. E., Osher, F. C., Noordsy, D. L., Hurlbut, S. C., Teague, G. B., & Beaudett, M. S. (1990). Diagnosis of alcohol use disorders in schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 16(1), 57–67.doi:10.1093/schbul/16.1.57
- Drake, R. E., & Brunette, M. F. (1998). Complications of severe mental illness related to alcohol and drug use disorders. *Recent Developments in Alcoholism*, 14, 285–299. doi:10.1007/0-306-47148-5_12
- Drake, R. E., & Mueser, K. T. (2000). Psychosocial approaches to dual diagnosis. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 26(1), 105–118. doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.schbul.a0334
- Drake, R. E., McHugo, G. J., Bebout, R. R., Becker, D. R., Harris, M., Bond, G. R., & Quimby, E. (1999). A Randomized clinical trial of supported employment for inner-city patients with severe mental disorders. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 56(7), 627. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.56.7.627
- Duke, P. J., Pantelis, C., & Barnes, T. R. E. (1994). South Westminster schizophrenia survey. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 164(05), 630–636. doi:10.1192/bjp.164.5.630
- Dumais, A., Lesage, A. D., Alda, M., Rouleau, G et al. (2005). Risk factors for suicide completion in major depression: A case-control study of impulsive and aggressive behaviors in men. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 162(11), 2116–2124. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.162.11.2116

- Essock SM, Dowden S, Constantine NT, Katz L, Swartz MS, Meador KG, et al. (2003). The Five-Site Health and Risk Study Research Committee. Blood-borne infections and persons with mental illness: risk factors for HIV, hepatitis B, and hepatitis C among persons with severe mental illness. *Psychiatric Services*,54, 836–841.
- Eisenberg, L. (2005). Violence and the mentally ill. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 62, 825-826.
- Elizabeth Sublette, M., Carballo, J. J., Moreno, C., Galfalvy, H. C., Brent, D. A., Birmaher, B., Oquendo, M. A. (2009). Substance use disorders and suicide attempts in bipolar subtypes. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, *43*(*3*), *230*–*238*.doi:10.1016/j.jpsychires.2008.05.001
- Elbogen, E. B., & Johnson, S. C. (2009). The intricate link between violence and mental disorder. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 66(2), 152.doi:10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2008.537
- Evren C, Kural S & Erkiran M.(2006). Antisocial personality disorder in Turkish substance dependent patients and its relationship with anxiety, depression and a history of childhood abuse. *Isr J Psychiatry Relat Sci*, 43(1):40-6
- Fals-Stewart, W. (2003). The occurrence of partner physical aggression on days of alcohol consumption: A longitudinal diary study. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 71(1), 41–52. doi:10.1037/0022-006x.71.1.41
- First, M. B., & Gladis, M. M. (1993). Diagnosis and differential diagnosis of psychiatric and substance use disorders. In J. Solomon, S. Zimberg, & E. Shollar (Eds.), *Dual diagnosis: Evaluation, treatment, training, and program development*, 23-37. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4899-2421-6_
- Frone, M. R., Russell, M., & Cooper, M. L. (1993). Relationship of work–family conflict, gender, and alcohol expectancies to alcohol use/abuse. Journal of Organizational Behavior, 14, 545–558.
- Fowler, I. L., Carr, V. J., Carter, N. T., & Lewin, T. J. (1998). Patterns of current and lifetime substance use in schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 24(3), 443–455.doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.schbul.a03333
- Frasch, K., Larsen, J. I., Cordes, J., Jacobsen, B.,&Becker, T. (2012). Physical illness in psychiatric inpatients: Comparison of patients with and without substance use disorders. *International Journal of Social Psychiatry*, 59(8), 757–764.doi:10.1177/0020764012456803
- Gafoor, M., & Hussein Rassool. (1998). The co-existence of psychiatric disorders and substance misuse: working with dual diagnosis patients. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 27(3), 497–502. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2648.1998.00545.x
- George, T. P., & Krystal, J. H. (2000). Comorbidity of psychiatric and substance abuse disorders. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, 13(3), 327–331.

- Gerard Moeller, F., Dougherty, D. M., Barratt, E. S., Oderinde, V., Mathias, C. W., Andrew Harper, R., & Swann, A. C. (2002). Increased impulsivity in cocaine dependent subjects independent of antisocial personality disorder and aggression. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 68(1), 105–111. doi:10.1016/s0376-8716(02)00106-0
- Goldberg, R. W., Lucksted, A., McNary, S., Gold, J. M., Dixon, L., & Lehman, A. (2001). Correlates of long-term unemployment among inner-city adults with serious and persistent mental illness. *Psychiatric Services*, 52(1), 101–103.doi:10.1176/appi.ps.52.1.101
- Goldberg, R. W. (2004). Hepatitis and HIV screening, education, and treatment for adults with serious mental illness. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, 26(2), 167–168. doi:10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2003.08.008
- Goodpastor, W. A., & Hare, B. K. (1991). Factors associated with multiple readmissions to an urban public psychiatric hospital. *Psychiatric Services*, 42(1), 85–87. doi:10.1176/ps.42.1.85
- Goldsmith, R. J., & Garlapati, V. (2004). Behavioral interventions for dual-diagnosis patients. *Psychiatric Clinics of North America*, 27(4), 709–725. doi:10.1016/j.psc.2004.07.002
- Gooch, C., & Leff, J. (1996). Factors affecting the success of community placement: the TAPS project 26. *Psychological Medicine*, 26(03), 511.doi:10.1017/s0033291700035595
- Gournay, K., Sandford, T., Johnson, S., & Thornicroft, G. (1997). Dual diagnosis of severe mental health problems and substance abuse/dependence: a major priority for mental health nursing. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 4(2), 89–95. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2850.1997.00035.x
- Gonda, X., Fountoulakis, K., Kaprinis, G., & Rihmer, Z. (2008). Prediction and prevention of suicide in patients with unipolar depression and anxiety. *Annals of General Psychiatry*, 7(1), 323. doi:10.1186/1744-859x-7-s1-s323
- Grant, B. F., & Harford, T. C. (1995). Comorbidity between DSM-IV alcohol use disorders and major depression: results of a national survey. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 39(3), 197–206. doi:10.1016/0376-8716(95)01160-4
- Grant, B. F. (1997). Prevalence and correlates of alcohol use and DSM-IV alcohol dependence in the United States: Results of the National Longitudinal Alcohol Epidemiologic Survey. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, 58(5), 464–473. doi:10.15288/jsa.1997.58.464
- Greub, G., Ledergerber, B., Battegay, M., Grob, P., Perrin, L., Furrer, H., Telenti, A. (2000). Clinical progression, survival, and immune recovery during antiretroviral

- therapy in patients with HIV-1 and hepatitis C virus coinfection: the Swiss HIV Cohort Study. The Lancet, 356(9244), 1800–1805. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(00)03232-3
- Greenfield, S. F., Sugarman, D. E., Muenz, L. R., Patterson, M. D., He, D. Y., & Weiss, R. D. (2003). The Relationship Between Educational Attainment and Relapse Among Alcohol-Dependent Men and Women: A Prospective Study. Alcoholism: *Clinical & Experimental Research*, 27(8), 1278–1285.doi:10.1097/01.alc.0000080669.20979.f2
- Graham, C. S., Baden, L. R., Yu, E., Mrus, J. M., Carnie, J., Heeren, T., & Koziel, M. J. (2001). Influence of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Infection on the Course of Hepatitis C Virus Infection: A Meta-Analysis. Clinical Infectious Diseases, 33(4), 562–569. doi:10.1086/321909
- Green, A. I., Zimmet, S. V., Strous, R. D., & Schildkraut, J. J. (1999). Clozapine for comorbid substance use disorder and schizophrenia: Do patients with schizophrenia have a reward-deficiency syndrome that can be ameliorated by clozapine? *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, 6(6), 287-296. http://dx.doi.org/10.3109/10673229909017206
- Gregg, L., Barrowclough, C., & Haddock, G. (2007). Reasons for increased substance use in psychosis. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 27(4), 494-510
- Hatta, Z. A., & Ali, I. (2013). Poverty reduction policies in Malaysia: Trends, strategies and challenges. *Asian Culture and History*, 5(2). doi:10.5539/ach.v5n2p48
- Hall, J. A., Henggeler, S. W., Ferreira, D. K., & East, P. L. (1992). Sibling relations and substance use in high-risk female adolescents. *Family Dynamics of Addiction Quarterly*, 2(1), 44-51.
- Hambrecht, M., & Häfner, H. (1996). Substance abuse and the onset of schizophrenia. *Biological Psychiatry*, 40(11), 1155–1163. doi:10.1016/s0006-3223(95)00609-5
- Harris, E. C., & Barraclough, B. (1997). Suicide as an outcome for mental disorders. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 170(3), 205–228. doi:10.1192/bjp.170.3.205
- Harada T, Tsutomi H, Mori R, & Wilson DB.(2018). Cognitive-behavioural treatment for amphetamine-type stimulants (ATS)-use disorders. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 12, 113-115
- Hauli, K. A., Ndetei, D. M., Jande, M. B., & Kabangila, R. (2011). The prevalence of substance use among psychiatric patients: The case study of Bugando Medical Centre, Mwanza (Northern Tanzania). Substance Abuse, 32(4), 238– 241.doi:10.1080/08897077.2011.599253
- Hawton, K., Sutton, L., Haw, C., Sinclair, J., & Deeks, J. J. (2005). Schizophrenia and suicide: Systematic review of risk factors. British Journal of Psychiatry, 187(01), 9–20. doi:10.1192/bjp.187.1.9

- Hawton, K., Casañas i Comabella, C., Haw, C., & Saunders, K. (2013). Risk factors for suicide in individuals with depression: A systematic review. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 147(1-3), 17–28. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2013.01.004
- Hodgins, S., Lapalme, M., & Toupin, J. (1999). Criminal activities and substance use of patients with major affective disorders and schizophrenia: a 2-year follow-up. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 55(2-3), 187–202. doi:10.1016/s0165-0327(99)00045-2
- Hodgins S, Müller-Isberner R.(2004). Preventing crime by people with schizophrenic disorders: the role of psychiatric services. *British Journal of Psychiatry*,185, 245-250
- Hodgins, S. (2008). Violent behaviour among people with schizophrenia: a framework for investigations of causes, and effective treatment, and prevention. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 363(1503), 2505–2518.doi:10.1098/rstb.2008.0034
- Hoaken, P. N. S., & Stewart, S. H. (2003). Drugs of abuse and the elicitation of human aggressive behavior. *Addictive Behaviors*, 28(9), 1533–1554.doi:10.1016/j.addbeh.2003.08.033
- Holahan, C. J., Moos, R. H., Holahan, C. K., Cronkite, R. C., & Randall, P. K. (2003). Drinking to cope and alcohol use and abuse in unipolar depression: A 10-year model. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 112(1), 159–165.doi:10.1037/0021-843x.112.1.159
- Hor, K., & Taylor, M. (2010). Review: Suicide and schizophrenia: a systematic review of rates and risk factors. *Journal of Psychopharmacology*, 24(4), 81–90. doi:10.1177/1359786810385490
- Hulse, G. K., Roydhouse, R. M., Basso, M. R., Saunders, J. B., & Stockwell, T. R. (2000). Screening for hazardous alcohol use and dependence in psychiatric inpatients using the AUDIT questionnaire. *Drug and Alcohol Review*, 19(3), 291–298.doi:10.1080/713659373
- Huselid, R. F., & Cooper, M. L. (1992). Gender roles as mediators of sex differences in adolescent alcohol use and abuse. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 33(4), 348-362.http://dx.doi.org/10.2307/2137313
- Hui Liew.(2012). The effects of marital status transitions on alcohol use trajectories. Longitudinal and Life Course Studies, 3(3),332-345
- Igor Oyffe1,Rena Kurs1,Marc Gelkopf1,Yuval et al.(2009). Revolving-door Patients in a Public Psychiatric Hospital in Israel: Cross-sectional study. *Croatian Medical*, 50, 575-82
- Institute for Public Health. (2015). National Health and Morbidity Survey 2015(Vol. II: Non-Communicable Diseases).

- Institute for Public Health. (2011). National Health and Morbidity Survey 2011 (Vol. II: Non-Communicable Diseases).
- Iozzino, L., Ferrari, C., Large, M., Nielssen, O., & de Girolamo, G. (2015). Prevalence and risk factors of violence by psychiatric acute inpatients: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Plos One*, 10(6), e0128536.doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0128536
- Isometsä, E. (2014). Suicidal Behaviour in Mood Disorders—Who, When, and Why? *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 59(3), 120-130
- Jané-Llopis, E., & Matytsina, I. (2006). Mental health and alcohol, drugs and tobacco: a review of the comorbidity between mental disorders and the use of alcohol, tobacco and illicit drugs. Drug and Alcohol Review, 25(6), 515–536. doi:10.1080/09595230600944461
- Jerrell, J. M., Hu, T.-w., & Ridgely, M. S. (1994). Cost-effectiveness of substance disorder interventions for people with severe mental illness. *Journal of Mental Health Administration*, 21(3), 283-297.http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF02521335
- Jones, D. R., Macias, C., Barreira, P. J., Fisher, W. H., Hargreaves, W. A., & Harding, C. M. (2004). Prevalence, severity, and co-occurrence of chronic physical health problems of persons with serious mental illness. *Psychiatric Services*, 55(11), 1250–1257. doi:10.1176/appi.ps.55.11.1250
- Johnson, S. (1997). Dual diagnosis of severe mental illness and substance misuse: A case for specialist services? *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 171(03), 205–208. doi:10.1192/bjp.171.3.205
- Kalechstein, A. D., Newton, T. F., & Leavengood, A. H. (2002). Apathy syndrome in cocaine dependence. *Psychiatry Research*, 109(1), 97–100. doi:10.1016/s0165-1781(01)00354-7
- Kamali, M., Kelly, L., Gervin, M., Browne, S., Larkin, C., & O'Callaghan, E. (2000). The prevalence of comorbid substance misuse and its influence on suicidal ideation among in-patients with schizophrenia. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 101(6), 452–456.doi:10.1034/j.1600-0447.2000.101006452.x
- Kashner, T. M., Rader, L. E., Rodell, D. E., Beck, C. M., Rodell, L. R., & Muller, K. (1991). Family characteristics, substance abuse, and hospitalization patterns of patients with schizophrenia. *Psychiatric Services*, 42(2), 195–197. doi:10.1176/ps.42.2.195
- Kavanagh, D. J. (1992). Recent Developments in Expressed Emotion and Schizophrenia. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 160(05), 601–620. doi:10.1192/bjp.160.5.601
- Kavanagh, D. J., Waghorn, G., Jenner, L., Chant, D. C., Carr, V., Evans, M., McGrath, J. J. (2004). Demographic and clinical correlates of comorbid substance use disorders in psychosis: multivariate analyses from an epidemiological sample. *Schizophrenia Research*, 66(2-3), 115–124. doi:10.1016/s0920-9964(03)00130-0

- Keck, P. E., McElroy, S. L., Strakowski, S. M., West, S. A., Sax, K. W., Hawkins, J. M., Haggard, P. (1998). 12-Month outcome of patients with bipolar disorder following hospitalization for a manic or mixed episode. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 155(5), 646–652. doi:10.1176/ajp.155.5.646
- Kikkert, M., Goudriaan, A., de Waal, M., Peen, J., & Dekker, J. (2018). Effectiveness of integrated dual diagnosis treatment (IDDT) in severe mental illness outpatients with a co-occurring substance use disorder. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 95, 35–42.doi:10.1016/j.jsat.2018.09.005
- Kendler, K. S., Lönn, S. L., Salvatore, J., Sundquist, J., & Sundquist, K. (2016). Effect of Marriage on Risk for Onset of Alcohol Use Disorder: A Longitudinal and Co-Relative Analysis in a Swedish National Sample. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 173(9), 911–918.
- Kerner, B. (2015). Comorbid substance use disorders in schizophrenia: A latent class approach. Psychiatry Research, 225(3), 395-401
- Kessler, R. C. (1997). Lifetime co-occurrence of DSM-III-R alcohol abuse and dependence with other psychiatric disorders in the national comorbidity survey. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 54(4), 313. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.1997.01830160031
- Kessler, R. C., Berglund, P., Demler, O., Jin, R., Merikangas, K. R., & Walters, E. E. (2005). Lifetime prevalence and age-of-onset distributions of DSM-IV disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 62(6),593. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.62.6.593
- Kessler, R. C. (1994). Lifetime and 12-Month Prevalence of DSM-III-R Psychiatric Disorders in the United States. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 51(1), 8. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.1994.039500100080
- Kessler, R. C., & Price, R. H. (1993). Primary prevention of secondary disorders: A proposal and agenda. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 21(5), 607–633. doi:10.1007/bf00942174
- Kessler, R. C. (1995). The national comorbidity survey: Preliminary results and future directions. *International Journal of Methods in Psychiatric Research*, 5(2), 139-151
- Kessler RC, Borges G, Walters EE.(1999)Prevalence of and risk factors for lifetime suicide attempts in the National Comorbidity Survey. *Archives General Psychiatry*, 56,617-626
- Kessler, R. C., Berglund, P., Demler, O., Jin, R., Koretz, D., Merikangas, K. R., Wang, P. S. (2003). The epidemiology of major depressive disorder. *JAMA*, 289(23), 3095. doi:10.1001/jama.289.23.3095
- Kovasznay, B., Bromet, E., Schwartz, J. E., Ram, R., Lavelle, J., & Brandon, L. (1993). Substance abuse and onset of psychotic illness. *Hospital and Community Psychiatry*, 44, 567–571.

- Kretsch, N., & Harden, K. P. (2013). Marriage, Divorce, and Alcohol Use in Young Adulthood. *Emerging Adulthood*, 2(2), 138-149
- Lander, L., Howsare, J., & Byrne, M. (2013). The Impact of substance use disorders on families and children: From theory to practice. *Social Work in Public Health*, 28(3-4), 194–205.doi:10.1080/19371918.2013.759005
- Laudet, A. B., Magura, S., Vogel, H. S., & Knight, E. L. (2002). Interest in and obstacles to pursuing work among unemployed dually diagnosed individuals . *Substance Use & Misuse*, 37(2), 145–170. doi:10.1081/ja-120001975
- Laudet, A. B., Magura, S., Vogel, H. S., & Knight, E. (2000). Recovery challenges among dually diagnosed individuals. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 18(4), 321–329.doi:10.1016/s0740-5472(99)00077-x
- Lehman, A. F., Myers, C. P., Corty, E., & Thompson, J. (1994). Severity of Substance Use Disorders among Psychiatric Inpatients. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 182(3), 164–167. doi:10.1097/00005053-199403000-00006
- Lehman, A. F., Myers, C. P., Dixon, L. B., & Johnson, J. L. (1996). Detection of substance use disorders among psychiatric inpatients. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 184(4), 228–233. doi:10.1097/00005053-199604000-00005
- Lehman, A. F., Myers, C. P., & Corty, E. (2000). Assessment and classification of patients with psychiatric and substance Abuse Syndromes. *Psychiatric Services*, 51(9), 1119–1125. doi:10.1176/appi.ps.51.9.1119
- Lee, J. O., Hill, K. G., Hartigan, L. A., Boden, J. M., Guttmannova, K., Kosterman, R., Catalano, R. F. (2015). Unemployment and substance use problems among young adults: Does childhood low socioeconomic status exacerbate the effect? *Social Science & Medicine*, 143, 36–44. doi:10.1016/j.socscimed.2015.08.016
- Lin, C. (1998). Substance Use Disorders Among Inpatients with Bipolar Disorder and Major Depressive Disorder in a General Hospital. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, 20(2), 98–101. doi:10.1016/s0163-8343(98)00003-6
- Lin, C.-H., Chen, Y.-S., Lin, C.-H., & Lin, K.-S. (2007). Factors affecting time to rehospitalization for patients with major depressive disorder. *Psychiatry and Clinical Neurosciences*, 61(3), 249–254.doi:10.1111/j.1440-1819.2007.01662.x
- Lin, C.-H., Chen, M.-C., Chou, L.-S., Lin, C.-H., Chen, C.-C., & Lane, H.-Y. (2010). Time to rehospitalization in patients with major depression vs. those with schizophrenia or bipolar I disorder in a public psychiatric hospital. *Psychiatry Research*, 180(2-3), 74–79.doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2009.12.003
- Link, B. G., Andrews, H., & Cullen, F. T. (1992). The violent and illegal behavior of mental patients reconsidered. *American Sociological Review*, *57*(3), 275.doi:10.2307/2096235
- Lisa Dixon, Scot McNary & Anthony Lehman. (1995). Substance abuse and family relationships of persons with severe mental illness. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 152(3), 456–458. doi:10.1176/ajp.152.3.456

- Linszen, D. H., Dingemans, P. M., & Lenior, M. E. (1994). Cannabis abuse and course of recent-onset schizophrenic disorders. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, *51*, 273–279
- Loch, A. A. (2012). Stigma and higher rates of psychiatric re-hospitalization: São Paulo public mental health system. *Braz J Psychiatry*., 34(2), 185–192.doi:10.1590/s1516-44462012000200011
- Loch, A. (2014). Discharged from a mental health admission ward: is it safe to go home? A review on the negative outcomes of psychiatric hospitalization. *Psychology Research and Behavior Management*, 137.doi:10.2147/prbm.s35061
- Lopez P, Mosquera F, & De Leon J. (2001). Suicide attempts in bipolar patients. *Journal of Clincal Psychiatry*, 62, 963–966.
- Lundholm, L., Haggård, U., Möller, J., Hallqvist, J., & Thiblin, I. (2013). The triggering effect of alcohol and illicit drugs on violent crime in a remand prison population: A case crossover study. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 129(1-2), 110–115.doi:10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2012.09.019
- Magliano L, Fiorillo A, Malangone C, De Rosa C, Maj M.(2006). Patient functioning and family burden in a controlled, real-world trial of family psychoeducation for schizophrenia. *Psychiatr Serv*, 57(12), 1784–1791.
- Maloney, E., Degenhardt, L., Darke, S., Mattick, R. P., & Nelson, E. (2007). Suicidal behaviour and associated risk factors among opioid-dependent individuals: a case-control study. *Addiction*, 102(12), 1933–1941. doi:10.1111/j.1360-0443.2007.01971.x
- Maniam, T., Marhani, M., Firdaus, M., Kadir, A. B., Mazni, M. J., Azizul, A., Noor Ani, A. (2014). Risk factors for suicidal ideation, plans and attempts in Malaysia Results of an epidemiological survey. *Comprehensive Psychiatry*, 55, S121–S125.doi:10.1016/j.comppsych.2013.08.004
- Masa'Deh, R. (2017). Perceived stress in family caregivers of individuals with mental illness. *Journal of Psychosocial Nursing and Mental Health Services*, 55(6), 30–35. doi: 10.3928/02793695-20170519-04
- Mazlan, M., Schottenfeld, R., & Chawarski, M. (2006). New challenges and opportunities in managing substance abuse in Malaysia. *Drug and Alcohol Review*, 25(5), 473–478. doi:10.1080/09595230600883354
- Marwaha, S., Johnson, S., Bebbington, P., Stafford, M., Angermeyer, M. C., Brugha, T., Toumi, M. (2007). Rates and correlates of employment in people with schizophrenia in the UK, France and Germany. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 191(01), 30–37. doi:10.1192/bjp.bp.105.020982
- Marmorstein, N. R. (2011). Associations between subtypes of major depressive episodes and substance use disorders. *Psychiatry Research*, 186(2-3), 248–253.

- McLean, D., Gladman, B., & Mowry, B. (2012). Significant relationship between lifetime alcohol use disorders and suicide attempts in an Australian schizophrenia sample. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 46(2), 132–140.doi:10.1177/0004867411433211
- McKinnon, K., & Rosner, J. (2000). Severe mental illness and HIV-AIDS. *New Directions for Mental Health Services*, 2000(87), 69–76. doi:10.1002/yd.23320008710
- Mericle, A. A., Ta Park, V. M., Holck, P., & Arria, A. M. (2012). Prevalence, patterns, and correlates of co-occurring substance use and mental disorders in the United States: variations by race/ethnicity. *Comprehensive Psychiatry*, *53*(6), 657–665.doi:10.1016/j.comppsych.2011.10.002
- Menicucci, L.D. et al. (1988). Treatment providers' assessment of dual prognosis patients: Diagnosis, treatment, referral, and family involvement. *International Journal of the Addictions*, 23, 617-622.
- Minnai, G. P., Tondo, L., Salis, P., Ghiani, C., Manfredi, A., Paluello, M. M., Baldessarini, R. J. (2005). Secular trends in first hospitalizations for major mood disorders with comorbid substance use. *The International Journal of Neuropsychopharmacology*, 9(03), 319. doi:10.1017/s1461145705005948
- Mohamed, M. Z., Marican, S., Elias, N., & Don, Y. (2008). Pattern of substance and drug misuse among youth in Malaysia. *Jurnal Antidadah Malaysia*, 3, 1 56
- Moore, E., Mancuso, S. G., Slade, T., Galletly, C., & Castle, D. J. (2012). The impact of alcohol and illicit drugs on people with psychosis: The second Australian national survey of psychosis. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 46(9), 864–878.
- Morean, M. E., Corbin, W. R., Sinha, R., & O'Malley, S. S. (2009). Parental history of anxiety and alcohol-use disorders and alcohol expectancies as predictors of alcohol-related problems. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs*, 70(2), 227–236. doi:10.15288/jsad.2009.70.227
- Morojele, N. K., Saban, A., & Seedat, S. (2012). Clinical presentations and diagnostic issues in dual diagnosis disorders. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, 25(3), 181–186.doi:10.1097/yco.0b013e328351a429
- Moeller, F. G., Steinberg, J. L., Petty, F., Fulton, M., Cherek, D. R., Kramer, G., & Garver, D. L. (1994). Serotonin and impulsive/aggressive behavior in cocaine dependent subjects. *Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology & Biological Psychiatry*, 18(6), 1027-1035.http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0278-5846(94)90128-7
- Morris, P., & Maniam, T. (2001). Ethnicity and suicidal behaviour in Malaysia: A review of the literature. *Transcultural Psychiatry*, 38(1), 51–63.doi:10.1177/136346150103800105

- Mowbray, C. T., Ribisl, K. M., Solomon, M., Luke, D. A., & Kewson, T. P. (1997). Characteristics of dual diagnosis patients admitted to an urban, public psychiatric hospital: An examination of individual, social, and community domains. *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse*, 23(2), 309–326. doi:10.3109/00952999709040949
- Mueser, K. T., Yarnold, P. R., Levinson, D. F., Singh, H., Bellack, A. S., Kee, K., Yadalam, K. G. (1990). Prevalence of substance abuse in schizophrenia: Demographic and clinical correlates. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 16(1), 31–56. doi:10.1093/schbul/16.1.31
- Murphy, J. M. (1990). Diagnostic comorbidity and symptom co-occurrence: The Stirling County Study. In J. D. Maser & C. R. Cloninger (Eds.), *Comorbidity of mood and anxiety disorders*, 153-176.
- Mueser, K. T., Drake, R. E., & Wallach, M. A. (1998). Dual diagnosis: A review of etiological theories. *Addictive Behaviors*, 23, 717–734.
- Mueser, K. T., Rosenberg, S. D., Drake, R. E., Miles, K. M., Wolford, G., Vidaver, R., & Carrieri, K. (1999). Conduct disorder, antisocial personality disorder and substance use disorders in schizophrenia and major affective disorders. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, 60(2), 278–284. doi:10.15288/jsa.1999.60.278
- Mueser, K. T., Yarnold, P. R., & Bellack, A. S. (1992). Diagnostic and demographic correlates of substance abuse in schizophrenia and major affective disorder. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 85(1), 48–55. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0447.1992.tb01441.x
- Mueser, K. T., Crocker, A. G., Frisman, L. B., Drake, R. E., Covell, N. H., & Essock, S. M. (2005). Conduct disorder and antisocial personality disorder in persons with severe psychiatric and substance use disorders. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 32(4), 626–636.doi:10.1093/schbul/sbj068
- Mueser, K. T., Gottlieb, J. D., Cather, C., Glynn, S. M., Zarate, R., Smith, M. F., Wolfe, R. (2012). Antisocial personality disorder in people with co-occurring severe mental illness and substance use disorders: clinical, functional, and family relationship correlates. *Psychosis*, 4(1), 52 62.doi:10.1080/17522439.2011.639901
- Murphy, C. M., O'Farrell, T. J., Fals-Stewart, W., & Feehan, M. (2001). Correlates of intimate partner violence among male alcoholic patients. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 69(3), 528–540. doi:10.1037/0022-006x.69.3.528
- Mutalip, M. H. B. A., Kamarudin, R. B., Manickam, M., Abd Hamid, H. A. B., & Saari, R. B. (2014). Alcohol consumption and risky drinking patterns in Malaysia: Findings from NHMS 2011. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, 49(5), 593–599. doi:10.1093/alcalc/agu042

- Myrna M.Weissman, Roger C. Bland, Glorisa J. Canino et al.(1996). Cross-national epidemiology of major depression and bipolar disorder. *JAMA*, 276(4),293-299. doi:10.1001/jama.1996.03540040037030
- National Health and Morbidity Survey (NHS). (2015). National Health and Morbidity Survey 2015 Report on smoking status among Malaysian adults. National Health and Morbidity Survey 2015 (Vol. 1). https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781107415324.004
- National Alliance on Mental Illness. (2006). Grading the states 2006: Nevada-narrative. Retrieved from http://www.nami.org/gtstemplate.
- Nair UR, Vidhukumar K, Prabhakaran A. (2016). Age at onset of alcohol use and alcohol use disorder. Time-trend study in patients seeking de-addiction services in Kerala. *Indian Journal of Psychological Medicine*, 38, 315-319
- Negrete, J. C. (2003). Clinical aspects of substance abuse in persons with schizophrenia. *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 48(1), 14–21
- Nesvåg, R., Knudsen, G. P., Bakken, I. J., & Reichborn-Kjennerud, T. (2015). Substance use disorders in schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, and depressive illness: a registry-based study. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 50(8), 1267–1276. doi:10.1007/s00127-015-1025-2
- Ng, C. H. (1997). The stigma of mental illness in Asian cultures. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 31(3), 382-390
- Niv, N., Lopez, S. R., Glynn, S. M., & Mueser, K. (2007). The Role of Substance Use in Families. Attributions and affective reactions to Their relative with severe mental illness. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 195(4), 307–314.doi:10.1097/01.nmd.0000243793.64279.4
- Nolen-Hoeksema, S. (2004). Gender differences in risk factors and consequences for alcohol use and problems. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 24(8), 981–1010
- Noordsy, D. L., Drake R. E., Biesanz, J. C., & McHugo, G. J. (1994). Family history of alcoholism in schizophrenia. *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 182(11), 651–655. doi:10.1097/00005053-199411000-00009
- Olfson, M., Lewis-Fernández, R., Weissman, M. M., Feder, A., Gameroff, M. J., Pilowsky, D., & Fuentes, M. (2002). Psychotic Symptoms in an Urban General Medicine Practice. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 159(8), 1412–1419
- Olfson, M., Wall, M., Wang, S., Crystal, S., Liu, S.-M., Gerhard, T., & Blanco, C. (2016). Short-term Suicide Risk After Psychiatric Hospital Discharge. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 73(11), 1119.doi:10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2016.2035
- O'Farrell, T. (1991). Using couples therapy in the treatment of alcoholism. *Family Dynamics of Addiction Quarterly*, 1(4), 39-45.

- Osher FC, Goldberg RW, McNary SW et al. (2003). Blood-borne infections and persons with mental illness: substance abuse and the transmission of hepatitis C among persons with severe mental illness. *Psychiatric Services*, 54,842–847.
- Ortíz-Gómez, L. D., López-Canul, B., & Arankowsky-Sandoval, G. (2014). Factors associated with depression and suicide attempts in patients undergoing rehabilitation for substance abuse. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 169, 10–14. doi:10.1016/j.jad.2014.07.033
- Owen, R.R.; Fischer, E.P.; Booth, B.M.; and Cuffel, B.J. (1996). Medication noncompliance and substance abuse among patients with schizophrenia. *Psychiatric Services*, 47(8), 853–858. doi:10.1176/ps.47.8.853
- Palmer, B. A., Pankratz, V. S., & Bostwick, J. M. (2005). The lifetime risk of suicide in schizophrenia. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 62(3), 247. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.62.3.247
- Paula R, Arie Br, Alexander G et al.(2006). Rehospitalizations among psychiatric patientswhose first admission was involuntary: A10-year follow-up. *Isr J Psychiatry Relat Sci*, 43(1), 57–64
- Peters, R. H., Wexler, H. K., & Lurigio, A. J. (2015). Co-occurring substance use and mental disorders in the criminal justice system: A new frontier of clinical practice and research. *Psychiatric Rehabilitation Journal*, 38(1), 1–6.doi:10.1037/prj0000135
- Phelan, J. C., & Link, B. G. (2004). Fear of People with Mental Illnesses: The Role of Personal and Impersonal Contact and Exposure to Threat or Harm. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 45(1), 68–80.doi:10.1177/002214650404500105
- Pihl, R. O., & Peterson, J. B. (1995). Drugs and aggression: Correlations, crime and human manipulative studies and some proposed mechanisms. *Journal of Psychiatry & Neuroscience*, 20(2), 141–149.
- Piselli, M., Elisei, S., Murgia, N., Quartesan, R., & Abram, K. M. (2009). Co-occurring psychiatric and substance use disorders among male detainees in Italy. *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry*, 32(2), 101–107.doi:10.1016/j.ijlp.2009.01.006
- Potvin, S., Sepehry, A. A., & Stip, E. (2005). A meta-analysis of negative symptoms in dual diagnosis schizophrenia. *Psychological Medicine*, 36(04), 431.doi:10.1017/s003329170500574x
- Potvin, S. (2006). Increased extrapyramidal symptoms in patients with schizophrenia and a comorbid substance use disorder. Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry, 77(6), 796–798.doi:10.1136/jnnp.2005.079228
- Pompili, M., Amador, X. F., Girardi, P., Harkavy-Friedman, J., Harrow, M., Kaplan, K., Tatarelli, R. (2007). Suicide risk in schizophrenia: learning from the past to change the future. *Annals of General Psychiatry*, 6(1), 10.doi:10.1186/1744-859x-6-10

- Power, C., Rodgers, B., & Hope, S. (1999). Heavy alcohol consumption and marital status: disentangling the relationship in a national study of young adults. *Addiction*, *94*(*10*), *1477–1487*. doi:10.1046/j.1360-0443.1999.941014774.x
- Powell, G., Caan, W., & Crowe, M. (1994). What Events Precede Violent Incidents in Psychiatric Hospitals? British Journal of Psychiatry, 165(01), 107–112. doi:10.1192/bjp.165.1.107
- Powell, J., Geddes, J., Deeks, J., Goldacre, M., & Hawton, K. (2000). Suicide in psychiatric hospital in-patients. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 176(03), 266–272. doi:10.1192/bjp.176.3.266
- Priebe S, Badesconyi A, Fioritti A et al.(2005). Reinstitutionalisation in mental health care: comparison of data on service provision from six European countries. *British Medical Journal*, 330(7483):123-126.
- Prince, J. D. (2012). Risk of inpatient stay for mental illness among individuals with substance use disorders. *Psychiatric Services*, 63(9), 938–941. doi:10.1176/appi.ps.201100455
- Prince, J. D., Akincigil, A., Hoover, D. R., Walkup, J. T., Bilder, S., & Crystal, S. (2009). Substance abuse and hospitalization for mood disorder among medicaid beneficiaries. *American Journal of Public Health*, 99(1), 160–167. doi:10.2105/ajph.2007.133249
- Putkonen, A., Kotilainen, I., Joyal, C. C., & Tuhonen, J. (2004). Comorbid personality disorders and substance use disorders of mentally ill homicide offenders: A structured clinical study on dual and triple diagnoses. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 30(1), 59–72.doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.schbul.a00706
- Rach Beisel, J., Scott, J., & Dixon, L. (1999). Co-Occurring severe mental illness and substance use disorders: A Review of Recent Research. *Psychiatric Services*, 50(11), 1427–1434. doi:10.1176/ps.50.11.1427
- Rasanen, P., Tahonen, J., Isohanni, M., Rantakallio, P., Lehtonen, J., & Moring, J. (1998). Schizophrenia, alcohol abuse, and violent behavior: A 26-year followup study of an unselected birth cohort. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 24(3), 437–441. doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.schbul.a0333
- Rashid, R.A., Robson, N., Hatim Sulaiman, A., Salleh, R., Zainal, N.Z., Said, M.A., Habil, M.H., 2010. Schizophrenia, substance use and aggressions: What are the relationships? ASEAN Journal of Psychiatry, 11, 72-78
- Regier, D. A. (1990). Comorbidity of mental disorders with alcohol and other drug abuse. *JAMA*, 264(19), 2511. doi:10.1001/jama.1990.03450190043026
- Rehm, J., Taylor, B., & Room, R. (2006). Global burden of disease from alcohol, illicit drugs and tobacco. *Drug and Alcohol Review*, 25(6), 503–513.

- Rice, M. E., & Harris, G. T. (1995). Psychopathy, schizophrenia, alcohol abuse, and violent recidivism. *International Journal of Law and Psychiatry*, 18(3), 333–342. doi:10.1016/0160-2527(95)00015-a
- Ricciardelli, L. A., Connor, J. P., Williams, R. J., & Young, R. M. (2001). Gender stereotypes and drinking cognitions as indicators of moderate and high risk drinking among young women and men. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, *61*(2), 129-136.http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0376-8716(00)00131-9
- Ringen, P. A., Lagerberg, T. V., Birkenæs, A. B., Andreassen, O. A. (2007). Differences in prevalence and patterns of substance use in schizophrenia and bipolar disorder. *Psychological Medicine*, 38(09).doi:10.1017/s003329170700236x
- Robert E.Drake, Kim T.Mueser & Mary.F Brunette.(2007). Management of persons with co-occurring severe mental illness and substance use disorder: program implications. *World Psychiatry*, 6(3), 131–136
- Ross, S., Dermatis, H., Levounis, P., & Galanter, M. (2003). A Comparison Between Dually Diagnosed Inpatients with and without Axis II Comorbidity and the Relationship to Treatment Outcome. *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse*, 29(2), 263–279. doi:10.1081/ada-120020511
- Rossi Menezes, P., & Ratto, L. R. C. (2004). Prevalence of substance misuse among individuals with severe mental illness in Sao Paulo. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 39(3), 212–217.doi:10.1007/s00127-004-0730-z
- Robinson, S., & Adinoff, B. (2016). The classification of substance use disorders: Historical, contextual, and conceptual considerations. *Behavioral Sciences*, 6(3), 18. doi:10.3390/bs6030018
- Ringen, P. A., Melle, I., Birkenaes, A. B., Engh, J. A., Faerden, A., Vaskinn, A., Andreassen, O. A. (2008). The level of illicit drug use is related to symptoms and premorbid functioning in severe mental illness. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 118(4), 297–304. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0447.2008.01244.x
- Rosenberg, S. D., Drake, R. E., Brunette, M. F., Wolford, G. L., & Marsh, B. J. (2005). Hepatitis C virus and HIV co-infection in people with severe mental illness and substance use disorders. *AIDS*, 19(3), 26–S33. doi:10.1097/01.aids.0000192067.94033.a
- Rusdi AR, Noor Zurani MHR, Muhammad MAZ, Mohamad HH.(2008). A fifty-year challenge in managing drug addiction in Malaysia. Journal of University of Malaya Medical Centre 2008, 11:3–6
- Rush, B., & Koegl, C. J. (2008). Prevalence and Profile of People with Co-Occurring Mental and Substance Use Disorders within a Comprehensive Mental Health

- System. *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 53(12), 810–821.doi:10.1177/070674370805301207
- Saddichha, S., Schütz, C. G., Sinha, B. N. P., & Manjunatha, N. (2015). Substance Use and Dual Diagnosis Disorders: Future Epidemiology, Determinants, and Policies. *BioMed Research International*, 1–2.doi:10.1155/2015/145905
- Salloum, I. M., & Thase, M. E. (2000). Impact of substance abuse on the course and treatment of bipolar disorder. *Bipolar Disorders*, 2(3.2), 269–280. doi:10.1034/j.1399-5618.2000.20308.x
- Salyers, M. P., & Mueser, K. T. (2001). Social functioning, psychopathology, and medication side effects in relation to substance use and abuse in schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Research*, 48(1), 109–123.doi:10.1016/s0920-9964(00)00063-3
- Samuel, D. B., LaPaglia, D. M., Maccarelli, L. M., Moore, B. A., & Ball, S. A. (2011). Personality Disorders and Retention in a Therapeutic Community for Substance Dependence. *The American Journal on Addictions*, 20(6), 555–562.doi:10.1111/j.1521-0391.2011.00174.x
- Schuckit, M. A. (2006). Comorbidity between substance use disorders and psychiatric conditions. *Addiction*, 101, 76–88. doi:10.1111/j.1360-0443.2006.01592.x
- Schinnar, A.,P,Rothbard,A.,B, Kanter,R.,et al.(1990). An empirical literature review of definitions of severe and persistent mental illness. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 147(12), 1602–1608. doi:10.1176/ajp.147.12.1602
- Schulte, S., & Holland, M. (2008). Dual diagnosis in Manchester, UK: practitioners' estimates of prevalence rates in mental health and substance misuse services. *Mental Health and Substance Use*, 1(2), 118-124
- Serper, M. R., Goldberg, B. R., Herman, K. G., Richarme, D., Chou, J., Dill, C. A., & Cancro, R. (2005). Predictors of aggression on the psychiatric inpatient service. *Comprehensive Psychiatry*, 46(2), 121-127
- Sevy, S., Robinson, D. G., Holloway, S., Alvir, J. M., Woerner, M. G., Bilder, R., Kane, J.(2008). Correlates of substance misuse in patients with first-episode schizophrenia and schizoaffective disorder. *Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica*, 104(5), 367–374. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0447.2001.00452.x
- Seena Fazel, Martin Grann, Eva Carlström et al. (2009). Risk Factors for violent crime in schizophrenia: A national cohort study of 13,806 patients. *Clinical Psychiatry*, 70(3), 362-369
- Sharon M.Boles & Karen Miotto. (2003). Substance abuse and violence: A review of the literature. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, 8(2), 155-174
- Shoesmith, W. D., Oo Tha, N., Naing, K. S., Abbas, R. B. H., & Abdullah, A. F. (2016). Unrecorded alcohol and alcohol-related harm in rural Sabah, Malaysia: A socio-economically deprived region with expensive beer and cheap local

- Silver, T. (1999). Families of persons with mental illness and substance use related disorders: Considerations for service delivery. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health*, 26(5), 361-367.http://dx.doi.org/10.1023/A:1021283201891
- Simhandl, C., Radua, J., König, B., & Amann, B. L. (2015). Prevalence and impact of comorbid alcohol use disorder in bipolar disorder: A prospective follow-up study. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 50(4), 345–351.doi:10.1177/0004867415585855
- Singh, D., Chawarski, M. C., Schottenfeld, R., & Vicknasingam, B. (2013). Substance abuse and the HIV situation in Malaysia. *Journal of Food and Drug Analysis*, 21(4), S46–S51.doi:10.1016/j.jfda.2013.09.033
- Singh Hemendra, Gowda, Guru S et al. (2016). Suicide among major mental illnesses with substance use disorders. *Journal of Addiction and Dependence*, 2,1-4.
- Simpson, D. D., Joe, G. W., Greener, J. M., & Rowan-Szal, G. A. (2000). Modeling year 1 outcomes with treatment process and post-treatment social influences. *Substance Use & Misuse*, 35(12-14), 1911–1930. doi:10.3109/10826080009148245
- Sinclair, J. M. A., Latifi, A. H., & Latifi, A. W. (2007). Co-morbid substance misuse in psychiatric patients: prevalence and association with length of inpatient stay. *Journal of Psychopharmacology*, 22(1), 92–99.doi:10.1177/0269881107082029
- Soyka, M. (2000). Substance misuse, psychiatric disorder and violent and disturbed behaviour. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 176(04), 345–350. doi:10.1192/bjp.176.4.345
- Stanley D. Rosenberg, Lisa A. Goodman, Fred C. Osher, et al. (2001). Prevalence of HIV, Hepatitis B, and Hepatitis C in People with Severe Mental Illness . *American Journal of Public Health* 91(1): 31-37
- Steadman, H. J., Mulvey, E. P., Monahan, J., Robbins, P. C., Appelbaum, P. S., Grisso, T., Silver, E. (1998). Violence by people discharged from acute psychiatric inpatient facilities and by others in the same neighbourhoods. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 55(5), 393. doi:10.1001/archpsyc.55.5.393
- Stewart, C., & El-Mallakh, R. S. (2007). Is bipolar disorder overdiagnosed among patients with substance abuse? *Bipolar Disorders*, 9(6), 646–648 doi:10.1111/j.1399-5618.2007.00465.x
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA). Results from the 2013 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Summary of National Findings, NSDUH Series H-48, HHS
- Sulaiman, A. H., Said, M. A., Habil, M. H., Rashid, R., Siddiq, A., Guan, N. C., Das, S. (2014). The risk and associated factors of methamphetamine psychosis in

- methamphetamine-dependent patients in Malaysia. Comprehensive Psychiatry, 55, 89–94. doi:10.1016/j.comppsych.2013.01.003
- Sulaiman, A.H, Mas Ayu Gill, J.S and Guan, N, C. (2013). Non-psychotic psychiatric comorbidities in patients with methamphetamine dependence in Malaysia. International Medical Journal, 20(4), 425-428
- Subramaniam M, Mahesh MV, Peh CX et al. (2017). Hazardous alcohol use among patients with schizophrenia and depression. *Alcohol*, 65, 63-69.
- Swanson, J. W., Holzer, C. E., Ganju, V. K., & Jono, R. T. (1990). Violence and psychiatric disorder in the community: Evidence from the epidemiologic catchment area surveys. *Psychiatric Services*, 41(7), 761–770.
- Swofford, C. D., Scheller-Gilkey, G., Miller, A. H., Woolwine, B., & Mance, R. (2000). Double Jeopardy: Schizophrenia and Substance Use. *The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse*, 26(3), 343–353.doi:10.1081/ada-100100248
- Swendsen, J. (2000). The comorbidity of depression and substance use disorders. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 20(2), 173–189. doi:10.1016/s0272-7358(99)00026-4
- Swartz J, Lurigio A, Goldstein P.(2000). Severe Mental illness and substance use disorders among former supplemental security income beneficiaries for drug addiction and alcoholism. *Archives General Psychiatry* .;57(7):701–707.
- Swartz, J. A., & Lurigio, A. J. (2007). Serious mental illness and arrest. *Crime & Delinquency*, 53(4), 581–604. doi:10.1177/0011128706288054
- Talamo, A., Centorrino, F., Tondo, L., Dimitri, A., Hennen, J., & Baldessarini, R. J. (2006). Comorbid substance-use in schizophrenia: Relation to positive and negative symptoms. *Schizophrenia Research*, 86(1-3), 251–255.doi:10.1016/j.schres.2006.04.004
- Tantirangsee, N., & Assanangkornchai, S. (2015). Prevalence, patterns, associated factors and severity of substance use among psychotic patients in southern Thailand. *Asian Journal of Psychiatry*, 13, 30–37.doi:10.1016/j.ajp.2014.11.006
- Teesson, M., Hall, W., Lynskey, M., & Degenhardt, L. (2000). Alcohol- and drug-use disorders in Australia: Implications of the National Survey of Mental Health and Wellbeing. Australian & New Zealand. *Journal of Psychiatry*, 34(2), 206–213. doi:10.1080/j.1440-1614.2000.00715.x
- Tengström, A., Hodgins, S., Grann, M., Långström, N., & Kullgren, G. (2004). Schizophrenia and criminal offending: The role of psychopathy and substance use disorders. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, *31*(4), 367-391. http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0093854804265173
- Thomas W. Haywood, M.A., Howard M. Kravitz, D.O., Linda S. Grossman et al.(1995). Predicting the "revolving door" phenomenon among patients with

- schizophrenic, schizoaffective, and affective disorders. (1995). *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 152(6), 856–861. doi:10.1176/ajp.152.6.856
- Tiihonen, J., Walhbeck, K., Lönnqvist, J., Klaukka, T., Ioannidis, J. P. A., Volavka, J., & Haukka, J. (2006). Effectiveness of antipsychotic treatments in a nationwide c cohort of patients in community care after first hospitalisation due to schizophrenia and schizoaffective disorder: observational follow-up study. BMJ, 333(7561), 224. doi:10.1136/bmj.38881.382755.2f
- Tondo LT, Ross RJ, Baldessarini J et al.(1999) Suicide attempts in major affective disorder patients with co-morbid substance use disorders. *Clinical Psychiatry*, 60 (2), 63–69.
- Townsend AL, David E. Biegel, Karen J. Ishler, Barbara Wieder and Amy Rini.(2006). Families of Persons with Substance Use and Mental Disorders. *Family Relations*, 55(4), 473-486 http://www.jstor.org/stable/40005342
- UN Office on Drugs and Crime. World drug report 2011. http:// www.humansecuritygateway.com/showRecord.php?RecordId=35492 (accessed on July 5, 2011)
- Uzun O, Tamam L, Ozculer T, et al. (2009) Specific characteristics of suicide attempts in patients with schizophrenia in Turkey. *The Israel Journal of Psychiatry and Related Sciences* 46: 189–194.
- Van Gorp WG, Altshuler L, Theberge DC& Wilkins J,Dixon W.(1998). Cognitive impairment in euthymic bipolar patients with and without prior alcohol dependence. A preliminary study. *Archives General Psychiatry*, 55 (1): 41–46.
- Van Dorn, R., Volavka, J., & Johnson, N. (2011). Mental disorder and violence: is there a relationship beyond substance use? *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 47(3), 487–503. doi:10.1007/s00127-011-0356-x
- Van Oers, J. (1999). Alcohol consumption, alcohol-related problems, problem drinking, and socioeconomic status. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, 34(1), 78–88.doi:10.1093/alcalc/34.1.78
- Velligan, D. I., Sajatovic, M., Hatch, A., Kramata, P., & Docherty, J. (2017). Why do psychiatric patients stop antipsychotic medication? A systematic review of reasons for nonadherence to medication in patients with serious mental illness. *Patient Preference and Adherence*, 11, 449–468.doi:10.2147/ppa.s124658
- Wallace, C., Mullen, P. E., & Burgess, P. (2004). Criminal offending in schizophrenia over a 25-year period marked by deinstitutionalization and increasing prevalence of comorbid substance use disorders. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 161(4), 716–727. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.161.4.716
- Weich, L., & Pienaar, W. (2009). Occurrence of comorbid substance use disorders among acute psychiatric inpatients at Stikland Hospital in the Western Cape, South Africa. *African Journal of Psychiatry*, 12(3).doi:10.4314/ajpsy.v12i3.48496

- Wicomb, R., Jacobs, L., Ebrahim, N., Rensburg, M., & Macharia, M. (2018). Illicit drug use and violence in acute psychosis among acute adult admissions at a South African psychiatric hospital. African Health Sciences, 18(1), 132.doi:10.4314/ahs.v18i1.17
- Wittchen, H.-U., Perkonigg, A., & Reed, V. (1996). Comorbidity of Mental Disorders and Substance Use Disorders. *European Addiction Research*, 2(1), 36–47. doi:10.1159/000259100
- Winklbaur, B., Ebner, N., Sachs, G., Thau, K., & Fischer, G. (2006). Substance abuse in patients with schizophrenia. *Dialogues in clinical neuroscience*, 8(1), 37-43.
- World Health Organization. (2010). Global strategy to reduce the harmful use of alcohol. Geneva, Switzerland: Author.
- World Health Organization. (2000). Preventing suicide. Geneva, Switzerland: Author
- World Health Organization. (2014). Global status report on alcohol and health. From http://www.who.int/substance_abuse/publications/global_alcohol_report/en/.
- World Health Organisation. (2009). Global Health Risks. Mortality and Burden of Disease Attributable to Major Risks. Geneva, Switzerland: From: http://www.who.int/healthinfo/global_burden_disease/GlobalHealthRisks
- World Health Organisation. (2018). Suicide. Geneva, Switzerland: From: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/suicide.
- World Health Organization. The Global Burden of Disease: 2010 Update. World Health Organization; Geneva, Switzerland.
- Worthington, J., Fava, M., Agustin, C., Alpert, J., Nierenberg, A. A., Pava, J. A., & Rosenbaum, J. F. (1996). Consumption of alcohol, nicotine, and caffeine among depressed outpatients. *Psychosomatics*, 37(6), 518–522. doi:10.1016/s0033-3182(96)71515-3
- ZamZam, R., Thambu, M., Midin, M., Omar, K., & Kaur, P. (2009). Psychiatric morbidity among adult patients in a semi-urban primary care setting in Malaysia. *International Journal of Mental Health Systems*, *3*(1), 13. doi:10.1186/1752-4458-3-13